



A letter from Scott Scheirman

Dear Shareholders,

Since joining CPI Card Group in late 2017, I continue to be impressed by CPI's position in the market as one of the leading providers of financial payment card products and innovative solutions, with long-standing customer relationships. The CPI team is both talented and energetic and embraces a culture of collaboration and steadfast focus on delivering superior solutions and customer service.

While the U.S. card manufacturing and issuance market was challenging in 2017, we remain confident in the long-term opportunities ahead of us. CPI is a leader in a large addressable market with solid long-term secular tailwinds. Our market position, innovative products and solutions, enthusiastic employees, and diversified business model position us well to capitalize on this opportunity.

While we are confident that we can achieve long-term success, we believe there are areas where we need to improve in order to realize our full potential. Upon joining CPI, I worked closely with our business leaders to develop a comprehensive business, market and strategic assessment. I spoke with many of our customers and employees and visited each of our U.S. facilities. I listened to feedback and gained valuable insight into CPI's strengths, areas for improvement and long-term growth opportunities. I also learned that there is a desire and willingness across our customer base to actively partner and build our collective businesses through ongoing collaboration and innovation.

To that end, we have developed a strategy and plan that we believe will enable CPI to better serve the needs of our customers, further capitalize on our addressable market, and deliver shareholder value. Our goal is to be the partner of choice by providing market-leading quality products and customer service with a market-competitive business model.

As part of our strategy, we have identified four key strategic priorities for CPI:

- Ensuring the customer is at the center of all that we do
- Providing market-leading quality products and customer service with a high bar for excellence, accountability, and continuous improvement
- · Improving productivity and reducing costs while ensuring the highest quality and market-competitiveness
- · Investing in innovation to generate new opportunities and fuel future growth

To address these priorities, we've taken some initial steps:

- We have realigned U.S. business units by product to best serve our customers and foster a culture of teamwork, innovation, accountability and excellence and have named General Managers to lead our Secure Card Solutions, Personalization Solutions, Instant Issuance, and Prepaid.
- We have augmented our continuous improvement initiatives with consistent standards of excellence, and clear measurements and targets to ensure superior quality products, reliability, and on-time delivery.
- We are enhancing our platforms to make doing business with us easier and to create more choice, convenience, and control for our customers. We continue to focus on delivering next generation solutions that make our customers and their customers' everyday lives easier. Our secure Prepaid packaging innovations, Card@Once®, CPI Metals™, and CPI On-Demand™, continue to receive solid customer demand and our outlook for these businesses is positive.

In summary, we are optimistic about the future. We have a strategy and plan in place that will get CPI fit for growth and are confident in our executive management team, the passionate and dedicated CPI employees and our customer partnerships.

Our focus going forward, across our entire organization is that every action will be aimed at better serving our valued customers, capitalizing on our market opportunity, and delivering value to our shareholders.



San T. Serma

Scott Scheirman

President and Chief Executive Officer

CPI Card Group is a payment technologies company providing end-to-end debit, credit, and prepaid payment solutions delivered physically, digitally, and on-demand.

The customer is at the center of all that we do

Our goal is to help our customers foster compelling connections and build their brands with their customers via traditional and next generation solutions that enhance people's everyday lives. We aim to inspire and delight our customers with market-leading quality and service. By cultivating an environment with dedicated and passionate employees, we deliver superior quality products through collaboration, a laser-focus on service and accountability.

We are building a strong foundation for growth

Our strategy is to be the partner of choice by providing market-leading quality products and customer service, with a market-competitive business model. Well-positioned in the market given our diversified business model, we have scaled a full and expanding suite of catalytic and competitively differentiated products and services.





Cards and Packaging

Our innovative products are found in wallets, mailboxes, and on prepaid card malls across the US, Canada and UK. Customers choose from a variety of materials, cores, and effects to create unique card, carrier, and mailer or package designs to reach their respective audiences.



Card@Once®

Card@Once enables financial institutions of any size to print credit and debit cards in-branch and on-demand with a cost-effective, plug-and-play, Software as a Service (SaaS) solution.

Personalization

CPI delivers flexible personalization solutions for physical and digital cards.
Customers can choose from traditional card and carrier personalization, on-demand printing for targeted customized campaigns, and digital card delivery.



Prepaid

Our prepaid solutions adapt to a variety of customer needs – GPR, retail, rebates, refunds, benefits, transit, government, healthcare, and more. We produce millions of prepaid debit cards annually supporting both retail and mail programs with a variety of customized and secure packaging options.



UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-K

| (Mark One) ☑ | (Mark One) ✓ ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2017 Or TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the Transition Period from to | | | | | |
|--|--|---|--|--|--|--|
| | | | | | | |
| | Commission File N | umber 001-37584 | | | | |
| | CPI Card (Exact name of the registrant | | | | | |
| 2) | Delaware State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) | 26-0344657 (I.R.S. employer identit | | | | |
| 10026 West San Juan Way Littleton, CO (Address of principal executive offices) | | 80127 (Zip Code) | | | | |
| | Registrant's telephone number, in | cluding area code (303) 973-9311 | | | | |
| | Securities registered pursuan | t to Section 12(b) of the Act: | | | | |
| _ | Title of Each Class | Name of Each Exchange on | Which Registered | | | |
| | Common Stock, \$0.001 par value | NASDAQ Capital | Market | | | |
| | Securities registered pursuant to | section 12(g) of the Act: None | | | | |
| Indicate by check to Yes □ No ☑ | mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in | n Rule 405 of the Securities Act. | | | | |
| Indicate by check to Yes □ No ☑ | mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Sect | ion 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. | | | | |
| | mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be f hs (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file \Box | | | | | |
| | mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted ted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 es No | | | | | |
| | mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regue best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information Form 10-K. ☑ | | | | | |
| | mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerate see the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," | | | | | |
| Large accelerated | filer □ Accelerated filer ☑ | Non-accelerated filer □ (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) | Smaller reporting company □ Emerging growth company ☑ | | | |
| | wth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected and standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Advances | | for complying with any new or revised | | | |
| Indicate by check | mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule | 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes □ | No ☑ | | | |
| | ket value of the Registrant's common stock held by non-affiliates on stock of \$14.25 on NASDAQ on that date. | was \$58.1 million on June 30, 2017 con | nputed based on the closing sale price of th | | | |
| As of February 22 | 2018, the number of shares outstanding of the Registrant's commo | on stock was 11,134,714. | | | | |

Portions of the registrant's definitive Proxy Statement for its 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Form 10-K.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | | Page |
|-----------|--|------|
| Cautiona | ry Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Information | 2 |
| | PART I | |
| Item 1 | Business | 3 |
| Item 1A | Risk Factors | 10 |
| Item 1B | Unresolved Staff Comments | 32 |
| Item 2 | Properties | |
| Item 3 | Legal Proceedings | 33 |
| Item 4 | Mine Safety Disclosures | 35 |
| | PART II | |
| Item 5 | Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities | 35 |
| Item 6 | Selected Financial Data | |
| Item 7 | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations. | |
| Item 7A | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk | |
| Item 8 | Financial Statements and Supplementary Data | |
| Item 9 | Changes In and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure | 62 |
| Item 9A | Controls and Procedures | 62 |
| Item 9B | Other Information | |
| | PART III | |
| Item 10 | Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance | 63 |
| Item 11 | Executive Compensation | 63 |
| Item 12 | Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters | 63 |
| Item 13 | Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence | 63 |
| Item 14 | Principal Accountant Fees and Services | 63 |
| | PART IV | |
| Item 15 | Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules | |
| Index To | Exhibits | 64 |
| Signature | S | 67 |

Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Information

Certain statements and information in this Form 10-K may constitute "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "1933 Act") and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "1934 Act"). The words "believe," "estimate," "project," "expect," "anticipate," "plan," "intend," "foresee," "should," "would," "could" or other similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, which are generally not historical in nature. These forward-looking statements are based on our current expectations and beliefs concerning future developments and their potential effect on us, and other information currently available. Such statements reflect our current views with respect to future events and are subject to certain risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties materialize, or should underlying assumptions prove incorrect, actual results may vary materially from those described herein as anticipated, believed, estimated, expected or intended. We are making investors aware that such forward-looking statements, because they relate to future events, are by their very nature subject to many important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those contemplated. These risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to: system security risks, data protection breaches and cyber-attacks; interruptions in our operations, including our IT systems; defects in our software; failure to identify and attract new customers or to retain our existing customers; problems in production quality and process; failure to meet our customers' demands in a timely manner; a loss of market share or a decline in profitability resulting from competition; developing technologies that make our existing technology solutions and products less relevant or a failure to introduce new products and services in a timely manner; disruptions relating to the development and execution of our strategy, or a failure to realize the anticipated benefits of such strategy; our inability to sell, exit, reconfigure or consolidate businesses or facilities that no longer meet with our strategy; our inability to develop, introduce and commercialize new products; our substantial indebtedness, including inability to make debt service payments or refinance such indebtedness; the restrictive terms of our credit facility and covenants of future agreements governing indebtedness; our limited ability to raise capital in the future; our inability to adequately protect our trade secrets and intellectual property rights from misappropriation or infringement; our dependence on the timely supply of materials, products and specialized equipment from third-party suppliers; a competitive disadvantage resulting from chip operating systems developed by our competitors; price erosion in the financial payment card industry; failure to accurately predict demand for our products and services; quarterly variation in our operating results; the effect of legal and regulatory proceedings; infringement of our intellectual property rights, or claims that our technology is infringing on third-party intellectual property; our inability to realize the full value of our long-lived assets; the impact of U.S. tax reform legislation; our failure to operate our business in accordance with data privacy laws, the PCI Security Standards Council ("PCI") security standards or other industry standards such as Payment Card Brand certification standards; costs relating to product defects; a decline in U.S. and global market and economic conditions; potential imposition of tariffs and/or trade restrictions on goods imported into the United States; economic conditions and regulatory changes leading up to and following the United Kingdom's exit from the European Union; our dependence on licensing arrangements; inability to renew leases for our facilities or renew leases at existing terms; dependence on our senior leadership team; inability to recruit, retain and develop qualified personnel; the continued viability of the Payment Card Brands; non-compliance with, and changes in, laws in the United States and in foreign jurisdictions in which we operate and sell our products; failure to maintain our listing on the NASDAQ and other risks that are described in Part I, Item 1A - Risk Factors and our other reports filed from time to time with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date hereof. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements after the date they are made, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

EMV® is a registered trademark or trademark of EMVCo LLC in the United States and other countries.

PART I

Item 1. Business

As used herein, "CPI," "we," "our" and similar terms refer to CPI Card Group Inc. and its subsidiaries, unless the context indicates otherwise.

Overview

We are a leading provider of comprehensive Financial Payment Card solutions in the United States. We define "Financial Payment Cards" as credit, debit and Prepaid Debit Cards issued on the networks of the "Payment Card Brands" (Visa, Mastercard®, American Express and Discover) and Interac (in Canada). We define "Prepaid Debit Cards" as debit cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands, but not linked to a traditional bank account. We have established a leading position in the Financial Payment Card market through more than 20 years of experience and are focused primarily on this attractive subsector of the financial technology market. Our customers include leading national and regional banks, independent community banks, credit unions, managers of prepaid debit programs, "Group Service Providers" (organizations that assist small card issuers, such as credit unions, with managing their credit and debit card programs, including managing the Financial Payment Card issuance process) and card processors. We serve a diverse set of over 4,000 direct and indirect customers, including some of the largest issuers of debit and credit cards in the United States and Canada, and the largest U.S. Prepaid Debit Card program managers, as well as thousands of independent community banks, credit unions, Group Service Providers and card processors.

We serve our customers through a network of production and card services facilities, including high-security facilities in the United States and Canada, each of which is certified by one or more of the Payment Card Brands and Interac (in Canada) and, where required by our customers, certified to be in compliance with the standards of the Payment Card Industry Security Standards Council (the "PCI Security Standards Council"). We have a leading network of high-security production facilities in the United States and Canada, allowing us to optimize our solutions offerings to serve the needs of our diverse customer base.

We believe we have:

- a leading position in the U.S. prepaid debit market, serving several of the top U.S. Prepaid Debit Card program managers;
- a leading position in the U.S. small to mid-sized issuer market, which includes independent community banks and credit unions, driven by our strong relationships, capabilities and technologies; and
- a solid position in the U.S. large issuer market, serving some of the largest U.S. debit and credit card issuers.

In addition to our high-security facilities in the United States and Canada, we have facilities in the United Kingdom that produce retail cards, such as gift and loyalty cards, as well as provide personalization, packaging and fulfillment services. Retail cards produced at our facilities in the United Kingdom are not issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands.

In 2017, we generated:

- net sales of \$254.9 million, which represented a decrease of 17.4% compared to the prior year;
- net losses of \$22.0 million, compared to net income of \$5.4 million in the prior year; and
- cash provided by operating activities of \$2.4 million, compared to cash flow provided by operating activities of \$60.0 million during 2016.

Our business consists of the following reportable segments: U.S. Debit and Credit, which primarily produces Financial Payment Cards and provides integrated card services to card-issuing banks in the United States; U.S. Prepaid Debit, which primarily provides integrated card services to Prepaid Debit Card issuers in the United States; and U.K.

Limited, which primarily produces retail cards, such as gift and loyalty cards for customers in the United Kingdom and continental Europe, and which are not certified by any of the Payment Card Brands or to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council, but are certified to be in compliance with International Organization for Standardization ("ISO") 27001 standards. Businesses not considered part of these segments are categorized as "Other" and include our operations in Ontario, Canada and, through 2015, Petersfield, United Kingdom.

During February 2018, we made the decision to consolidate our three personalization operations in the United States into two facilities to better enable us to optimize operations and achieve market-leading quality and service with a cost-competitive business model. We plan to be substantially complete with the transition in the third quarter of 2018. In August 2015, we completed the shut-down and closure of our operations at our Petersfield, United Kingdom facility. The Petersfield, United Kingdom facility was not material to our business. Also included in "Other" are corporate activities.

For information regarding our net sales by geographic location and additional details regarding our segments, see Part II, Item 8, *Financial Statements and Supplementary Data*, Note 16 "Segment Reporting," and Part II, Item 7, *Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations* in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Our Competitive Strengths

- Strong Market Position with Long-Term Customer Relationships. We are focused on becoming the partner of choice for our customers by providing market-leading quality products and customer service with a cost-competitive business model. We have long-standing trust-based relationships with customers, many of whom we have served for decades. Our customer relationships, particularly with those who utilize our card services and instant issuance systems and services, often involve process and technology integration. As a result, our customers are selective about working with partners they can trust to deliver the highest quality products and customer service. We strive to put our customers at the center of everything we do. We also maintain important relationships with the Payment Card Brands to ensure our facilities and processes consistently meet their standards.
- Well Positioned to Capitalize on Expected Growth in Financial Payment Card Market and Remaining EMV® Conversion in the United States. Europay, Mastercard and Visa ("EMV") is a global, technical standard, maintained by EMVCo for smart payment cards, and for payment terminals and automated teller machines that accept them. EMV cards are smart cards (also called chip cards) which store data on integrated circuits rather than magnetic stripes, although EMV cards may have magnetic stripes. EMV cards can be contact cards that must be physically inserted into a reader, contactless cards that can be read over a short distance using radio-frequency identification ("RFID") technology, or cards with both contact and contactless functionality ("dual-interface EMV cards"). With the past investments made to our physical infrastructure and equipment platform in preparation for the EMV conversion, we believe that we continue to be well-positioned to meet future demand in the Financial Payment Card market, the remaining small to mid-sized issuer U.S. market conversion to EMV cards, and the longer-term U.S. market conversion to dual-interface EMV cards. In addition, we have made investments in premium product capabilities, such as our metal card offering, CPI MetalsTM, in response to market demand for premium card products.
- Comprehensive End-to-End Card Solutions. The foundation of our leading market position with our small to mid-sized issuer customers is our comprehensive end-to-end Financial Payment Card solutions. Our solutions provide a full suite of products and card services required to produce, personalize and fulfill Financial Payment Cards, while maintaining the security requirements of the Payment Card Brands. We are integral to many of our customers' card programs, pairing card production with an end-to-end offering of card data personalization and card services that are integrated within our customers' operations. We provide card data personalization services for financial institutions and managers of Prepaid Debit Card programs that require technology integration, such as secure data links to transfer highly sensitive cardholder information. Similarly, our installed base of instant issuance systems at bank and credit union branches across the United States require comparable levels of customer integration, as our Card@Once® instant issuance system utilizes only our secure technology to instantly personalize cards. Certain customers have also integrated our proprietary software into their customer-facing websites to offer card

design and customization to their cardholders. We believe that our comprehensive solution allows our customers to choose a single trusted partner to address their card program needs in a cost-effective manner instead of managing multiple suppliers across a complex value chain.

- Certified Network of High-Security Facilities. Our high-security facilities are each certified by one or more of the Payment Card Brands and Interac (in Canada), forming a leading network of certified production facilities in in the United States and Canada. The Payment Card Brand certifications allow us to produce cards bearing these brands and provide relevant card services for our issuer customers. Additionally, many of our facilities are also certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council. These certification processes are long, complex and costly, and our facilities must comply with strict standards of security in order to obtain and retain this designation, which are regularly verified by both the Payment Card Brands and our customers.
- Industry Experience and Proprietary and Patented Solutions. We continuously work to enhance our offerings and to create and deliver next generation products and solutions that meet the demands of the marketplace and our customers. Over the course of our long operating history, we have developed technological, engineering and operational expertise that we believe has made us a leader in our industry. We believe that our technological and operational capabilities, combined with our specific focus on the Financial Payment Card market, gives us a competitive advantage. We have developed and acquired intellectual property over our operating history and hold 20 U.S. patents, including five patents related to our CPI MetalsTM card solution, 10 foreign patents, as well as 27 pending U.S. and foreign patent applications, on our Financial Payment Card solutions. We also have patents on our instant issuance offering and on our tamper-evident security packaging used by customers with Prepaid Debit Card offerings, and we hold exclusive production rights to certain products the Company has developed.
- Experienced Management Team. We have built an experienced management team, and have strengthened the team with the addition of key executives during 2017, including our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and our Chief Legal and Compliance Officer. The leadership, depth of experience and relevant market knowledge our entire management team brings will be invaluable as we execute on our plans moving forward.

Our Strategy

We are a payment technologies company providing end-to-end debit, credit, and prepaid payment solutions delivered physically, digitally, and on-demand. Our strategy is to be the partner of choice by providing market-leading quality products and service, with a cost-competitive business model. Our client is at the center of all that we do. While consumers have a rational and emotional need for the payment transactions that power their lives, our clients are working to be the choice to facilitate those transactions. Our goal is to help our clients foster compelling connections and build their brands with their customers via traditional and next generation solutions that enhance people's everyday lives.

Our focus is to have platforms and exceptional service that make working with us easy and help redefine experiences that may have traditionally seemed rigid and complex. Providing flexibility in timing, design, product options, and overall utility creates efficiencies, choice and control for our clients. We aim to inspire and delight our clients with market-leading quality and service. By cultivating an environment with dedicated and passionate employees, we deliver superior quality products through collaboration, a laser-focus on service and accountability.

We are determined to build a strong foundation for growth, invest in innovation and quality, and are improving cost efficiencies to achieve profitability through supply chain improvements, an optimized footprint, automation, process enhancements, and inventive ways to cost-effectively produce and deliver high quality premium products. We believe we are well-positioned in the market given our diversified business model, and have scaled a full and expanding suite of catalytic and competitively differentiated products and services.

Our Products and Services

EMV Financial Payment Cards (Contact and Dual-Interface)

We produce both plastic and metal contact EMV cards, which feature an integrated circuit that interfaces with an EMV payment terminal over a contact plate on the surface of the card when inserted into an EMV-enabled payment terminal. We also produce dual-interface EMV cards, which feature both the contact EMV technology and an RFID antenna that utilizes near field communications ("NFC") technology to allow transactions to also be processed on a contactless basis when the card is brought within the requisite proximity to a NFC-enabled payment terminal.

Non-EMV Financial Payment Cards and Retail Gift Cards

We produce non-EMV cards that utilize magnetic stripes, contactless cards which utilize NFC technology and cards that include both magnetic stripes and NFC technology. In addition, we produce retail gift cards (which are not issued on the network of the Payment Card Brands) primarily in the U.K.

Card Data Personalization and Fulfillment

We provide data preparation and card data personalization solutions for debit, credit and Prepaid Debit Cards in contact EMV, dual-interface EMV and non-EMV card formats. Our personalization services are technology-driven and provide a wide range of card customization options, using advanced processes to personalize (encode, program and emboss with data such as cardholder name and account number) and fulfill cards to individual cardholders. In addition, we provide EMV data script development services for our customers and in certain cases generate PIN numbers and mailers on their behalf. We offer patented card design software, known as MYCATM, which provides our customers and their cardholders the ability to design cards on the internet and customize cards with individualized digital images. We also provide consultation and card design services to further assist customers in card customization.

Tamper-Evident Security Packaging Solutions

We offer specialized and innovative tamper-evident security packaging products and services to customers with a Prepaid Debit Card offering that reduce fraud for Prepaid Debit Cards sold through the retail channel. The majority of the tamper-evident security packaging we produce is protected by our patents. In certain cases, we also manage the fulfillment of fully-completed Prepaid Debit Card packages to retail locations on behalf of our customers utilizing this solution.

Instant Card Issuance Systems and Services

We offer Card@Once®, our proprietary and patented instant card issuance system and services, which provides our card issuing bank customers the ability to issue a completely personalized permanent debit or credit card within the bank branch to individual cardholders upon demand. Our instant issuance system is enabled by cloud-based software that securely transfers data from our servers to the card branch to encode a magnetic stripe, an EMV card, or a dual-interface EMV card, and personalizes the card on a desktop output terminal in a process which is certified by Mastercard® and Visa. Our instant issuance system generates both system sales and recurring revenue from software as a service, card personalization and sales of cards and consumables. In addition, we provide instant issuance of debit cards to large financial institutions whereby we provide fully-personalized temporary debit cards which are issued to card holders upon opening a new account, and we manage the fulfillment and replenishment of these fully personalized cards directly to thousands of individual bank branches.

CPI on DemandTM Solutions

Through our CPI on DemandTM services, we are able to produce images, personalized payment cards and related collateral on a one-by-one, on demand basis for our customers, enabling individualized offerings and reducing waste. While not significant to our 2017 financial results, we believe the CPI on DemandTM solution will further differentiate us with our financial institution customers, and we believe it will enable us to further penetrate new, business-to-business and business-to-consumer verticals of the prepaid market such as healthcare, transit, payroll, corporate incentives, benefits and insurance.

Digital Services

While not currently significant to our financial results, we are focusing on enabling payments for the emerging digital payment marketplace, including self-service card customization, on demand fulfillment, order lifecycle management, customer inventory management, EMV key management, and other innovative solutions, such as digitizing and securely delivering payment credentials as a virtual payment method.

Suppliers

One of the most important components of our products is the EMV microchip. While we have developed constructive relationships with our suppliers and, in general, receive a high level of cooperation and support from them, the objective of our procurement strategy is not to depend on any single supplier. We obtain our components from multiple suppliers located in South Korea, France, the United States and Singapore, primarily on a purchase order basis. Our main suppliers of EMV microchips are four leading international manufacturers, including one supplier that is also owned by a competitor. Approximately 90% of our purchased EMV microchips for the year ended December 31, 2017 came from these four main suppliers. The other key components for our products are substrates (such as PVC), antennas and inlays which we also source from multiple suppliers. We continuously monitor supply chain risks and evaluate alternative suppliers based on numerous attributes including quality, performance, service, scalability, features, innovation and price.

Customers

In the United States, we categorize our customers as follows: large issuers, small to mid-sized issuers, prepaid debit issuers, program managers, Group Service Providers and card processors. Our diverse customer base includes some of the largest issuers of credit and debit cards in the United States and the largest U.S. Prepaid Debit Card program managers. Our top customer represented 12.4% of our net sales for the year ended December 31, 2017. Our top five customers represented approximately 28.5% of our net sales for the year ended December 31, 2017, and we have been serving these customers for an average of greater than 10 years.

We generally enter into master purchase or service agreements that govern the general terms and conditions of our commercial relationships. We then enter into purchase order or other short-term arrangements that define the prices and the quantities of products to be delivered and services rendered. Usually, our contractual arrangements include neither exclusivity clauses nor commitments from our customers to order any given quantities of products on a medium or long-term basis.

Production and Services

Our production and services strategy has several key facets. We have a large network of integrated high-security facilities that we leverage to balance customer orders, expand the array of products and services available to our customers, provide consistent supply and execute short lead times. Our facilities and operating processes are designed to provide a differentiated level of service to each of our key customer sets. For example, we have the processes and capabilities to:

- execute high-volume production runs that allow us to meet the competitive price points of large orders;
- execute lower-volume, highly customized runs that allow us to meet the high-service and quick-turn needs of smaller orders, as well as on demand solutions; and
- meet the specific needs of our Prepaid Debit Card customers, as an industry leader in tamper-evident secure card packaging, and through our expertise and capabilities specifically designed for this retail prepaid market.

We operate approximately 500,000 square feet of facilities in the United States, Canada and the United Kingdom, where we focus on Financial Payment Card production and personalization services. See Part I, Item 2, "*Properties*" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for information on the operations of each facility.

We rely on secure ground and secure air freight to deliver products to our banking customers. Due to the high-security nature of the products we provide to our banking customers, product must be shipped to these customers via a secure method, such as armored vehicle. With respect to customers for whom we fulfill individual and personalized debit and credit cards, we utilize the U.S., Canadian and U.K. postal services to deliver these cards directly to individual cardholders. For other customers, we predominately deliver our products via regular ground and air freight.

Sales and Marketing

We market ourselves as a leader and trusted partner in payments, seeking to meet or exceed the needs of our customers through high quality and meaningful, innovative products at competitive prices. We work to strategize and collaborate with our customers to bring them valuable and innovative solutions. We have approximately 30 field-based sales representatives that give us a wide geographic reach across the United States, the United Kingdom and Canada. Our sales representatives offer a complete end-to-end solution that incorporates the full spectrum of our products and services from concept to delivery. Our sales and marketing strategy focuses on strengthening our relationships with existing customers through a consultative approach that includes cross-selling expanded services. We leverage the strength of our full-service offerings to attract new customers. Our marketing efforts focus on the needs of our specific types of customers. By tailoring our marketing strategy to different customer groups, we are able to provide relevant targeted solutions to meet their individual needs. We utilize an array of different marketing communications and thought leadership across various industry publications, editorial white papers, case studies, conferences and trade shows, print and digital advertisements and educational webinars to introduce our existing customers and new customers to innovations in the payments market. Through these efforts, we drive customer retention and satisfaction, and have been able to attract new customers.

Competition

The market for products and services in the payment card industry is highly competitive. Some of our competitors possess substantially greater financial, sales and marketing resources than we do, and therefore have substantial flexibility in competing with us, including through the use of integrated product offerings and competitive pricing. Competitive factors for our business include product quality, security, service reliability, product line comprehensiveness and integration, timely introduction of new products and features and price.

Our products and services compete with other card manufacturers and card solutions providers. We believe our primary competitors are IDEMIA (formerly known as Oberthur Technologies S.A.), Giesecke & Devrient GmbH, Valid S.A., Gemalto NV, CompoSecure L.L.C., and Multi Packaging Solutions, Inc. Certain existing and potential customers also have the ability to personalize Financial Payment Cards in-house. In addition, we compete with customers that offer transaction processing products and services to financial institutions.

Intellectual Property

We own and control various intellectual property rights, such as patents, trade secrets, confidential information, trademarks, service marks, tradenames, copyrights and applications. We are also a party to certain patent cross-license arrangements with industry participants and may, from time to time, enter into similar commercial agreements should we consider it necessary or beneficial for our business.

We rely on a combination of statutory (copyright, trademark and trade secret) and contractual safeguards for intellectual property protection throughout the world. As of December 31, 2017, we had 35 U.S. and foreign trademark registrations and applications, 20 existing U.S. patents, 10 foreign patents, as well as 27 pending U.S. and foreign patent applications. Our patents have an average remaining maturity of 12 years, and our trademarks will be due for renewal for additional ten or fifteen-year periods on an ongoing basis.

Environmental Protection

Our manufacturing operations are subject to environmental protection regulations, including those governing the emissions of pollutants into the air, wastewater discharges, the use and handling of hazardous substances, waste disposal, the investigation and remediation of soil and groundwater contamination. We are also required to obtain environmental permits from governmental authorities for certain of our operations.

Regulation

Privacy and Data Security

In the course of our business, we receive personally identifiable information of cardholders from our customers, either from a financial institution or through a card processor on behalf of a financial institution. Such information includes names, addresses, card account numbers and expiration dates. In some cases, we receive a cardholder's PIN number. As a service provider to financial institutions in the United States, we are subject to certain Federal Trade Commission requirements, the privacy provisions of the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (the "GLBA") and its implementing regulations and, as applicable, with various other federal and state privacy statutes and regulations, and the PCI Security Standards Council's Data Security Standards, each of which is subject to change at any time. Outside of the United States, we are subject to privacy laws and regulations of numerous countries and jurisdictions, including the General Data Protection Regulation (the "GDPR") in the European Union. The interpretation and application of these privacy and data protection laws in the United States, Europe and elsewhere are often uncertain and in a state of flux.

In order to comply with our obligations under the GLBA, applicable state laws and our contractual agreements with our customers, we are required to implement adequate policies and safeguards to protect the privacy of personally identifiable information we receive. As part of their compliance with these requirements, each of our U.S. customers is expected to have a program in place for protecting personally identifiable information and responding to unauthorized access to, or use of, personally identifiable information that could result in substantial harm or inconvenience to consumers, as required by law. A majority of U.S. states have enacted security breach legislation, requiring varying levels of consumer notification in the event of a security breach, which could result in significant costs to us and significant damage to our reputation.

In May 2016, the European Union adopted the GDPR, which is a comprehensive general data privacy regulation that will replace the current EU Data Protection Directive and related country-specific legislation. The GDPR will become fully effective in May 2018. The regulation will impose more stringent operational requirements for processors and controllers of personal data of residents of the European Union, including, for example, expanded disclosures about how personal information is to be used, limitations on retention of information, mandatory data breach notification requirements and higher standards for data controllers to demonstrate that they have obtained valid consent for certain data processing activities. The regulation will also include significant penalties for non-compliance.

We are also subject to requirements from the Payment Card Brands, which require us to meet certain security standards in order to achieve certification that allows us to produce and personalize Financial Payment Cards issued on their networks. These standards include extensive requirements with respect to the physical characteristics of our facilities, as well as our electronic treatment and storage of cardholder data. We believe that we have developed significant expertise in acquiring and maintaining these certifications, and have invested significant capital to obtain and retain these designations, which are regularly verified by both the Payment Card Brands and our customers. We believe the long, complex and costly certification process serves as a significant barrier to new entrants to our market.

The interpretation of pending and existing laws and regulations is evolving and, therefore, these laws and regulations may be applied inconsistently. It is possible that our current data protection policies and practices may be deemed inconsistent with new legal requirements or interpretations thereof, and breaches in the security of our systems and technology could result in a violation of these laws and regulations. Changes to these laws and regulations, as well as any associated inquiries or investigations or any other government actions, may be costly to comply with and may delay or impede the development of new products, result in negative publicity, increase our operating costs, require significant management time and attention, and subject us to remedies that may harm our business, including fines or demands or orders that we modify or cease existing business practices.

Financial Services

We are generally not directly subject to federal or state regulations specifically applicable to financial institutions such as banks, thrifts and credit unions. However, as a provider of products and services to these financial institutions, our operations may be examined by various state and federal regulatory authorities and representatives of the Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council, which is a formal inter-agency body empowered to prescribe uniform principles, standards and report forms for the federal examination of financial institutions and to make recommendations to promote uniformity in the supervision of financial institutions. Also, state and federal regulations

require our financial institution clients to include certain provisions in their contracts with service providers like us and to conduct ongoing monitoring and risk management for third party relationships. In addition, we engage independent auditors annually to review certain of our operations to provide internal control evaluations for our clients' auditors.

In conducting certain of our card services, we are directly subject to various federal and state laws and regulations including those relating to the movement of money. In order to comply with our obligations under applicable laws, we are required, among other things, to comply with licensing and reporting requirements, to implement operating policies and procedures to comply with anti-money laundering laws, to protect the privacy and security of our clients' information and to undergo periodic audits and examinations.

In 2010, the Dodd-Frank Act was enacted. The Dodd-Frank Act introduced substantial reforms to the supervision and operation of the financial services industry, including introducing changes that: affect the oversight and supervision of financial institutions; provide for a new resolution procedure for large financial companies; introduce more stringent regulatory capital requirements; implement changes to corporate governance and executive compensation practices; and require significant rule-making. The Dodd-Frank Act has generated numerous new regulations that have imposed compliance costs and, in some cases, limited revenue sources for us and our clients. The Dodd-Frank Act established the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau ("CFPB") which is empowered to conduct rule-making and supervision related to, and enforcement of, federal consumer financial protection laws. The CFPB has issued guidance that applies to "supervised service providers" which the CFPB has defined to include service providers, like us, to CFPB supervised banks and nonbanks. The CFPB has in the past and may in the future issue regulations that may require us to make compliance investments and/or limit our fees or other revenue sources. We do not currently anticipate a materially adverse impact on our business, results of operations or financial condition due to these regulations, but it is difficult to predict with certainty the extent to which the Dodd-Frank Act, the CFPB or the resulting regulations will impact our business or the businesses of our current and potential clients.

Employees and Labor

As of December 31, 2017, our businesses employed approximately 1,200 employees. We have never experienced any work stoppages or strikes as a result of labor disputes. We consider our relations with employees to be good.

Available Information

CPI Card Group Inc. is a Delaware corporation. We were initially formed as CPI Holdings I, Inc. in June 2007 and changed our name to CPI Card Group Inc. in August 2015. Our principal executive offices are located at 10026 W. San Juan Way – Suite 200, Littleton, CO 80127, telephone (303) 973-9311. The Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports are available free of charge through the "Investor Relations" portion of the Company's website, as soon as reasonably practical after they are filed with the SEC. The SEC maintains a web site, www.sec.gov, which contains reports and information statements, and other information filed electronically with the SEC by the Company.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

Risks Related to Our Business

System security risks, data protection breaches, and cyber-attacks could compromise our proprietary information, disrupt our internal operations and harm perception of our products, which could have a material adverse effect on our business and our reputation.

In operating a Financial Payment Card business, we manage large amounts of personally identifiable information of cardholders, including cardholder names, account numbers and similar information. The reliability and security of our information technology ("IT") infrastructure and our ability to protect sensitive and confidential information for our customers, which include many financial institutions, is critical to our business. Our handling of such information makes us a potential target of cyber-attacks or cyber intrusions via the Internet, computer viruses, break-ins, malware, phishing attacks, hacking, denial-of-service attacks or other attacks and similar disruptions from unauthorized use of or access to computer systems (including from internal and external sources). Any system or network disruption could result in a loss of our intellectual property, the release of sensitive cardholder information, customer or employee

personal data, or the loss of production capabilities at one or more of our production facilities. These types of incidents have become more prevalent and pervasive across industries, including in our industry.

In addition, our encryption systems are at risk of being breached or decoded. Smart cards are equipped with keys that encrypt and decode messages in order to secure transactions and maintain the confidentiality of data. The security afforded by this technology depends on the integrity of the encryption keys and the complexity of the algorithms used to encrypt and decode information. Any significant advances in technology that enable the breach of cryptographic systems, malicious software infiltration or that allow for the exploitation of weaknesses in such systems could result in a decline in the security we are able to provide through this technology. Any material breach of our secured systems could harm our competitive position, result in a loss of customer trust and confidence, and cause us to incur significant costs to remedy the damages caused by system or network disruptions, whether caused by cyber-attacks, security breaches or otherwise, which could ultimately have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The protective measures we have implemented to protect against data and security breaches and cyber-attacks may not prevent system or network disruptions and may be insufficient to prevent or limit the damage from any future security breaches. We regularly evaluate, assess and test our systems and the controls, processes and practices to protect those systems. The evaluations, assessments and testing identify areas of weakness in, and suggested improvements to, the maturity of our systems, processes, and risk management framework as well as vulnerabilities in those areas that could be attacked and exploited to access and acquire proprietary and confidential information. Although cybersecurity and the continued development and enhancement of our controls, processes and practices designed to protect our systems, computers, software, data and networks from attack, damage or unauthorized access are a high priority for us, our activities and investment may not be deployed quickly enough or successfully protect our system or network against disruptions and may be insufficient to prevent or limit the damage from any future security breaches. In addition, as these threats continue to evolve, we may be required to invest significant additional resources to modify and enhance our information security and controls or to investigate and remediate any security vulnerabilities.

Interruptions in our operations, particularly in our IT systems, could have a material adverse effect on our business and reputation.

Our business is dependent upon our ability to execute, in an efficient and uninterrupted fashion, necessary business functions, including the operation of complex IT applications. In addition, a significant portion of the communication between our employees, customers and suppliers around the world depends on our IT systems. The reliability of our IT infrastructure and software, and our ability to expand and continually update technologies in response to our changing needs, are critical to our business. An interruption in our business applications, systems or networks, including, but not limited to, new system implementations, server downtime, facility issues or energy blackouts, could have a material adverse impact on our operations, sales and operating results.

Not only would we suffer damage to our reputation in the event of a system outage or data loss or interruption, but we may also be liable to third parties, including our customers. Some of our contractual agreements with financial institutions require the payment of penalties if our systems do not meet certain operating standards, and failure to operate in accordance with the standards of one or more of the Payment Card Brands could result in a loss of the certification of our facilities, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business. In addition, to successfully operate our business, we must be able to protect our processing and other systems from interruption, including from events that may be beyond our control. We have established certain protective measures in an effort to ensure the continuation of core business operations in the event that normal operations could not be performed due to a catastrophic event. However, these measures may be insufficient to prevent or limit the damage from any future disruptions, and any such disruption could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We may experience software defects, which could harm our business and reputation and expose us to potential liability.

Our services are based on sophisticated software and computing systems, and the software underlying our services may contain undetected errors or defects when first introduced or when new versions are released. In addition, we may experience difficulties in installing or integrating our technology on systems used by our clients. Defects in our software, errors or delays in the processing of electronic transactions or other difficulties could result in the interruption of business operations, delays in market acceptance, additional development and remediation costs, diversion of technical and other resources, loss of clients, negative publicity or exposure to liability claims. Although we attempt to limit our potential liability through disclaimers and limitation of liability provisions in our license and client agreements, we cannot be certain that these measures will successfully limit our liability.

Failure to identify and attract new customers or a failure to retain our customers could have a material adverse effect on our business.

Our business is dependent upon our ability to identify and attract new customers and to retain our existing customers. Building and maintaining these critical relationships requires us to consistently deliver high-quality products at competitive prices. If our customers experience a decline in their business or Financial Payment Card needs, or if our operations suffer from production, quality, pricing or other issues, we may be unable to attract new customers or retain our existing customers. In addition, any actual or perceived deterioration in our financial condition or loss of our market share may discourage existing or potential customers from doing business with us. If we experience difficulty attracting and retaining customers, our business, financial condition and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected.

A substantial portion of our net sales is derived from several large customers. Our top five customers accounted for approximately 28.5% of our net sales for the year ended December 31, 2017. Our continued business relationship with these customers may be impacted by several factors beyond our control, including more attractive product offerings from our competitors, pricing pressures or the financial health of these customers. Many of our customers operate in competitive businesses, and their demand and market positions may vary considerably. These customers depend on favorable macroeconomic conditions and are impacted by the availability of affordable credit and capital, the level and volatility of interest rates, inflation, employment levels and consumer confidence, among other factors.

We generally enter into master agreements that govern the general terms and conditions of our commercial relationships. We then enter into purchase order or other short-term agreements that define the prices and the quantities of products to be delivered. Usually, our contractual arrangements include neither exclusivity clauses nor commitments from our customers to order any given quantities of products on a medium or long-term basis.

In addition, there is no guarantee that we will be able to renew or win contracts or purchase orders in a given year, or whether we will have the operating capacity or capabilities to deliver on significant new contracts or purchase orders won, which could result in the loss of future business. If we were to lose important programs for our products with any of our customers, or if customers were to reduce or change their buying patterns with us, seek alternate suppliers, increase their product returns or become unable or otherwise fail to meet payment obligations, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

Our business could suffer from problems in production quality and process.

We produce our products using processes that are highly complex, require advanced and costly equipment and must continually be modified to improve yields and performance. Difficulties in the production process can reduce product yields, reduce product quality or interrupt production altogether. As a result of such problems, we may not be able to deliver products, or may be able to deliver products, but in a less timely or cost-effective manner or at a lower than expected quality level, or we may be required to rework or replace products. As the complexity of both our products and our technological processes has become more advanced, production tolerances have been reduced and requirements for precision have become more demanding. If we do not advance our production processes at the market rate, we may experience a lower production quality than the market standard. We may suffer disruptions in our production, either due to production difficulties, such as machinery or technology failures, or as a result of external factors beyond our control, such as delay of, or quality issues with, materials provided by suppliers, interruption of our electrical service or a natural

disaster. Any such event could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we fail to meet customer demands in a timely manner, we could lose certain critical business relationships.

Our ability to provide products and services and meet very high quality standards in a timely manner is critical to our business success. For example, one of the key services that we offer our customers is the prompt and timely production and delivery of replacement debit or credit cards. Orders for replacement debit or credit cards often are placed on short notice and may require personalization. If we are unable to offer these and our other products and services in a timely manner or due to software malfunction, logistical impediments at any of our facilities, or economic, social, political or other challenges impacting the industry as a whole, our relationships with our customers may be adversely affected and we may lose contracts, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We face competition that has resulted in and may continue to result in a loss of our market share and/or a decline in our profitability.

Our marketplace is highly competitive and relatively saturated, and we expect these market dynamics to continue as new product markets develop, companies develop lower-cost production processes and other competitors attempt to enter the markets in which we operate. In addition, we expect to encounter further consolidation in the markets in which we operate.

Some of our competitors have longer operating histories, and, when viewed globally, larger customer bases and significantly greater financial, sales and marketing, manufacturing, distribution, technical and other capabilities than we do. These competitors may be able to adapt more quickly to new or emerging technological requirements and changes in customer and/or regulatory requirements and to leverage their scale to develop techniques to lower production costs and, as a result, their prices. They may also be able to devote greater resources to the promotion and sale of their products and services. We also face competition from newly established competitors, suppliers of products and customers who choose to develop their own products and services.

Existing or new competitors may develop products, technologies or services that more effectively address our markets with enhanced features and functionality, greater levels of integration and/or lower cost. As the technological sophistication of our competitors and the size of the market increases, competing low-cost producers could emerge and grow stronger. If our customers prefer low-cost alternatives to our products, our revenue and profitability could be materially adversely affected. Increased competition has historically resulted in, and is likely to continue to result in, declining average selling prices and reduced gross margins in certain of our businesses, and the loss of market share in certain markets. If we cannot sufficiently reduce our production costs, we may not be able to continue to compete successfully against current or new competitors. If we fail to compete successfully, we may lose market share or continue to lose market share in our existing markets, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

New and developing technology solutions and products could make our existing technology solutions and products obsolete or irrelevant, and if we are unable to introduce new products and services in a timely manner, our business could be materially adversely affected.

The markets for our products and services are subject to technological changes, frequent introductions of new products and services and evolving industry standards. In particular, the rise in the adoption in wireless payment systems or mobile payments may make physical cards less attractive as a method of payment. Although to date we have not seen a meaningful reduction in card-based payments in the U.S. resulting from the emergence of mobile payment applications, mobile payments offer consumers an alternative method to make purchases without the need to carry a physical card and could, if widely adopted, reduce the number of Financial Payment Cards issued to consumers. In addition, other new and developing technology solutions and products could make our existing technology solutions and products obsolete or irrelevant.

Our ability to enhance our current products and services and to develop and introduce innovative products and services that address the increasingly sophisticated needs of our customers will significantly affect our future success. We may not be successful in developing, marketing or selling new products and services that meet these changing demands. In addition, we may experience difficulties that could delay or prevent the successful development,

introduction or marketing of these services, or our new services and enhancements may not adequately meet the demands of the marketplace or achieve market acceptance. We continually engage in efforts to innovate and upgrade our products and services. If we are unsuccessful in completing or gaining market acceptance of new products, services and technologies, it would likely have a material adverse effect on our ability to retain existing customers or attract new ones. For example, one of our growth opportunities is the potential adoption of dual-interface EMV cards by U.S. card issuing banks. Banks may be delayed in transitioning to the issuance of dual-interface EMV cards due to increased costs and other factors. If these entities do not deploy dual-interface EMV technology or do so less quickly and/or completely than we expect, our ability to grow could be significantly impacted which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our ability to develop and deliver new products and services successfully will depend on various factors, including our ability to:

- effectively identify and capitalize upon opportunities in new and emerging product markets;
- invest resources in innovation and research and development;
- complete and introduce new products and integrated services solutions in a timely manner;
- license any required third-party technology or intellectual property rights;
- qualify for and obtain required industry certification for our products;
- comply with applicable data protection regulations; and
- retain and hire talent experienced in developing new products and services.

Additionally, opportunities to combine or package products and service offerings and the ability to cross-sell products and services are critical to remaining competitive in our industry. As a result, part of our business strategy is to develop new products and services that may be used in conjunction with or in addition to our existing offerings. If we are unable to identify adequate opportunities to cross-sell our products and services, this may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The process of developing and enhancing our strategies could be disruptive to our operations and have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition, and we may not realize some or all of the anticipated benefits of this plan in the time frame anticipated or at all.

During our quarterly earnings call on November 7, 2017, the Company announced the commencement of a comprehensive review of our business to assess our strategies. The objective of this review is to enhance our strategies by executing key initiatives, further capitalizing on our addressable market, better serving the needs of our customers and delivering shareholder value. These strategic initiatives may result in actions affecting, among other things, leadership roles and responsibilities, our operational footprint, and the way our organization is structured to sell and market our products to our customers. The execution of our strategic review and initiatives may cause disruptions to our operations, make it difficult to attract or retain employees, result in higher than anticipated charges and otherwise have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. In addition, our ability to implement our strategies and achieve the anticipated benefits therefrom within the expected time frame or at all is subject to estimates and assumptions and may vary materially from our expectations, including as a result of factors that are beyond our control. Furthermore, following implementation of our enhanced strategies, our business may not be more efficient or effective.

We may not be able to sell, exit or reconfigure businesses or facilities that we determine no longer meet with our strategy or that should be consolidated.

In executing our strategy, we will perform a comprehensive review of our business and operations and may, as a result, consider the consolidation of certain of our facilities and/or the divestiture of one or more of our businesses.

Any such consolidation or divestiture could adversely affect our continuing business and expenses, revenues, results of operations, cash flows and financial position.

We may not be able to realize efficiencies and cost savings from any consolidation activities, and there is no assurance that our efforts will be successful. If we are not able to successfully manage any consolidation activities that we may undertake, expected efficiencies and benefits might be delayed or not realized, and our operations and business could be disrupted.

Divestitures have inherent risks, including selling expenses, the possibility that any anticipated sale will not occur, delays in closing any sale, the risk of lower-than-expected proceeds from the sale of the divested business, unexpected costs associated with the separation of the business to be sold from historical information technology and other operating systems, and potential post-closing claims for indemnification. Our ability to dispose of, exit or reconfigure businesses that may no longer be aligned with our strategy will depend on many factors, including the terms and conditions of any purchase and sale agreement, as well as industry, business and economic conditions. We cannot provide any assurance that we will be able to sell non-strategic businesses on terms that are acceptable to us, or at all. In addition, if the sale of any non-strategic business cannot be consummated or is not practical, alternative courses of action, including relocation of operations or closure, may not be available to us or may be more costly than anticipated.

Our future success depends upon our ability to develop, introduce and commercialize new products, which can be a lengthy and complex process. We may be unable to commercialize new or improved products we may develop on a timely basis, or at all.

The development of new or enhanced products is a complex and uncertain process requiring the accurate anticipation of technological, market and industry trends, as well as precise technical execution. The successful development of new products may require us to undertake time-consuming and costly development activities, and we may experience difficulties or challenging market conditions that could delay or prevent the successful development, commercialization and marketing of these new products, including, for example, limited market acceptance of dual-interface EMV technology in the United States. Before we can commercialize any new products, we may need to expend significant funds in order to conduct substantial research and development. For example, we have been experiencing customer interest in metal cards, however our ability to operationalize this business is progressing more slowly than expected. If we experience limited market opportunities for dual-interface EMV technology or continued difficulty with the production of metal cards, or if we have difficulty producing other innovative products, such as dual-interface EMV cards, there could be a material adverse effect on our revenue, results of operations, reputation and business.

As we develop products, we may need to make significant investments in product development, as well as sales and marketing resources. Furthermore, if we are unable to develop and introduce new and innovative products in a cost-effective and timely manner, our product and service offerings could be rendered obsolete. In addition, competitors may develop and commercialize competing products faster than we are able to do so. Any of these factors could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our outstanding indebtedness may impact our business and our results of operations and may restrict our ability to grow, and future EBITDA declines, should they occur, could make it difficult or impossible to timely make our debt service payments or refinance our debt when it comes due.

As of December 31, 2017, we had \$303.9 million of total indebtedness outstanding, net of unamortized discount and deferred financing costs of \$8.6 million under our First Lien Term Loan Facility. See Part II, Item 7 "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources."

We may incur additional indebtedness in the future to help fund our business, subject to market and other conditions. Our substantial indebtedness and interest expense could have important consequences to us, including:

• limiting our ability to use a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations in other areas of our business, including for working capital, capital expenditures and other general business activities, because we must dedicate a substantial portion of these funds to pay interest and/or service our debt;

- our First Lien Credit Facility is entirely floating rate debt, and rising interest rates could have a material adverse impact on our cash flows, results of operations and financial condition;
- requiring us to seek to incur further indebtedness in order to make the capital expenditures and other expenses or investments necessary to operate the business to the extent our future cash flows are insufficient;
- limiting our ability to obtain additional financing in the future for working capital, capital expenditures, debt service requirements, acquisitions and the execution of our strategy, and other expenses or investments planned by us;
- limiting our flexibility and our ability to capitalize on business opportunities and to react to competitive pressures and adverse changes in government regulation, our business and our industry;
- limiting our ability to satisfy our obligations under our indebtedness (which could result in an event of default and acceleration if we fail to comply with the requirements of our indebtedness);
- increasing our vulnerability to a downturn in our business and to adverse economic and industry conditions generally;
- placing us at a competitive disadvantage as compared to our competitors that are less leveraged;
- limiting our ability to timely make our debt service payments;
- limiting our ability, or increasing the costs, to refinance indebtedness, when our Revolving Credit Facility matures on August 17, 2020 and our First Lien Term Loan matures on August 17, 2022; and
- our inability to retain existing customers and/or attract new customers due to the significant amount of debt and the related implications of such debt.

The limitations described above could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects. Further, if we are unable to satisfy our obligations under our indebtedness as they become due, or if we are unable to pay our interest obligations we would be rendered insolvent.

The terms of our First Lien Credit Facility restrict, and covenants contained in agreements governing indebtedness in the future may restrict, our ability to operate our business and to pursue our business strategies.

Our First Lien Credit Facility contains, and any future indebtedness of ours may contain, a number of restrictive covenants that impose customary operating and financial restrictions on us. Our First Lien Credit Facility places certain restrictions or limitations on our ability and the ability of our restricted subsidiaries, among other things, to:

- incur additional debt or contingent liabilities;
- declare or pay dividends, redeem stock, or make other distributions to stockholders;
- make loans, advances, guarantees or other investments;
- create liens or use assets as security in other transactions;
- merge or consolidate, or sell, transfer, lease or dispose of substantially all of our assets;
- enter into transactions with affiliates; and
- enter into certain asset sale transactions or other dispositions of assets.

In addition, as of the last day of any fiscal quarter, if the amount we have drawn under the First Lien Revolving Credit Facility is greater than 50% of the aggregate principal amount of all commitments of the lenders thereunder, we are required to maintain a first lien net leverage ratio not in excess of 7.0x Adjusted EBITDA, as defined in the agreement. Accordingly, as of December 31, 2017, the availability of our undrawn \$40.0 million Revolving Credit Facility was limited to \$20.0 million as our first lien net leverage ratio was 11.4x Adjusted EBITDA.

Our failure to comply with any of these covenants could result in an event of default which, if not cured or waived, could result in the acceleration of all of our indebtedness under the First Lien Credit Facility.

Our ability to raise capital in the future may be limited.

Our business and operations may consume resources faster than we anticipate. In the future, we may need to raise additional funds through the issuance of new equity securities, debt or a combination of both. As a result of our financial condition, additional financing may not be available on favorable terms, or at all. If adequate funds are not available on acceptable terms, we may be unable to fund our capital requirements. Any failure to achieve adequate funding will delay our product and services innovation and development and could lead to abandonment of one or more of our strategic initiatives. Any of these events could materially harm our business, financial condition and prospects.

We may be unable to adequately protect our trade secrets and intellectual property rights against misappropriation or infringement, which may have a material adverse effect on our business.

Our success and future revenue growth will depend, in part, on our ability to protect our intellectual property. We depend on patents and other intellectual property rights to protect our products, proprietary designs and technological processes against misappropriation by others. We may in the future have difficulty obtaining patents and other intellectual property protection, and the patents and intellectual property rights that we receive may be insufficient to provide us with meaningful protection or commercial advantage. Effective patent, trademark, service mark, copyright and trade secret protection may not be available in every country in which our services are made available. It is possible that competitors or other unauthorized third parties may obtain, copy, use or disclose our technologies and processes, or confidential employee, customer or supplier data. Any of our existing or future patents may be challenged, invalidated or circumvented. We engage, and are currently engaged, in litigation to enforce or defend our intellectual property rights, protect our trade secrets and determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others, including our customers. We also enter into confidentiality agreements with our employees, consultants and strategic partners and control access to and distribution of our technologies, documentation and other proprietary information; however, such agreements may not be enforceable or provide us with an adequate remedy. Despite these efforts, internal or external parties may attempt to copy, disclose, obtain or use our proprietary products, services or technology without our authorization and may use such information to interfere with our customers. In addition, if we cannot adequately protect our technology, our competitors may be able to offer certain products and/or services similar to ours.

Our software may be derived from open source software, which is generally made available to the public by its authors and/or other third parties. Open source software is often made available under licenses, which impose certain obligations in the event we distribute derivative works of the open source software. These obligations may require us to make source code for the derivative works available to the public and/or license such derivative works on terms different from those customarily used to protect our intellectual property. With respect to our proprietary software, we generally license such software under terms that prohibit combining it with open source software. Despite these restrictions, parties may combine our proprietary software with open source software without our authorization, in which case we might nonetheless be required to release the source code of our proprietary software. In addition to risks related to license requirements, usage of open source software can lead to greater risks than the use of third-party commercial software, as open source licensors generally do not provide warranties, controls on the origin or development of the software, or remedies against the licensors. Many of the risks associated with usage of open source software cannot be eliminated and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our efforts to prevent the misappropriation or infringement of our intellectual property or the intellectual property of our customers may not succeed. Although we actively seek to protect our proprietary rights, nevertheless, unauthorized parties may attempt to copy aspects of our products or technologies or to obtain and use information that we regard as proprietary. Identifying unauthorized use of our products and technologies is difficult and time consuming. The initiation of litigation as a result of the misappropriation or infringement of our intellectual property may adversely affect our relationships and agreements with certain customers that have a stake in the outcome of the litigation proceedings. Litigation is very expensive and may divert the attention of management and other key employees from the

operation of our business, all of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition to litigation costs, infringement on our products by competitors has caused, and may in the future cause, customer loss to parties offering infringing products.

We rely on the timely supply of materials and products and our business could suffer if our suppliers fail to meet their delivery obligations or raise their prices.

Our production operations depend on deliveries of microchips and other materials in a timely manner and, in some cases, on a just-in-time basis. From time to time, suppliers may extend lead times, limit the amounts supplied to us or increase prices due to capacity constraints or other factors. We may not be able to meet the demands of our customers in a timely manner, or at all, due to shortages in the supply of critical materials. The supplies we purchase could also have latent quality issues, causing quality problems with the products we produce, increased costs due to scrap or rework, delays to our delivery timelines or loss of business. Additionally, certain product materials required in our production operations are only available from a limited number of suppliers, and we may not be able to find an adequate replacement for such materials if our suppliers are unable to meet their delivery obligations to us. For example, we rely on a small group of suppliers for the provision of EMV microchips that we use in our Financial Payment Cards. For the year ended December 31, 2017, we obtained approximately 90% of our total purchased EMV microchips from four main suppliers. If any one of these EMV microchip suppliers, or any supplier of our other raw materials, fails to deliver our requirements, or ceases supplying such raw materials to us for any reason, our production could be disrupted. In addition, as a result of a shortage, we may be compelled to delay shipments of our products, or devote additional resources to maintaining higher levels of inventory. Consequently, we may experience substantial period-to-period fluctuations in our cost of sales and in our future results of operations. If we are unable to obtain adequate supplies of quality materials in a timely manner or if there are significant increases in the cost of these materials, there could be a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The chip operating systems developed by our competitors may put us at a competitive disadvantage.

Certain of our competitors have internally developed their own chip operating systems, including for use in EMV cards. Ownership of these internal operating systems may give our competitors a cost advantage over us, as we utilize the chip operating systems designed by our chip suppliers for use on their respective chips. If our competitors are able to reduce the prices of their products and services as a result of the cost savings they might realize from using their own internally developed operating system, our profitability may be materially adversely affected. Additionally, customers may prefer the operating systems of our competitors over the operating systems that we utilize in our EMV cards. If customers are more attracted to our competitors' internally developed operating systems, demand for our products and services may be reduced, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our business depends upon our ability to obtain specialized equipment from third-party suppliers, and we may be subject to delayed deliveries, future price increases, and specialized equipment that does not meet our standards or requirements.

Our production processes depend on specialized equipment that we purchase and/or lease from third party suppliers. At times during the business cycle, there may be high demand for such equipment, with extended lead times to obtain such equipment. Further, there are a limited number of suppliers that manufacture and service the equipment we use. Should our current suppliers be unable or unwilling to provide the necessary equipment, fail to meet quality standards of our customers or otherwise fail to deliver or service such equipment in a timely manner, any resulting delays in our production processes could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, the prices of the equipment we use may rise in the future, and any future price increases for this type of equipment could negatively impact our ability to purchase new equipment or to service existing equipment.

The financial payment card industry has been and may continue to be subject to price erosion, which could have a material adverse effect on our business.

Pricing pressure in the financial payment card industry can be intense, in particular for large credit and debit card issuers and large card processors. Our large credit and debit card issuer customers face continued competitive pressure and, in turn, continually seek to reduce their expenses, including the cost of cards. We may experience a decline in the prices at which our products can be sold and at which such services can be offered. For example, our average selling price on U.S. Debit and Credit segment sales of EMV cards declined from \$0.95 during the year ended

December 31, 2016 to \$0.86 during the year ended December 31, 2017. In such instances, in order to continue to supply these products and services at competitive prices, we must reduce our production costs. Typically, we are able to accomplish this through leveraging our scale and production efficiencies. However, if we cannot continue to improve our efficiencies to a degree sufficient for maintaining the required margins, we may no longer be able to generate a profit from the sale of these products and services. Moreover, we may not be able to cease production of such products, either due to our ongoing contractual obligations or the risk of losing our existing customer relationships, and as a result may be required to bear a loss on such products. Further competition in our product and service markets may lead to price erosion, lower revenue and margins in the future. Should reductions in our production costs fail to keep pace with reductions in market prices for the products we sell, there could be a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we fail to accurately project demand for our products and services, we may encounter problems of inadequate supply or oversupply, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations, as well as damage our reputation and brand.

Our customers typically order our products and services on a purchase-order basis. We project product demand based on, among other things, addressable market size, historical experience, customer feedback, pricing pressure and competition. However, the emerging nature of our industry, our lack of significant order backlog and the varying sales and purchasing cycles of our customers make it difficult for us to accurately forecast demand.

If we overestimate demand, we may have higher raw material or product component inventory levels, or may have higher staffing levels than required. If we underestimate demand, our third-party suppliers may have inadequate raw material or product component inventories or we may not have required staffing levels, which could interrupt our manufacturing and delay shipments, and could result in lost sales. In particular, we are seeking to manage our staffing, procurement and inventory costs by matching them closely with our projected manufacturing needs and by, from time to time, deferring our purchase of raw materials and components in anticipation of supplier price reductions. As we seek to balance inventory costs and production flexibility, we may fail to accurately forecast demand to predict and maintain appropriate staffing levels and levels of inventory reserve, which could cause uneven and unpredictable flow or could affect our ability to coordinate our procurement and production to meet demand on a timely basis. Our inability to accurately predict or timely meet demand could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial conditions and results of operations as well as damage our reputation and brand.

Our operating results are unpredictable and may vary significantly from quarter to quarter and annually, and may differ significantly from our expectations.

Our operating results are affected by a wide variety of factors that could materially and adversely affect revenue and profitability or lead to significant variability in our operating results. These factors include, among others, the cyclicality of the financial card and electronic payment industries, capital requirements, inventory management, the availability of funding, competition, new product developments, technological changes, production problems and other factors. For example, with the adoption of Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, which became effective January 1, 2018, the timing of revenue recognition may change significantly from quarter to quarter, and the net sales and results of operations for a given quarter may be materially higher or lower than our net sales and results of operations under existing rules. In addition, the adoption of tax reform by the U.S. government will have a significant impact on our effective tax rate, and will result in limitations and eliminations of certain favorable tax incentives.

A number of other factors could lead to fluctuations in quarterly and annual operating results, including:

- order cancellations or rescheduling by customers;
- the failure to win new projects;
- unpredictable ordering patterns by customers;
- the continued adoption of EMV and dual-interface technology by customers may be more uneven or unpredictable than we anticipate;
- restructuring and impairment charges;
- litigation;

- new product capability development and/or slower than expected demand of new products by customers;
- fluctuations in currency exchange rates, particularly between the U.S. dollar and the Canadian Dollar and British Pound Sterling;
- intellectual property developments;
- changes in distribution and sales arrangements;
- production performance and yields;
- product liability or warranty claims;
- taxation;
- acquisitions or divestitures;
- obtaining adequate raw materials or production equipment on a timely basis;
- production staffing levels;
- changing raw material prices;
- property loss or damage or interruptions to our business, including as a result of fire, natural disasters or other disturbances at our facilities or those of our customers and suppliers that may exceed the amounts recoverable under our insurance policies; and
- changes in the market value or yield of the financial instruments in which we invest our liquidity.

Unfavorable changes related to certain of the above factors have in the past and any of the above factors may in the future have a material adverse effect on our operating results and on our reputation. Furthermore, in periods of industry overcapacity or when our customers encounter difficulties in their end-markets, orders are more exposed to cancellations, reductions, price renegotiations or postponements, which in turn reduce our management's ability to forecast the next quarter or full-year production levels, net sales, profits and cash flows. For these reasons, our net sales and operating results and cash flows may differ materially from our expectations as visibility is reduced and may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our business and financial results may be materially adversely affected by various legal and regulatory proceedings.

We are subject to legal proceedings, lawsuits and other claims in the normal course of business and could become subject to additional claims in the future, some of which could be material. The outcome of existing proceedings, lawsuits and claims may differ from our expectations because the outcomes of litigation are often difficult to reliably predict. Various factors or developments can lead us to change current estimates of liabilities and related insurance receivables where applicable, or permit us to make such estimates for matters previously not susceptible to reasonable estimates, such as a significant judicial ruling or judgment, a significant settlement, significant regulatory developments or changes in applicable law. A future adverse ruling, settlement or unfavorable development could result in charges that could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results or financial condition. In addition, litigation can be costly, and the expenses and damages arising from any liability could harm our business. Furthermore, our insurance may not be adequate to cover claims against us or any liability that may be imposed on us. The likelihood of legal claims may be heightened in times of financial hardship. See Part I, Item 3, "Legal Proceedings" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for information on our currently pending legal proceedings.

We may be required to defend against alleged infringement of the intellectual property rights of others.

Companies in our industry aggressively protect and pursue their intellectual property rights. Our products may contain technology provided to us by other parties such as suppliers or customers. We may have little or no ability to determine in advance whether such technology infringes the intellectual property rights of a third party. From time to time, we receive notices or are named in litigation that claim we have infringed upon, misappropriated or misused other parties' proprietary rights. Additionally, we receive notices that challenge the validity of our patents. Intellectual property litigation can be expensive, time consuming and distracting to management. An adverse determination in any of

these types of disputes could prevent us from producing or offering some of our products and services or could prevent us from enforcing our intellectual property rights. Furthermore, settlements can involve royalty or other payments that could reduce our profit margins and may have a material adverse effect on our financial results. Our suppliers, customers and licensors may not be required to indemnify us in the event that a claim of infringement is asserted against us, or they may be required to indemnify us only up to a maximum amount, above which we would be responsible for any further costs or damages. Any of these claims or litigation may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We may also be required to indemnify some customers and strategic partners under our agreements if a third party alleges or if a court finds that our products or activities have infringed upon, misappropriated or misused another party's proprietary rights. Indemnification provisions may, in some circumstances, extend our liability beyond the products we provide and may include consequential damages and/or lost profits. Even if claims or litigation against us are not valid or successfully asserted, these claims could, and often do, result in significant costs and the diversion of the attention of management and other key employees to defend.

Our long-lived assets represent a significant portion of our total assets, and we may never realize their full value.

Our long-lived assets recorded as of December 31, 2017 were \$144.4 million, representing 61.7% of our total assets, of which we have recorded plant, equipment and leasehold improvements of \$49.3 million, as our operations require significant investments in machinery and equipment.

We perform goodwill impairment testing on an annual basis as of October 1 of each year. Other long-lived assets, such as identifiable intangible assets and plant, equipment and leasehold improvements are reviewed for impairment whenever events, changes or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset or asset group may not be recoverable. If we were to conclude that an additional future write-down of our long-lived assets is necessary, we would have to record the appropriate charge, which could result in a material adverse effect on our results of operations. A write-down of our long-lived assets may result from, among other things, deterioration in our performance and a decline in expected future cash flows and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

During the fourth quarter of 2017, based on the goodwill impairment test performed annually as of October 1, we recorded goodwill impairment charges of \$19.1 million, of which \$17.2 million related to the U.S. Debit and Credit segment resulting from continued market softness in demand for EMV cards, including price erosion and loss of market share in the United States. The other impairment for \$1.9 million related to Other which resulted from declines in net sales and operating losses incurred in our Canadian business. See Part II, Item 8, *Financial Statements and Supplementary Data*, Note 6 "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets," in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for more information.

The adoption of the comprehensive tax reform by the U.S. government may materially adversely impact our financial results.

On December 22, 2017, the U.S. government enacted comprehensive tax reform legislation that includes significant changes to taxation of business entities. These changes include, among others, (i) a permanent reduction to the corporate income tax rate, (ii) a partial limitation on the deductibility of business interest expense, (iii) elimination of deduction for income attributable to domestic production activities and (iv) a partial shift of the U.S. taxation of multinational corporations from a tax on worldwide income to a territorial system (along with a transitional rule that taxes certain historic foreign accumulated earnings and certain rules that aim to prevent erosion of U.S. income tax base). The Company is still evaluating the potential impact of the legislation on its financial results. In particular, however, given our substantial indebtedness and related interest expense, our inability to fully deduct our interest expense from our taxable income may result in an increase in the Company's effective tax rate, thereby having a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our failure to operate our business in accordance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council or other industry standards applicable to our customers, such as Payment Card Brand certification standards, could have a material adverse effect on our business.

Many of our customers issue their cards on the networks of the Payment Card Brands that are subject to the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council or other standards and criteria relating to service providers' and manufacturers' facilities, products and physical and logical security which we must satisfy in order to be eligible to

supply products and services to such customers. Most of our contractual arrangements with our customers may be terminated if we fail to comply with these standards and criteria.

We make significant investments to our network of high-security facilities in the United States and Canada in order to meet these standards and criteria, including investments required to satisfy changes adopted from time to time in their respective standards and criteria. Further investments may be costly, and if we are unable to continue to meet these standards and criteria, we may become ineligible to provide products and services that have constituted in the past an important part of our revenue and profitability. For the year ended December 31, 2017, the vast majority of the products we produced and services we provided were subject to certification with one or more of the Payment Card Brands. If we were to lose our certification from one or more of the Payment Card Brands, Interac (in Canada) or PCI certification for one or more of our facilities, we may lose the ability to produce cards for or provide services to banks issuing credit or debit cards on the networks of the Payment Card Brands. If we are not able to produce cards for or provide services to any or all of the issuers issuing debit or credit cards on such networks, we could lose a substantial number of our customers, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our business may be materially adversely affected by costs relating to product defects, and we could be faced with product liability and warranty claims.

We offer highly complex services and products and, accordingly, from time to time defects have occurred. Such defects can give rise to significant costs, including expenses relating to recalling products, replacing defective items, writing down defective inventory, the loss of potential sales and claims by third parties. In addition, the occurrence of such defects may give rise to product liability and warranty claims, including liability for damages caused by such defects. If we sell defective products into the market, our reputation could suffer and we may lose sales opportunities and incur liability for damages, including damage claims from customers in excess of the amounts they pay us for our products, including consequential damages. In addition, our customers may recall their products if they prove to be defective or make compensatory payments in accordance with industry or business practice or in order to maintain good customer relationships. If such a recall or payment is caused by a defect in one of our products, our customers may seek to recover all or a portion of their losses from us. If any of these risks materialize, our reputation would be harmed and there could be a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Demand for Financial Payment Cards may be materially adversely impacted by U.S. and global market and economic conditions.

For the foreseeable future, we expect to continue to derive most of our revenue from products and services we provide to the financial services industry. Given this concentration, we are exposed to the economic conditions affecting the financial services industry in the United States and Canada. For example, prolonged economic downturns typically have resulted in significant reductions in the demand for general purpose credit cards due to tightening credit conditions. A prolonged poor economic environment could result in significant decreases in demand by current and potential customers for our products and services, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

If the U.S. government puts significant tariffs or other restrictions on goods imported into the United States, our revenue and results of operations may be materially harmed.

Most of our chips, as well as certain other raw materials, are imported from companies located outside of the United States. The U.S. government may restrict trade with certain countries and/or impose tariffs on imports from certain countries. The current U.S. administration has expressed antipathy towards certain existing international trade agreements, including NAFTA, and made comments suggesting that it supports significantly increasing tariffs on goods imported into the United States. As of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, it remains unclear what actions, if any, the United States government will take with respect to NAFTA, other international trade agreements and tariffs on goods imported into the United States. If the United States were to withdraw from or materially modify NAFTA or other international trade agreements to which it is a party, or if tariffs are imposed on products that we import from our overseas suppliers, we may be required to raise our prices or find alternative suppliers, which may not be possible at the same cost or quality, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Economic conditions and regulatory changes leading up to and following the United Kingdom's exit from the European Union could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

On June 23, 2016, the United Kingdom (the "U.K.") held a referendum in which voters approved an exit from the European Union (the "E.U."), commonly referred to as "Brexit." As a result of the referendum, the negotiation process to determine the future terms of the U.K.'s withdrawal from the E.U. is ongoing, including the terms of trade between the U.K. and E.U. The results of these negotiations could adversely affect European or worldwide economic or market conditions and could contribute to instability in global financial markets. In addition, Brexit could lead to legal uncertainty and potentially divergent national laws and regulations as the U.K. determines which E.U. laws to replace or replicate. Furthermore, Brexit may result in additional tariffs both on raw materials imported into the U.K., as well as our products manufactured in the U.K. and sold elsewhere, resulting in competitive pricing pressures. Any of the foregoing could have a material adverse impact our U.K. operations, which accounted for 12.2% and 9.6% of our net sales for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

The terms under which the U.K. withdraws from the E.U., or the failure to reach terms that ensure a smooth exit, could cause significant volatility in global stock markets and currency exchange rate fluctuations, which could impact the strength of the U.S. dollar against foreign currencies in which we conduct business, including the British Pound. If other members of the E.U. consider exit as well, we could face further disruptions and uncertainty with respect to our business operations. The strengthening of the U.S. dollar relative to other currencies may materially adversely affect our operating results.

We rely on licensing arrangements in production and other fields, and actions taken by any of our licensing partners could have a material adverse effect on our business.

Many of our products integrate third-party technologies that we license or otherwise obtain the right to use, including software relating to smart card operating systems used in products such as EMV cards. As part of our strategy, we have entered into licensing agreements with other leading industry participants that provide us with, among other benefits, access to technology owned by third parties. For example, we license Java card technology from Oracle and Multos card technology from Multos International, a subsidiary of a competitor, for use in certain of our products, including in EMV cards. This Java and Multos card technology provides a secure environment for applications on smart cards and other devices with limited memory and processing capabilities, and we rely on our commercial arrangements with Oracle and Multos International for the continued use of these platforms. Oracle and Multos International may not continue to renew their licenses with us on similar terms or at all, which could negatively impact our net sales. We have also entered into cross-licensing agreements with certain of our competitors that provide for an exchange of intellectual property, including the sharing of certain patent rights in our respective portfolios. If we are unable to continue to successfully renew these agreements, we may lose our access to certain technologies that we rely upon to develop certain of our products, which could have a material adverse effect on our operations.

Most of our facilities are leased, in whole or in part, and our inability to renew our leases on commercially acceptable terms or at all may have a material adverse effect on our results of operations.

Most of our facilities are located, in whole or in part, on leased property. We may be unable to renew such leases on commercially acceptable terms or at all. Our inability to renew our leases, or a renewal of our leases with a rental rate higher than the prevailing rate under the applicable lease prior to expiration, may have a material adverse effect on our operations, including disrupting our operations or increasing our cost of operations. In the event of non-renewal of any of our leases, we may be unable to locate suitable replacement properties for our facilities or we may experience delays in relocation that could lead to a disruption in our operations. In addition, if we close a facility, we may not be able to sublease the facility for terms that would cover our existing lease costs, or we may not be able to sublease the facility at all which could have an adverse impact on our operating costs and cash flows. Any of these factors could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We are dependent on our senior leadership team.

Our future success depends to a significant extent on the efforts of our senior management. We believe there are only a limited number of available and qualified executives with substantial experience in our industry. Furthermore, most members of our senior leadership team have a relatively short tenure in their respective positions with the Company, and additional turnover within the management team in the near term could delay or prevent us from fully implementing our business strategy and, consequently, having a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If any member of senior management dies or becomes incapacitated, or leaves the Company to pursue employment opportunities elsewhere, we may need to locate an adequate replacement. To the extent that we are unable to hire an adequate replacement, or are unable to do so within a reasonable period of time, there could be a material adverse effect on our business.

The ability to recruit, retain and develop qualified personnel is critical to our success and ability to grow.

Our business functions are complex and require wide-ranging expertise and intellectual capital. For us to successfully compete and grow, we must retain, recruit and develop personnel who can provide the needed expertise across the entire spectrum of our intellectual capital needs. In addition, we must develop our personnel to provide succession plans capable of maintaining continuity in the midst of the inevitable unpredictability of human capital. However, the market for qualified personnel is competitive and we may not succeed in recruiting additional personnel or may fail to effectively replace current personnel who depart with qualified or effective successors. Our efforts to retain and develop personnel may also result in significant additional expenses, which could have a material adverse effect on our profitability. Our key personnel may not continue to be employed or we may be unable to attract and retain qualified personnel in the future. Such a failure to retain or attract key personnel could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our business depends on the continued viability of the card networks of the Payment Card Brands.

The vast majority of cards we produce and the services we provide are associated with one of the Payment Card Brands. As a result, we depend on the continued viability of the card networks of the Payment Card Brands, including their authorization, clearing and settlement systems. If one or more of the Payment Card Brands were to discontinue their services or otherwise experience a decline in the volume of cards bearing their brands, there could be a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

We are required to comply with laws and regulations in other countries and are exposed to business risks associated with our international operations.

For the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, we derived 16.0%, 15.0%, and 15.5%, respectively, of our net sales from outside the United States, primarily in Canada and the United Kingdom. As a result, we are subject to numerous evolving and complex laws and regulations which apply, among other things, to financial reporting standards, corporate governance, data privacy, tax, trade regulations, export controls, competitive practices, and labor and health and safety laws and regulations in each jurisdiction in which we operate. For example, the European Union adopted the General Data Protection Regulation ("GDPR"), which will go into effect in May 2018, and requires companies to satisfy new requirements regarding the handling of personal and sensitive data, including its use, protection and the ability of persons whose data is stored to correct or delete such data about themselves. Complying with the GDPR may cause us to incur substantial operational costs or require us to change our business practices. Despite our efforts to bring practices into compliance before the effective date of the GDPR, we may not be successful either due to internal or external factors such as resource allocation limitations or a lack of vendor cooperation. Non-compliance could result in proceedings against us by governmental entities or others and fines up to the greater of €20 million or 4% of annual global revenues. We may also experience difficulty retaining or obtaining new European or multi-national customers due to the compliance cost, potential risk exposure, and uncertainty for these entities. We may find it necessary to establish systems to maintain personal data originating from the European Union in the European Economic Area, which may involve substantial expense and distraction from other aspects of our business. In the meantime, there could be uncertainty as to how to comply with European Union privacy law.

We are also required to obtain environmental permits and other authorizations or licenses from governmental authorities for certain of our operations and must protect our intellectual property worldwide. In the jurisdictions in which we operate, we need to comply with various standards and practices of different regulatory, tax, judicial and administrative bodies.

There are a number of risks associated with international business operations, including political instability (e.g., the threat of war, terrorist attacks or civil unrest), inconsistent regulations across jurisdictions, unanticipated changes in the regulatory environment, and import and export restrictions. Any of these events may affect our

employees, reputation, business or financial results as well as our ability to meet our objectives, including the following international business risks:

- negative economic developments in economies around the world and the instability of governments, or the downgrades in the debt ratings of certain major economies;
- social and political instability;
- complex regulations governing certain of our products;
- potential terrorist attacks;
- adverse changes in governmental policies, especially those affecting trade and investment;
- foreign currency exchange, particularly with respect to the Canadian Dollar and British Pound Sterling; and
- threats that our operations or property could be subject to nationalization and expropriation.

We may not be in full compliance at all times with the laws and regulations to which we are subject. Likewise, we may not have obtained or may not be able to obtain the permits and other authorizations or licenses that we need. If we violate or fail to comply with laws, regulations, permits, health and safety regulations or other authorizations or licenses, we could be fined or otherwise sanctioned by regulators. In such a case, or if any of these international business risks were to materialize, there could be a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Changes in laws, regulations and enforcement activities relating to the financial services industry and our industry may adversely affect the products, services and markets in which we operate.

We and our customers are subject to laws and regulations that affect the financial services industry in the many countries in which our products and services are used. In particular, our customers are subject to numerous laws and regulations applicable to banks, financial institutions and card issuers in the United States, Europe and other regions. The U.S. Government, for instance, has increased its scrutiny of a number of credit and debit card practices, from which some of our customers derive significant revenue. Regulation of the payments industry, including the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the "Dodd-Frank Act"), privacy and data security regulations such as the GLBA, and other regulations applicable to us and our customers, has increased significantly in recent years. Our failure to comply with the laws and regulations applicable to our business may result in the suspension or revocation of our licenses or registrations, the limitation, suspension or termination of our services, and/or the imposition of consent orders or civil and criminal penalties, including fines, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Environmental, health and safety laws and regulations expose us to liability and any such liability may have a material adverse effect on our business.

We are subject to environmental, health and safety laws and regulations in each jurisdiction in which we operate. Such regulations govern, among other things, emissions of pollutants into the air, wastewater discharges, waste disposal, the investigation and remediation of soil and groundwater contamination, and the health and safety of our employees. For example, our products and the raw materials we use in our production processes are subject to numerous environmental laws and regulations. We are also required to obtain environmental permits from governmental authorities for certain of our operations. We may not be able to be at all times, in full compliance with such laws, regulations and permits. If we violate or fail to comply with these laws, regulations or permits, we could be fined or otherwise sanctioned by regulators.

As with other companies engaged in similar activities or that own or operate real property, we face inherent risks of environmental liability at our current and historical production facilities. Certain environmental laws impose strict and, in certain circumstances, joint and several liability on current or previous owners or operators of real property for the cost of the investigation, removal or remediation of hazardous substances as well as liability for related damages

to natural resources. In addition, we may discover new facts or conditions that may change our expectations or be faced with changes in environmental laws or their enforcement that would increase our liabilities. Furthermore, our costs of complying with current and future environmental and health and safety laws, or our liabilities arising from past or future releases of, or exposure to, regulated materials, may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The scientific examination of, political attention to, and rules and regulations on issues surrounding the existence and extent of climate change may result in an increase in our cost of production due to increases in the price of energy and/or the introduction of energy or carbon taxes. A variety of regulatory developments have been introduced that focus on restricting or managing the emission of carbon dioxide, methane and other greenhouse gasses. Companies such as ours may need to purchase at higher costs new equipment or raw materials with lower carbon footprints. These developments and further legislation that is likely to be enacted could negatively affect our operations. Changes in environmental regulations could increase our production costs, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Certain natural disasters, such as flooding, earthquakes, nuclear disasters, certain weather conditions and other catastrophic events, such as fire, may negatively impact our business.

The occurrence of severe weather events, such as rain, snow, wind, storms, hurricanes or other natural disasters, such as flooding, earthquakes, nuclear disasters, fire or a combination thereof, may negatively impact our business. If certain natural disasters, extreme weather conditions or other events such as fire were to directly damage, destroy or disrupt our production facilities, it could disrupt our operations, delay new production and shipments of existing inventory or result in costly repairs, replacements or other costs, all of which would negatively impact our business. Even if our production facilities are not directly damaged, a large natural disaster or fire may result in disruptions in distribution channels or supply chains and significantly increase the prices of the raw materials we use in our production processes. The impact of any such natural disasters, weather changes or other disasters such as fire depends on the specific geographic circumstances but could be significant, and we cannot predict the economic impact, if any, of natural disasters or climate change. Any such disruptions could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our insurance may be inadequate to cover future liabilities and our insurance premiums may increase substantially.

We may be subject to significant losses from claims, liabilities, hazards and disasters. While we currently maintain insurance which we believe is adequate and consistent with industry practice, we may experience losses in excess of our insurance coverage or claims not covered by our insurance. Furthermore, we may not be able to obtain insurance coverage in the future on acceptable terms, or at all. Any such losses not covered by insurance may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Consolidations in the banking, financial services and card processing industry could eliminate existing or potential clients.

Failures, mergers and consolidations of financial institutions and card processors may reduce the number of our clients and potential clients, which could have a material adverse effect on our net sales. Further, if our clients fail, merge with or are acquired by other entities that are not our clients, or that use fewer of our services, they may discontinue or reduce their use of our services. It is also possible that the larger financial institutions and card processors that result from mergers or consolidations would have greater leverage in negotiating terms with us or could decide to perform in-house some or all of the services which we currently provide or could provide. Any of these developments could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We are subject to the credit risk that our customers may be unable to satisfy their obligations to us.

A significant portion of our net sales are on an open credit basis, with typical payment terms of 30 days, and up to 60 days in some cases, and we are subject to the credit risk of our customers being unable to make payments to us. If any of our customers experience a bankruptcy or are otherwise unable to satisfy their payment obligations to us, any related losses, if incurred, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we are unable to implement and maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting, investors may lose confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports and the market price of our common stock may be negatively affected.

As a public company, we are required to maintain internal controls over financial reporting and to report any material weaknesses in such internal controls. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of a company's annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act") requires that we evaluate and determine the effectiveness of our internal controls over financial reporting and provide a management report on the internal controls over financial reporting. As an "emerging growth company" (as defined by the JOBS Act) we are not currently required to obtain an attestation from our independent public accounting firm on our management report on internal controls over financial reporting. See "We are an 'emerging growth company' and we cannot be certain if the reduced disclosure and other requirements applicable to emerging growth companies will make our common stock less attractive to investors" for a discussion of emerging growth company status. However, we will be required to obtain such an attestation when we are no longer an emerging growth company.

We have in the past, and may in the future, discover areas of our internal controls that need improvement. If we or our independent registered public accounting firm discover a material weakness in the future, the disclosure of that fact, even if quickly remediated, could reduce the market's confidence in our financial statements and harm our stock price. We may not be able to effectively and timely implement necessary control changes and employee training to ensure continued compliance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and other regulatory and reporting requirements. If we fail to maintain effective internal controls, we could be subject to regulatory scrutiny and sanctions and investors could lose confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports.

Changes in accounting standards could materially affect how we report our financial condition and results of operations.

From time to time, the FASB and the SEC change the financial accounting and reporting standards or the interpretation of such standards that govern the preparation of our external financial statements. These changes are beyond our control, can be difficult to predict, may require extraordinary efforts or additional costs to implement and could materially impact how we report our financial condition and results of operations. It is possible that we may not be prepared to implement a new accounting standard when it is required to be implemented, which may lead to our financial statements being materially misstated, or to our identifying a material weakness in our internal controls over financial reporting. Additionally, the adoption of new standards could require changes to our business and accounting processes, systems and controls to support recognition and disclosure under the new guidance. This could also lead to investors losing confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, and the market price of our common stock being negatively affected, and we could become the subject to investigations by the stock exchange on which our common stock is listed, the SEC, or other regulatory authorities, which could require additional financial and management resources.

The requirements of being a public company have increased certain of our costs and require significant management focus.

As a public company, our legal, accounting and other expenses associated with compliance related and other activities have increased significantly, and therefore, since our initial public offering, our management and other personnel have diverted attention from operational and other business matters to devote substantial time to implementing public company compliance requirements. In particular, we have incurred significant expenses and devoted substantial management effort toward ensuring compliance with the requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which will increase when we are no longer an emerging growth company. We have hired additional accounting and financial staff with appropriate public company experience and technical accounting knowledge and we have established an internal audit function. Costs to obtain director and officer liability insurance also contribute to our increased costs. As a result of the associated liability, it may be more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified persons to serve on our board of directors or as executive officers. Advocacy efforts by stockholders and third parties may also prompt even more changes in governance and reporting requirements, which could further increase our compliance costs.

We are an "emerging growth company" and we cannot be certain if the reduced disclosure and other requirements applicable to emerging growth companies will make our common stock less attractive to investors.

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in the JOBS Act, and we intend to take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not "emerging growth companies" including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act with respect to our internal control over financial reporting, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved. We may take advantage of these provisions for up to five years or such earlier time that we are no longer an "emerging growth company." We would cease to be an emerging growth company upon the earliest to occur of (i) the last day of the fiscal year (a) following the fifth anniversary of the completion of our initial public offering. (b) in which we have total annual gross revenue of at least \$1.0 billion (adjusted for inflation) or (c) in which we become a large accelerated filer, which means that we have been public for at least 12 months, have filed at least one annual report and the market value of our common stock that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of the last day of our then most recently completed second fiscal quarter and (ii) the date on which we have issued more than \$1.0 billion in non-convertible debt during the prior three-year period. We may choose to take advantage of some but not all of these reduced reporting and other burdens. To the extent we take advantage of any of the reduced reporting burdens in our periodic filings, the information that we provide our security holders may be different than the information such holders might get from other public companies in which they hold equity interests. We cannot predict if investors will find our common stock less attractive because we may rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our common stock and our stock price may be more volatile.

In addition, Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that an "emerging growth company" can take advantage of the extended transition period provided in Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act for complying with new or revised accounting standards. Stated another way, an "emerging growth company" can delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. We have chosen to "opt out" of such extended transition period, however, and, as a result, we will comply with new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for non-emerging growth companies. Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that our decision to opt out of the extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards is irrevocable.

Risks Related to Ownership of Our Common Stock

The price of our common stock may fluctuate significantly, and you could lose all or part of your investment.

Volatility in the market price of our common stock may prevent you from being able to sell your shares at or above the price you paid for them. The market price for our common stock could fluctuate significantly for various reasons, including:

- our operating and financial performance and prospects;
- our quarterly or annual earnings or those of other companies in our industry;
- the public's reaction to our press releases, our other public announcements and our filings with the SEC;
- changes in, or failure to meet, earnings estimates or recommendations by research analysts who track our common stock or the stock of other companies in our industry;
- the failure of research analysts to cover our common stock;
- the failure to maintain our listing on NASDAO;
- material litigation or government investigations;

- general economic, industry and market conditions;
- strategic actions by us, our customers or our competitors, such as acquisitions or restructurings;
- new laws or regulations or new interpretations of existing laws or regulations applicable to our business;
- changes in accounting standards, policies, guidance, interpretations or principles;
- changes in general conditions in the U.S. and global economies or financial markets, including those resulting from war, incidents of terrorism or responses to such events;
- changes in key personnel;
- sales of common stock by our principal stockholders who currently own approximately 59% of our outstanding common stock;
- sales of common stock by us or members of our management team;
- the granting or exercise of employee stock options;
- volume of trading in our common stock; and
- impact of the facts described elsewhere in "Risk Factors."

In addition, in recent years, the stock market has regularly experienced significant price and volume fluctuations. This volatility has had a significant impact on the market price of securities issued by many companies, including companies in our industry. The changes frequently appear to occur without regard to the operating performance of the affected companies. Hence, the price of our common stock could fluctuate based upon factors that have little or nothing to do with us and these fluctuations could materially reduce our share price.

If we fail to meet the continued listing standards of NASDAQ, our common stock may be delisted, which may adversely affect the market price and liquidity of our common stock.

Our common stock is currently traded on the NASDAQ Capital Market ("NASDAQ"). NASDAQ requires us to meet certain financial, public float, bid price and liquidity standards on an ongoing basis in order to continue the listing of our common stock, including that we maintain a minimum closing bid price of \$1.00 per share. On December 20, 2017, we effected a one-for-five reverse stock split with the intent of increasing the market price per share of our common stock in order to comply with NASDAQ's continued listing standards related to minimum bid price. In addition, NASDAQ requires satisfaction of additional continued listing standards, including relating to market capitalization and/or profitability. There can be no assurance that we will be able to maintain compliance with the requirements for continued listing our common stock on NASDAQ. If our common stock is delisted and we are unable to list our common stock on another U.S. national securities exchange, we expect our securities would be quoted on an over-the-counter market. If this were to occur, our stockholders could face significant material adverse consequences, including limited availability of market quotations for our common stock and reduced liquidity for the trading of our securities. Furthermore, if our common stock were delisted it could adversely affect our ability to obtain financing for the continuation of our operations and/or result in the loss of confidence by investors, customers, suppliers and employees.

Our majority stockholders have the ability to control significant corporate activities

Tricor Pacific Capital Partners (Fund IV), Limited Partnership and Tricor Pacific Capital Partners (Fund IV) US, Limited Partnership (collectively, the "Tricor Funds"), affiliated with Parallel49 Equity (formerly known as Tricor Pacific Capital), own approximately 37% and 22% of our common stock, respectively, as of December 31, 2017. As a result of their ownership, the Tricor Funds, so long as they collectively hold a majority of our outstanding shares, will have the ability to control the outcome of matters submitted to a vote of stockholders and, through our board of directors, the ability to control decision-making with respect to our business direction and policies.

Matters over which the Tricor Funds, directly or indirectly, exercise control include:

- election of directors;
- mergers and other business combination transactions, including proposed transactions that would result in our stockholders receiving a premium price for their shares;
- other acquisitions or dispositions of businesses or assets;
- incurrence of indebtedness and the issuance of equity securities;
- repurchases of stock and payment of dividends; and
- the issuance of shares to management under our incentive plans.

Conflicts of interest may arise because directors who are principals of our largest stockholder constitute a substantial portion of our board of directors.

Messrs. Bradley Seaman, Nicholas Peters and David Rowntree, who are officers or affiliates of Parallel49 Equity (and its predecessor), serve on our board of directors. The Tricor Funds, our majority stockholders, are funds controlled by Parallel49 Equity and its affiliates. Parallel49 Equity and entities controlled by it may in the future hold equity interests in entities that directly or indirectly compete with us, and companies in which it currently invests may begin directly or indirectly competing with us. As a result of these relationships, when conflicts between the interests of Parallel49 Equity, on the one hand, and of other stockholders, on the other hand, arise, these directors may not be disinterested. Although our directors and officers have a duty of loyalty to us under Delaware law and our certificate of incorporation, transactions that we enter into in which a director or officer has a conflict of interest are generally permissible so long as (1) the material facts relating to the director's or officer's relationship or interest as to the transaction are disclosed to our board of directors and a majority of our disinterested directors approves the transaction, (2) the material facts relating to the director's or officer's relationship or interest as to the transaction are disclosed to our stockholders and a majority of our disinterested stockholders approve the transaction or (3) the transaction is otherwise fair to us. Our certificate of incorporation also provides that any principal, officer, member, manager and/or employee of Parallel49 Equity or any entity that controls, is controlled by or under common control with Parallel49 Equity (other than any company that is controlled by us) or any investment funds managed by Parallel49 Equity will not be required to offer any transaction opportunity of which they become aware to us and could take any such opportunity for themselves or offer it to other companies in which they have an investment, unless such opportunity is offered to them solely in their capacities as our directors.

Our board of directors has elected to discontinue our quarterly dividend and we do not currently have a stock repurchase program in place. If the board of directors elects to reinstate the dividend or adopt a new stock repurchase program, there can be no assurances that we will pay regular dividends to our stockholders or effect stock repurchases under our stock repurchase program.

During August 2017, the Company discontinued its quarterly dividend. In addition, the Company's prior stock repurchase program expired in May 2017 and the board of directors has not approved a new stock repurchase plan. If, in the future, the board of directors reinstates the quarterly dividend or approves a new stock repurchase plan, our board may, in its sole discretion, change the amount or frequency of any dividends and stock repurchases, or discontinue the payment of dividends and stock repurchases entirely. In addition, because we are a holding company with no material direct operations, we are dependent on dividends and other payments from our operating subsidiaries to generate the funds necessary to pay any future dividends on our common stock. We expect to cause our subsidiaries to make distributions to us in an amount sufficient for us to pay any future dividends and/or make stock repurchases. However, their ability to make such distributions will be subject to their operating results, cash requirements and financial condition, the applicable provisions of Delaware law that may limit the amount of funds available for distribution and our ability to pay cash dividends, and compliance with covenants and financial ratios related to existing or future indebtedness and other agreements with third parties. In addition, each of the companies in our corporate chain must manage its assets, liabilities and working capital in order to meet all of its cash obligations, including the payment of any future dividends or distributions. As a consequence of these various limitations and restrictions, we may not reinstate, or, if reinstated, we may have to reduce or eliminate the future payment of dividends on our common stock and/or stock

repurchases. Any change in the level of our dividends or the suspension of the payment thereof or change in the level of our stock repurchases or the suspension of the ability to make stock repurchases could have a material adverse effect the market price of our common stock.

Certain provisions of our organizational documents and other contractual provisions may make it difficult for stockholders to change the composition of our board of directors and may discourage hostile takeover attempts that some of our stockholders may consider to be beneficial.

Certain provisions of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws may have the effect of delaying or preventing changes in control if our board of directors determines that such changes in control are not in the best interests of us and our stockholders. The provisions in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws include, among other things, the following:

- the ability of our board of directors to issue shares of preferred stock and to determine the price and other terms, including preferences and voting rights, of those shares without stockholder approval;
- following the time that the Tricor Funds and their affiliates cease to beneficially own a majority of our common stock, stockholder action may only be taken at a special or regular meeting and not by written consent, and special meetings may only be called by a majority of the total number of directors that we would have if there were no vacancies on our board of directors:
- advance notice procedures for nominating candidates to our board of directors or presenting matters at stockholder meetings;
- following the time that the Tricor Funds and their affiliates cease to beneficially own a majority of our common stock, removal of directors only for cause, and only upon the affirmative vote of 75% of our outstanding voting stock at a meeting of our stockholders called for that purpose;
- allowing only our board of directors to fill vacancies on our board of directors; and
- following the time that the Tricor Funds and their affiliates cease to beneficially own a majority of our common stock, super-majority voting requirements to amend our bylaws and certain provisions of our certificate of incorporation.

We have entered into a director nomination agreement (the "Director Nomination Agreement") with the Tricor Funds that provides the Tricor Funds the right to designate nominees for election to our board of directors for so long as the Tricor Funds collectively beneficially own 5% or more of the total number of shares of our common stock then outstanding. The number of nominees that the Tricor Funds are entitled to designate under the Director Nomination Agreement bears the same proportion to the total number of members of our board of directors as the number of shares of common stock beneficially owned by the Tricor Funds bears to the total number of shares of common stock outstanding, rounded up to the nearest whole number. In addition, the Tricor Funds are entitled to designate the replacement for any of its board designees whose board service terminates prior to the end of such designee's term regardless of the Tricor Funds' beneficial ownership at such time. The Tricor Funds also have the right to have their designees participate on committees of our board of directors, subject to compliance with applicable law and stock exchange rules. The Director Nomination Agreement will terminate at such time as the Tricor Funds collectively own less than 5% of our outstanding common stock.

We have elected in our certificate of incorporation not to be subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL"), an anti-takeover law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a business combination, such as a merger, with a person or group owning 15% or more of the corporation's voting stock for a period of three years following the date the person became an interested stockholder, unless (with certain exceptions) the business combination or the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder is approved in a prescribed manner. Accordingly, we will not be subject to any anti-takeover effects of Section 203. However, our certificate of incorporation contains provisions that have the same effect as Section 203, except that they provide that the Tricor Funds, their affiliates (including any investment funds managed by Tricor) and any person that becomes an interested stockholder as a result of a transfer of 5% or more of our voting stock by the

forgoing persons to such person are excluded from the "interested stockholder" definition in our certificate of incorporation and are therefore not subject to the restrictions set forth therein that have the same effect as Section 203.

While these provisions have the effect of encouraging persons seeking to acquire control of our company to negotiate with our board of directors, they could enable the board of directors to hinder or frustrate a transaction that some, or a majority, of our stockholders might believe to be in their best interests and, in that case, may prevent or discourage attempts to remove and replace incumbent directors.

In addition, these provisions may frustrate or prevent any attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management by making it more difficult for stockholders to replace members of our board of directors, which is responsible for appointing the members of our management.

Any issuance of preferred stock could make it difficult for another company to acquire us or could otherwise adversely affect holders of our common stock, which could depress the price of our common stock.

Our board of directors has the authority to issue preferred stock and to determine the preferences, limitations and relative rights of shares of preferred stock and to fix the number of shares constituting any series and the designation of such series, without any further vote or action by our stockholders. Our preferred stock could be issued with voting, liquidation, dividend and other rights superior to the rights of our common stock. The potential issuance of preferred stock may delay or prevent a change in control of us, discouraging bids for our common stock at a premium over the market price, and adversely affect the market price and the voting and other rights of the holders of our common stock.

If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, our stock price and trading volume could decline.

The trading market for our common stock will, to some extent, depend on the research and reports that securities or industry analysts publish about us or our business. We do not have any control over these analysts. If one or more of the analysts who covers us downgrades our stock or publishes inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, our stock price would likely decline. If one or more of these analysts ceases coverage of us or fails to publish reports on us regularly, demand for our stock could decrease, which could cause our stock price and trading volume to decline.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

Item 2. *Properties*

Information regarding each of our facilities is set forth below.

| Location | Operations | Square Footage | Owned/Leased |
|--------------------------------------|--|-----------------------|------------------|
| Littleton, Colorado (Corporate) | Corporate headquarters facility | 12,000 | Leased |
| Littleton, Colorado (Centennial) | Financial Payment Card production | 65,000 | Leased |
| Littleton, Colorado (Midway) | Financial Payment Card personalization services | 50,000 | Leased |
| Roseville, Minnesota (3 facilities). | Financial Payment Card production, card | | |
| | personalization, card packaging services and | | |
| | secure fulfillment center | 164,000 | Leased |
| Fort Wayne, Indiana | Financial Payment Card production | 36,000 | Leased |
| Nashville, Tennessee | Financial Payment Card personalization services | | |
| | and fulfillment | 66,000 | Leased |
| Toronto, Ontario | Financial Payment Card and retail gift card | | |
| | production and card personalization services and | | |
| | fulfillment | 67,000 | Leased |
| Colchester, United Kingdom | | 37,000 | Owned and Leased |
| Liverpool, United Kingdom | Retail gift card personalization services | 30,000 | Owned |
| Derby, United Kingdom | Design and innovation office | 300 | Leased |

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

In Re CPI Card Group Inc. Securities Litigation, Case No. 1:16-CV-04531 (S.D.N.Y.)

On June 15, 2016, two purported CPI stockholders filed putative class action lawsuits captioned Vance, et al. v. CPI Card Group Inc., et al. and Chipman, et al. v. CPI Card Group Inc., in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York against CPI, certain of its former officers and current and former directors, along with the sponsors of and the financial institutions who served as underwriters for CPI's October 2015 initial public offering ("IPO"). The complaints, purportedly brought on behalf of all purchasers of CPI common stock pursuant to the October 8, 2015 Registration Statement filed in connection with the IPO, assert claims under §§11 and 15 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") and seek, among other things, damages and costs. In particular, the complaints allege that the Registration Statement contained false or misleading statements or omissions regarding CPI's customers' (i) purchases of Europay, Mastercard®, and VISA chip cards (collectively, "EMV cards") during the first half of fiscal year 2015 and resulting EMV card inventory levels, and (ii) capacity to purchase additional EMV cards in the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2015, and the remainder of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015. The complaints allege that these actions artificially inflated the price of CPI common stock issued pursuant to the IPO.

On August 30, 2016, the Court consolidated the Vance and Chipman actions and appointed lead plaintiff and lead counsel pursuant to the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act (the "PSLRA"). On October 17, 2016, lead plaintiff filed a consolidated amended complaint, asserting the same claims for violations of §§11 and 15 of the Securities Act. The amended complaint is based principally on the same theories as the original complaints, but adds allegations that the Registration Statement contained inadequate risk disclosures and failed to disclose (i) small and midsize issuers' slower-than-anticipated conversion to EMV technology and (ii) increased pricing pressure and competition CPI faced in the EMV market.

On November 16, 2016, the Company filed a motion to dismiss the amended complaint, which was denied by the court on October 30, 2017. The defendants answered the amended complaint on January 12, 2018, and on January 19, 2018, the parties jointly submitted for the Court's approval a proposed scheduling order governing the case.

The Company believes these claims are without merit and intends to defend the actions vigorously.

Heckermann v. Montross, et al., Case No. 1:17-CV-01673 (D. Del.)

On November 20, 2017, a purported CPI stockholder filed a shareholder derivative complaint in the United States District Court for the District of Delaware against certain of CPI's former officers and current and former directors, along with the sponsors of CPI's October 2015 IPO (with CPI named as the nominal defendant). The derivative complaint is based principally on the same set of factual allegations underlying *In Re CPI Card Group Inc. Securities Litigation*, and asserts claims under §§10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Rule 10b-5 thereunder, and for, *inter alia*, purported breaches of fiduciary duties, unjust enrichment and waste of corporate assets. It alleges false or misleading statements and omissions in the Registration Statement filed by CPI in connection with its IPO and subsequent public filings and statements and seeks, among other things, injunctive relief, damages and costs.

The Company and the individual defendants believe these claims are without merit and intend to defend the action vigorously.

Gemalto S.A. v. CPI Card Group Inc. (2 cases)

First case. This suit was initially filed by Gemalto S.A. ("Gemalto") against the Company in the United States District Court for the Western District of Texas in October 2015. The complaint alleged that the Company infringed a now-expired Gemalto patent by incorporating into the Company's products microchips that allegedly practice the EMV standard. The Company successfully moved to transfer the lawsuit to the District of Colorado, answered the complaint, and filed counterclaims that the asserted patent was invalid and unenforceable, and that Gemalto's lawsuit was a "sham" intended to interfere with the Company's IPO and business relationships. Gemalto answered the Company's counterclaims in February 2016. In March 2016, Gemalto provided specific infringement contentions, which named CPI products that incorporate microchips supplied by two specific vendors.

On May 31, 2016, the Company filed an Inter Partes Review ("IPR") petition with the United States Patent & Trademark Office's Patent Trial & Appeal Board ("PTAB"), seeking re-examination of Gemalto's asserted patent. On July 11, 2016, the United States District Court for the District of Colorado granted the Company's motion to stay the litigation pending the PTAB's consideration of the Company's challenge to the patentability of asserted claims. The petition was granted as to all of the independent claims of Gemalto's patent on November 9, 2016. The PTAB also granted the Company's petition as to certain dependent claims, which are claims that rely upon and incorporate an independent claim. The PTAB heard oral argument on the IPR on August 4, 2017.

Second case. On May 3, 2016, Gemalto filed a second patent infringement action against CPI in the United States District Court for the District of Colorado. The complaint alleged that the Company infringed a Gemalto patent on networked smartcard printing by way of the Company's Card@Once offering. Gemalto provided initial infringement contentions to the Company in July 2016, and amended its contentions in October 2016. During May 2017, the Company filed an IPR petition with the PTAB, seeking re-examination of Gemalto's asserted patent.

On September 28, 2017, the Company reached a settlement with Gemalto to resolve both lawsuits. Under the terms of the settlement, the Company made a one-time payment of \$750,000 during the fourth quarter of 2017, which is recorded in "Selling, General and Administrative" expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Operations during the during year ended December 31, 2017. The settlement resulted in the dismissal of both lawsuits with prejudice, and also includes a mutual covenant not to sue for a period of 18 months.

CPI Card Group Inc. v. Multi Packaging Solutions, Inc.

First case. On October 11, 2016, the Company filed a patent infringement suit against Multi Packaging Solutions, Inc. ("MPS") in the United States District Court for the District of Colorado. The complaint asserts that MPS ultrasecure gift card packages sold to at least one customer infringe a Company patent on ultrasecure gift card packages. The Company's patent will expire in 2028. MPS has answered the complaint and counterclaimed for invalidity and noninfringement. The Company's preliminary injunction request was denied without prejudice after MPS represented that it had voluntarily ceased using the accused technology and will notify CPI before it re-starts. Discovery is underway. MPS has moved to dismiss on the ground that the wrong Company subsidiary filed the suit, and the Company is moving to amend to add the applicable subsidiary. The case is stayed until that issue is resolved. If the case is dismissed, the Company's subsidiary will promptly re-file.

In June 2017, MPS filed an early motion for summary judgment and sought to stay discovery pending the outcome of that motion. Both motions were denied in August 2017. Also in June 2017, MPS filed an IPR petition with the PTAB. Also, the Company filed its preliminary opposition to the IPR Petition in October 2017. In September 2017, the Company filed a motion to replace the named plaintiff in the litigation with the Company's wholly owned subsidiary, CPI Card Group-Minnesota, Inc.; MPS sought to dismiss the complaint for lack of standing on the same ground. That issue has been fully briefed and is awaiting decision. The PTAB instituted the IPR on January 9, 2018 and the Company is preparing the response for filing in April 2018. The Company intends to vigorously assert its intellectual property rights in connection with this litigation and the IPR.

Second case. During the summer of 2017, the Company commenced a lawsuit in the District of Minnesota against a former employee, MPS, and two MPS employees (collectively, the Defendants). The former employee was a sales executive who left the Company in 2017 to join MPS. In the lawsuit, the Company alleges that the Defendants misappropriated the Company's trade secrets and confidential information, that the former employee violated his employment agreements with the Company, and that Defendants committed various related business torts. After some

early discovery, the Company moved for a preliminary injunction, which the Court granted in December, 2017. The litigation is ongoing.

In addition to the matters described above, the Company is subject to routine legal proceedings in the ordinary course of business. The Company believes that the ultimate resolution of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters, and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Market Information for Common Stock

Our common stock is listed on the NASDAQ and the TSX under the symbol "PMTS".

On December 20, 2017, we effected a one-for-five reverse stock split of our common stock, whereby each lot of five shares of common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the reverse stock split was converted into and became one share of common stock. In lieu of issuing any fractional shares, any stockholder entitled to receive less than one share of common stock received cash for such stockholder's fractional share. Share and per share amounts reflect the one-for-five reverse stock split for all periods presented throughout this Annual Report on Form 10-K and the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

The following table sets forth for the indicated periods dividends declared and the high and low prices of our common stock as reported on the NASDAQ and TSX, as adjusted for the reverse stock split discussed above.

| | Cas | h Dividends | NASD | AQ (\$) | Tor | onto Stock F | Exchar | ige (CAD\$) |
|----------------|-----|-------------|---------|---------|-----|--------------|--------|-------------|
| 2017 | | Declared | High | Low | | High | | Low |
| First Quarter | \$ | 0.225 | \$24.51 | \$20.36 | \$ | 33.50 | \$ | 27.90 |
| Second Quarter | \$ | 0.225 | \$20.61 | \$ 9.32 | \$ | 28.10 | \$ | 11.80 |
| Third Quarter | \$ | | \$15.75 | \$ 4.53 | \$ | 21.95 | \$ | 5.50 |
| Fourth Quarter | \$ | _ | \$ 7.25 | \$ 3.44 | \$ | 9.60 | \$ | 4.90 |
| 2016 | | | | | | | | |
| First Quarter | \$ | 0.225 | \$51.89 | \$35.50 | \$ | 78.00 | \$ | 49.50 |
| Second Quarter | \$ | 0.225 | \$42.53 | \$16.91 | \$ | 59.50 | \$ | 22.55 |
| Third Quarter | \$ | 0.225 | \$29.09 | \$19.83 | \$ | 40.25 | \$ | 27.70 |
| Fourth Quarter | \$ | 0.225 | \$30.34 | \$16.54 | \$ | 40.90 | \$ | 22.00 |

Holders

There were nine stockholders of record as of February 22, 2018. This figure does not include an estimate of the indeterminate number of beneficial holders whose shares may be held of record by brokerage firms and clearing agencies.

Dividend

During the year ended December 31, 2017, the Company declared quarterly cash dividends of \$0.225 per share payable on April 7 and July 7. The Company discontinued its quarterly dividend during August 2017. During the year

ended December 31, 2016, the Company declared quarterly cash dividends of \$0.225 per share payable on April 7, July 7, October 7 and January 12, 2017.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

There were no shares repurchased under the Company's stock repurchase plan during the year ended December 31, 2017 and the stock repurchase plan expired by its terms during May 2017. During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company repurchased 287,883 shares, as adjusted for the reverse stock split, for \$6.0 million.

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

The financial information in this Annual Report on Form 10-K is presented on a consolidated basis and includes the accounts of the Company and our majority-owned subsidiaries. The consolidated statement of income data for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015 and the consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. The consolidated statement of income data for the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, and the consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2015, 2014 and 2013 are derived from our audited consolidated financial statements not included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our selected historical financial data are not necessarily indicative of our future financial condition, future results of operations or future cash flows.

You should read the information set forth below in conjunction with our historical consolidated financial statements and the notes to those statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | | | | |
|---|-------------------------|---------------------|----|--------------------|------|-------------------|-----|-------------------|----|-------------------|
| Statement of Income Data ⁽¹⁾ : | | 2017 2016 2015 2014 | | | | | | 2014 | | 2013 |
| | | | (i | n thousands | exce | ot share and | per | share data) | | |
| Net sales | | 127.206 | | 1.00.510 | | 241 600 | • | 150.000 | • | 101.260 |
| Products | \$ | 125,306 | \$ | 168,510 | \$ | 241,609 | \$ | 159,220 | \$ | 101,360 |
| Services | _ | 129,556 | _ | 140,190 | | 132,501 | _ | 101,786 | _ | 95,010 |
| Total net sales | | 254,862 | | 308,700 | | 374,110 | | 261,006 | | 196,370 |
| Cost of sales | _ | 179,871 | _ | 206,802 101,898 | | 238,289 | _ | 179,279 81,727 | | 136,874 59,496 |
| Gross profit | | 74,991 93,096 | | 72,916 | | 135,821 68,101 | | 47,255 | | 33,347 |
| (Loss) Income from operations ⁽²⁾ | _ | (18,105) | _ | 28,982 | | 67,720 | _ | 34,472 | _ | 26,149 |
| Other expense, net | | (10,103) | | 20,962 | | 07,720 | | 34,472 | | 20,149 |
| Interest, net ⁽³⁾ | | (20,848) | | (20,044) | | (18,328) | | (7,508) | | (7,838) |
| Foreign currency gain (loss) | | 560 | | (417) | | 59 | | (124) | | (142) |
| Loss on debt modification and early extinguishment. | | _ | | _ | | (703) | | (476) | | _ |
| Other income (expense), net | _ | 11 | _ | 20 | | 359 | _ | (101) | | 18 |
| (Loss) income before income taxes ⁽²⁾ | | (38,382) | | 8,541 | | 49,107 | | 26,263 | | 18,187 |
| Income tax benefit (expense) | _ | 16,372 | _ | (3,142) | | (17,846) | _ | (10,291) | _ | (6,988) |
| Net (loss) income from continuing operations ⁽²⁾ | | (22,010) | | 5,399 | | 31,261 | | 15,972 | | 11,199 |
| Loss from discontinued operations, net of taxes ⁽⁴⁾ | | _ | | _ | | (606) | | (2,670) | | (2,612) |
| Gain on sale of discontinued operation, net of taxes ⁽⁴⁾ . | Φ. | (22.010) | Φ. | <u> </u> | Φ. | 208 | Φ. | 12 202 | Φ. | |
| Net (loss) income ⁽²⁾ | \$ | (22,010) | \$ | 5,399 | \$ | 30,863 | \$ | 13,302 | \$ | 8,587 |
| Basic and Diluted (loss) earnings per share: (4)(5) | Φ. | (1.00) | Ф | 0.40 | Ф | (0.15) | • | (2.45) | Φ | (2.05) |
| Continuing Operations. Discontinued Operations | \$ | (1.98) | \$ | 0.48 | \$ | (0.15) (0.04) | \$ | (3.45) (0.35) | \$ | (2.95) (0.30) |
| Discontinued Operations | \$ | (1.98) | \$ | 0.48 | \$ | (0.19) | \$ | (3.80) | \$ | (3.25) |
| W-:-L4-1 A Ch O(6) | Φ | (1.96) | Φ | 0.48 | Φ | (0.19) | Φ | (3.80) | φ | (3.23) |
| Weighted Average Shares Outstanding: ⁽⁶⁾ Basic | | 11,117,454 | | 11,165,445 | | 8,963,223 | | 8,239,822 | | 8,214,443 |
| Diluted | | 11,117,454 | | 11,103,443 | | 8,963,223 | | 8,239,822 | | 8,214,443 |
| | | 11,117,434 | | 11,240,720 | | 0,703,223 | | 0,237,022 | | 0,214,443 |
| Other Financial Data: | | | | | | | | | | |
| Depreciation and amortization | \$ | 18,014 | \$ | 16,927 | \$ | 15,966 | \$ | 14,198 | \$ | 11,595 |
| Cash flow provided by operating activities | | 2,427 | | 59,958 | | 43,922 | | 26,627 | | 23,622 |
| Capital expenditures | \$ | 8,790 | \$ | 14,294 | \$ | 18,670 | \$ | 16,956 | \$ | 10,628 |
| | | | | D | | 21 | | | | |
| Consolidated Balance Sheet Data: | _ | 2017 | | 2016 | iber | 2015 | | 2014 | | 2013 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ | | \$ | 36,955 | \$ | 13,606 | \$ | 12,941 | \$ | 9,702 |
| Total current assets | | 89,374 | | 92,417 | | 101,019 | | 88,719 | | 65,958 |
| Plant, equipment and leasehold improvements, net | | 49,300 | | 53,419 | | 52,113 | | 44,772 | | 36,650 |
| Total assets | | 234,005 | | 264,420 | | 280,353 | | 266,010 | | 171,867 |
| Total debt | | 303,869 | | 301,922 | | 309,000 | | 178,810 | | 122,306 |
| Total stockholders' deficit. | \$ | (119,574) | \$ | (95,273) | \$ | (86,610) | \$ | (21,694) | \$ | (36,896) |
| | - | (- ,- · ·) | - | (,) | - | (,- | - | ()) | - | (, +) |

⁽¹⁾ Statement of income data includes results from our acquisition of EFT Source from September 2, 2014.

⁽²⁾ Included in Operating expense during the year ended December 31, 2017 were goodwill and intangible impairment charges of \$19.1 million, of which \$17.2 million related to U.S. Debit and Credit resulting from continued market softness in demand for EMV cards, including price erosion and loss of market share in the United States. The other impairment for \$1.9 million related to Other which resulted from declines in net sales and operating losses incurred in our Canadian business. Also, included in Operating expense during the year ended December 31, 2016 was a \$2.7 million impairment related to a trademark acquired in the EFT Source acquisition. The impairment was a result of the Company's plans to discontinue its use of the trademark in its sales, marketing and other business practices. See Note 6 "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets" in Part II, Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" and "Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information.

- (3) Interest expense in 2015 includes \$4.7 million of amortization of debt issuance cost and discount related to the early debt repayment of \$112.5 million using proceeds from our IPO, and an additional fourth quarter debt repayment of \$10.0 million.
- (4) We sold our operating segment located in Nevada in January 2015. This operating segment primarily produced retail gift cards that are not issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands. Accordingly, our consolidated balance sheets, statements of operations and comprehensive income, and statements of cash flows have been reclassified to present this operating segment as a discontinued operation as of and for the years ended December 31, 2015, 2014 and 2013. See Note 3 "Discontinued Operation and Disposition" in Part II, Item 8. "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (5) For a computation of historical basic and diluted earnings per share attributable to continuing and discontinued operations, see Note 12 "Earnings per Share" in Part II, Item 8. "*Financial Statements and Supplementary Data*" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (6) Basic and diluted shares outstanding and earnings (loss) per share for all periods presented reflect the one-for-five reverse stock split effected on December 20, 2017. See Note 2 "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies", in Part II, Item 8. "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

You should read the following discussion in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and the notes to those statements included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. This discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors, including, but not limited to, those which are not within our control. See "Risk Factors" and "Forward-Looking Statements."

Company Overview

We are a leading provider of comprehensive Financial Payment Card solutions in the United States. We have established a leading position in the Financial Payment Card market through more than 20 years of experience and are focused primarily on this attractive subsector of the financial technology market. Our customers include leading national and regional banks, independent community banks, credit unions, Prepaid Debit Card program managers, Group Service Providers and card transaction processors. We serve a diverse set of over 4,000 direct and indirect customers, including some of the largest issuers of debit and credit cards in the United States and Canada, the largest U.S. Prepaid Debit Card program managers, as well as thousands of independent community banks, credit unions, Group Service Providers and card transaction processors.

We serve our customers through a network of production and card services facilities, including high-security facilities in the United States and Canada that are each certified by one or more of the Payment Card Brands and Interac (in Canada) and, where required by our customers, certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council. We have a leading network of high-security production facilities in the United States and Canada, allowing us to optimize our solutions offerings to serve the needs of our diverse customer base.

In addition to our high-security facilities in the United States and Canada, we have facilities in the United Kingdom that produce retail cards, such as gift and loyalty cards, as well as provide personalization, packaging and fulfillment services. Retail cards produced at our facilities in the United Kingdom are not issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands.

2017 Summary of Financial Performance

During the year ended December 31, 2017, net sales decreased 17.4% from 2016, to \$254.9 million, and we incurred a loss from operations of \$18.1 million compared to \$29.0 million of income from operations during 2016. The operating loss margin for the year ended December 31, 2017 was 7.1%, a decrease from operating profit margin of 9.4% in 2016.

For the year ended December 31, 2017, we generated net loss from continuing operations of \$22.0 million, compared to net income of \$5.4 million in 2016.

Included in loss from operations and net loss during the year ended December 31, 2017 were goodwill impairment charges of \$19.1 million, of which \$17.2 million related to the U.S. Debit and Credit segment resulting from continued market softness in demand for EMV cards, including price erosion and loss of market share in the United States. The other impairment for \$1.9 million related to Other which resulted from declines in net sales and operating losses incurred in our Canadian business. See Note 6 "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets" in Part II, Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" and "Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information.

Cash provided by operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2017 was \$2.4 million, representing a decrease compared to cash provided by operating activities of \$60.0 million during 2016.

Segment Overview

Our business consists of the following reportable segments: U.S. Debit and Credit, U.S. Prepaid Debit and U.K. Limited.

U.S. Debit and Credit Segment

Our U.S. Debit and Credit segment primarily produces Financial Payment Cards and provides integrated card services to card-issuing banks in the United States. Products manufactured by this segment primarily include EMV and non-EMV credit cards, debit cards and Prepaid Debit Cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands, instant issuance systems and Private Label Credit Cards that are not issued on the networks of the Payment Cards Brands (including general purpose reloadable, gift, payroll and employee benefit, government disbursement, incentive, and transit cards). This segment also provides a variety of integrated card services, including card personalization and fulfillment services and instant issuance services. The U.S. Debit and Credit segment operations are each certified by multiple global Payment Card Brands and, where required by our customers, certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council.

U.S. Prepaid Debit Segment

Our U.S. Prepaid Debit segment primarily provides integrated card services to Prepaid Debit Card providers in the United States. Services provided include tamper-evident security packaging, card personalization and fulfillment and our CPI on Demand services, where we are able to produce all images, personalized payment cards and related collateral on a one-by-one, on demand basis for our customers, enabling individualized offerings and reducing waste. This segment also produces Financial Payment Cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands that are included in the tamper-evident security packages mentioned above. The U.S. Prepaid Debit segment operation is certified by multiple global Payment Card Brands, and is certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council.

U.K. Limited Segment

Our U.K. Limited segment primarily produces retail cards, such as gift and loyalty cards for customers in the United Kingdom and continental Europe. This segment also provides card personalization, packaging and fulfillment services. Neither of our operations in this segment are certified by the Payment Card Brands or to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council, but are certified to be in compliance with International Organization for Standardization ("ISO") 27001 standards.

Other

Our operations in Ontario, Canada and Petersfield, United Kingdom, and our corporate activities are reflected in "Other". During February 2018 we made the decision to consolidate our three personalization operations in the United States into two facilities to better enable us to optimize operations and achieve market-leading quality and service with a cost-competitive business model. We plan to be substantially complete with the transition in the third quarter of 2018.

In August 2015, we completed the shut-down of the operations at our Petersfield facility. The Petersfield facility is not material to our business. See Note 16 "Segment Reporting" in Part II, Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for certain additional information regarding our reporting segments.

Key Components of Results of Operations

Set forth below is a brief description of key line items of our consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.

Net Sales

Net sales reflect our revenue generated from the sale of products and services. Product net sales include the design and production of Financial Payment Cards in contact EMV, dual-interface EMV, contactless and magnetic stripe formats. We also generate product revenue from the sale of our Card@Once® instant issuance systems, Private Label Credit Cards and retail gift cards. Services net sales include revenue from the personalization and fulfillment of Financial Payment Cards, including CPI on Demand services, the provision of tamper-evident security packaging, fulfillment services and software as a service personalization of instant issuance Financial Payment cards. We also generate services revenue from personalizing retail gift cards (primarily in Canada and the United Kingdom).

Generally, we recognize net sales related to products upon shipment and services upon the provision of the service, when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred, the fee is fixed or determinable, and collectability is reasonably assured. Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, as amended by ASU 2016-12 *Narrow-scope Improvements and Practical Expedients* "ASU 2014-09" was adopted by the Company effective January 1, 2018. In accordance with this new standard, certain of our performance obligations are required to be recognized over time as the goods are produced rather than upon shipment, as required under applicable accounting guidance prior to ASU 2014-09, as those products provide value only to a specified customer, have no alternative use, and we have the right to payment for work completed on such items. This will accelerate the timing of revenue recognition for these arrangements, as revenue will be recognized as goods are produced rather than upon shipment or delivery of goods. See Note 2, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies" in Part II, Item 8, "*Financial Statements and Supplementary Data*" and "Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates—Revenue Recognition." in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information.

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales includes the direct and indirect costs of the products we sell and the services that we provide. Product costs include the cost of raw materials, including microchips in the case of EMV cards and, additionally, RFID assemblies in the case of dual-interface EMV cards, labor costs, material costs, equipment and facilities costs, operation overhead, depreciation and amortization, leases and rental charges and transport costs. Product costs also include desktop card personalization terminals in the case of Card@Once® instant issuance system sales. Services costs include the cost of labor, raw materials in the case of tamper-evident security packaging, and equipment and facilities costs, operation overhead, depreciation and amortization, leases and rental charges and transport costs. Cost of sales can be impacted by many factors, including volume, operational efficiencies, promotional activity and employee relations.

Gross Profit and Gross Margin

Gross profit consists of our net sales less our cost of sales. Gross margin is gross profit as a percentage of net sales.

Operating Expenses

Operating expenses are primarily comprised of selling, general and administrative expenses ("SG&A") which generally consist of expenses for executive, finance, sales, marketing, legal, information technology, customer service, human resources and administrative personnel, including payroll, benefits and stock-based compensation expense, and outside legal and other advisory fees, including audit, tax advisory and consulting fees. Operating expense also includes depreciation and amortization expense, and impairment charges on tangible and intangible assets.

(Loss) Income from Operations and Operating Margin

(Loss) income from operations consists of our gross profit less our operating expenses. Operating margin is (loss) income from operations as a percentage of net sales.

Other Expense, net

Other expense, net consists primarily of interest expense and foreign currency gains and losses.

Net (Loss) Income from Continuing Operations

Net (loss) income from continuing operations consists of our income from operations, less other expense, net and income tax expense.

Results of Operations

Year Ended December 31, 2017 Compared With Year Ended December 31, 2016

The table below presents our results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016:

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------|-------------|----------|--|--|--|
| | 2017 | \$ Change | % Change | | | | |
| | | (dollars in t | housands) | | | | |
| Net sales: | | | | | | | |
| Products | \$125,306 | \$ 168,510 | \$ (43,204) | (25.6)% | | | |
| Services | 129,556 | 140,190 | (10,634) | (7.6)% | | | |
| Total net sales | 254,862 | 308,700 | (53,838) | (17.4)% | | | |
| Cost of sales | 179,871 | 206,802 | (26,931) | (13.0)% | | | |
| Gross profit | 74,991 | 101,898 | (26,907) | (26.4)% | | | |
| Operating expenses (exclusive of | | | | | | | |
| impairments shown below) | 74,022 | 70,216 | 3,806 | 5.4 % | | | |
| Impairments | 19,074 | 2,700 | 16,374 | * | | | |
| (Loss) income from operations | (18,105) | 28,982 | (47,087) | (162.5)% | | | |
| Other expense, net: | | | | | | | |
| Interest, net | (20,848) | (20,044) | (804) | 4.0 % | | | |
| Foreign exchange gain (loss) | 560 | (417) | 977 | * | | | |
| Other income | 11 | 20 | (9) | (45.0)% | | | |
| (Loss) income before income taxes | (38,382) | 8,541 | (46,923) | (549.4)% | | | |
| Income tax benefit (expense) | 16,372 | (3,142) | 19,514 | * | | | |
| Net (loss) income | \$ (22,010) | \$ 5,399 | \$ (27,409) | (507.7)% | | | |
| * Not meaningful | | | | | | | |

⁴¹

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------|-------------|----------|--|--|--|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | \$ Change | % Change | | | | |
| | | (dollars in t | housands) | | | | | |
| Net sales by segment: | | | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit—Products | \$ 105,465 | \$ 146,333 | \$ (40,868) | (27.9)% | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit—Services | 53,434 | 62,462 | (9,028) | (14.5)% | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit—Total | 158,899 | 208,795 | (49,896) | (23.9)% | | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit—Products | _ | _ | _ | <u> </u> | | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit—Services | 61,132 | 60,065 | 1,067 | 1.8 % | | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit—Total | 61,132 | 60,065 | 1,067 | 1.8 % | | | | |
| U.K. Limited—Products | 20,600 | 17,468 | 3,132 | 17.9 % | | | | |
| U.K. Limited—Services | 10,519 | 12,221 | (1,702) | (13.9)% | | | | |
| U.K. Limited—Total | 31,119 | 29,689 | 1,430 | 4.8 % | | | | |
| Other—Products | 5,954 | 6,950 | (996) | (14.3)% | | | | |
| Other—Services | 5,095 | 6,160 | (1,065) | (17.3)% | | | | |
| Other—Total | 11,049 | 13,110 | (2,061) | (15.7)% | | | | |
| Eliminations | (7,337) | (2,959) | (4,378) | * | | | | |
| Total | \$ 254,862 | \$ 308,700 | \$ (53,838) | (17.4)% | | | | |
| 4 NT / C 1 | | | | | | | | |

^{*} Not meaningful

Net sales for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$53.8 million, or 17.4%, to \$254.9 million compared to \$308.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in net sales during 2017 was due to a 23.9% decrease in U.S. Debit and Credit and a 15.7% decrease in Other, partially offset by a 1.8% increase in U.S. Prepaid Debit and a 4.8% increase in U.K. Limited.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Net sales for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$49.9 million, or 23.9%, to \$158.9 million compared to \$208.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in net sales was driven primarily by a \$38.6 million decrease in EMV card revenue, an \$8.5 million decrease in card personalization and fulfillment as well as a decrease in non-EMV and other sales.

The decrease in EMV revenue was the result of continued market softness in demand for EMV cards, including price erosion and loss of market share. For the year ended December 31, 2017, we sold 70.3 million EMV cards at an average selling price of \$0.86 per card compared to 104.5 million EMV cards at an average selling price of \$0.95 per card for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in average selling price during the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to 2016 was due to lower prices across our customer base, including increased competition in the large issuer market, partially offset by favorable net pricing impacts of customer mix.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Net sales for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2017 increased \$1.1 million, or 1.8%, to \$61.1 million compared to \$60.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The increase in net sales was due primarily to an increase in sales related to our CPI on Demand services, partially offset by lower average selling prices with our retail prepaid debit customers. Retail prepaid volumes were consistent during the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to the year ended December 31, 2016 due to two offsetting factors. Decreased sales activity associated with the delay in the roll out of a packaging design refresh related to one of our large customers was more than offset by net volume increases across the remaining retail prepaid customer base.

U.K. Limited

Net sales for U.K. Limited for the year ended December 31, 2017 increased \$1.4 million, or 4.8%, to \$31.1 million compared to \$29.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. Increased sales were driven by an RFID

loyalty card order produced for a large U.K. retail customer, partially offset by the impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations and decreased sales activity of retail gift and other cards. Fluctuations in the exchange rate between the United States dollar and the British Pound resulted in a \$1.8 million reduction to net sales for the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to the year ended December 31, 2016.

Other

Net sales in Other decreased \$2.1 million, or 15.7%, from the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to the year ended December 31, 2016. During 2016, one of our largest Canadian customers refreshed its card designs which resulted in higher net sales during the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to the year ended December 31, 2017. In addition, there were declines in net sales in Canada related to a few larger customers. These decreases were offset by \$0.2 million of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations between the United States dollar and Canadian dollar.

Cost of Sales

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | | | | |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|------------|-------------|----------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | \$ Change | % Change | | | | | | |
| | (dollars in thousands) | | | | | | | | | |
| Cost of sales by segment: | | | | | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 113,278 | \$ 138,939 | \$ (25,661) | (18.5)% | | | | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 40,968 | 39,017 | 1,951 | 5.0 % | | | | | | |
| U.K. Limited | 24,327 | 21,713 | 2,614 | 12.0 % | | | | | | |
| Other | 8,742 | 10,007 | (1,265) | (12.6)% | | | | | | |
| Eliminations | (7,444) | (2,874) | (4,570) | * | | | | | | |
| Total | \$ 179,871 | \$ 206,802 | \$ (26,931) | (13.0)% | | | | | | |

^{*} Not meaningful

Cost of sales for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$26.9 million, or 13.0%, to \$179.9 million compared to \$206.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in cost of sales was due to an 18.5% decrease in U.S. Debit and Credit and a 12.6% decrease in Other, partially offset by a 5.0% increase in U.S. Prepaid Debit and a 12.0% increase in U.K. Limited.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Cost of sales for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$25.7 million, or 18.5%, to \$113.3 million compared to \$138.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease was driven by lower EMV chip card sales volumes resulting in lower corresponding EMV manufacturing costs. Lower per unit EMV chip prices and decreases in card personalization and fulfillment sales also contributed to the decrease in cost of sales.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Cost of sales for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2017 increased \$2.0 million, or 5.0%, to \$41.0 million compared to \$39.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The increase was a result of increased sales volumes and costs related to the continued ramp-up of our CPI on Demand services.

U.K. Limited

Cost of sales for U.K. Limited for the year ended December 31, 2017 increased \$2.6 million, or 12.0%, to \$24.3 million compared to \$21.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The increase in cost of sales related to increased net sales activity resulting in higher manufacturing costs and higher material costs as a percent of sales due to product mix, partially offset by \$1.3 million of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations between the United States dollar and the British Pound.

Other

Other cost of sales decreased by \$1.3 million, or 12.6%, to \$8.7 million during the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to \$10.0 million in the year ended December 31, 2016 due to lower manufacturing costs corresponding to the decreased net sales, partially offset by by \$0.2 million of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations between the United States dollar and the Canadian dollar.

Gross Profit and Gross Profit Margin

| | | Year Ended Do | ecember 31, | | | |
|--------------------------|-----------|---------------|-------------|------------|-------------|----------|
| | | % of | | % of | | |
| | 2017 | net sales | 2016 | net sales | \$ Change | % Change |
| | | | (dollars in | thousands) | | |
| Gross profit by segment: | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 45,621 | 28.7 % | \$ 69,856 | 33.5 % | \$ (24,235) | (34.7)% |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 20,164 | 33.0 % | 21,048 | 35.0 % | (884) | (4.2)% |
| U.K. Limited | 6,792 | 21.8 % | 7,976 | 26.9 % | (1,184) | (14.8)% |
| Other | 2,414 | 21.8 % | 3,018 | 23.0 % | (604) | (20.0)% |
| Total | \$ 74,991 | 29.4 % | \$ 101,898 | 33.0 % | \$ (26,907) | (26.4)% |

Gross profit for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$26.9 million, or 26.4%, to \$75.0 million compared to \$101.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. Gross profit margin for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased to 29.4% compared to 33.0% for the year ended December 31, 2016.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Gross profit for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$24.2 million, or 34.7%, to \$45.6 million compared to \$69.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in gross profit for U.S. Debit and Credit was primarily a result of decreased EMV revenues and decreased sales from our card personalization and fulfillment services. Gross profit margin for the U.S. Debit and Credit segment for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased to 28.7% compared to 33.5% for the year ended December 31, 2016 due to lower overhead cost absorption attributed to reduced production volumes.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Gross profit for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$0.9 million, or 4.2%, to \$20.2 million compared to \$21.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in gross profit was primarily due to the decrease in net sales to retail prepaid customers and increased costs to ramp up CPI on Demand services. Gross profit margin for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased to 33.0% compared to 35.0% for the year ended December 31, 2016 due to increased costs to ramp up CPI on Demand services and lower overhead cost absorption during the first quarter of 2017.

U.K. Limited

Gross profit for U.K. Limited for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$1.2 million, or 14.8%, to \$6.8 million compared to \$8.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in gross profit was driven by higher material costs as a percent of sales due to product mix and \$0.5 million of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, partially offset by the increase in net sales described above. Gross profit margin for U.K. Limited for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased to 21.8% compared to 26.9% for the year ended December 31, 2016, primarily due to customer mix.

Other

Gross profit in Other decreased 20.0% in 2017 to \$2.4 million from \$3.0 million in 2016. The decrease was primarily due to decreased net sales in Canada.

Operating Expenses

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|------------|----------|--|--|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | \$ Change | % Change | | | |
| | | (dollars in | thousands) | | | | |
| Operating expenses by segment: | | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 42,884 | \$ 26,100 | \$ 16,784 | 64.3 % | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 3,847 | 4,837 | (990) | (20.5)% | | | |
| U.K. Limited | 5,382 | 5,572 | (190) | (3.4)% | | | |
| Other | 40,983 | 36,407 | 4,576 | 12.6 % | | | |
| Total | \$ 93,096 | \$ 72,916 | \$ 20,180 | 27.7 % | | | |

Goodwill Impairments

We perform goodwill impairment testing on an annual basis as of October 1 of each year or more frequently when an event occurs or circumstances change that indicates the carrying value may not be recoverable. Based on the goodwill impairment test performed as of October 1, 2017 we recorded an impairment charge of \$19.1 million, of which \$17.2 million related to U.S. Debit and Credit resulting from continued market softness in demand for EMV cards, including price erosion and loss of market share in the United States. The other impairment for \$1.9 million related to Other which resulted from declines in net sales and operating losses incurred in our Canadian business.

U.S. Debit and Credit

The increase in operating expenses is primarily attributed to the goodwill impairment charge of \$17.2 million, partially offset by lower general and administrative expenses.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

The \$1.0 million decrease in U.S. Prepaid Debit operating expenses was primarily driven by lower administrative headcount.

U.K. Limited

U.K. Limited operating expenses decreased by \$0.2 million, or 3.4%, as \$0.3 million of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations and lower marketing expenses were partially offset by higher labor costs incurred during the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to the year ended December 31, 2016.

Other

Other operating expenses increased \$4.6 million due to increased legal costs of \$3.4 million, primarily related to increased litigation expenses, \$2.4 million of increased software, consulting, and net other expenses, and \$1.2 million of increased compensation costs, including CEO transition expenses, partially offset by a decrease of \$1.6 million in stock-based compensation expense during the year ended December 31, 2017. Included in Other operating expenses was a \$1.9 million goodwill impairment charge during the year ended December 31, 2017 and a \$2.7 million intangible asset impairment charge related to a trademark acquired in the EFT Source acquisition during the year ended December 31, 2016. The net impact of these two impairment charges in 2017 and 2016 also partially offset the above increases.

| | | Zear Ended De | cember 31, | | | |
|----------------------------------|-------------|---------------|-------------|------------|-------------|----------|
| | | % of | | % of | | |
| | 2017 | net sales | 2016 | net sales | \$ Change | % Change |
| | | | (dollars in | thousands) | | |
| (Loss) income from operations by | | | | | | |
| segment: | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 2,737 | 1.7 % | \$ 43,756 | 21.0 % | \$ (41,019) | (93.7)% |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 16,317 | 26.7 % | 16,211 | 27.0 % | 106 | 0.7 % |
| U.K. Limited | 1,410 | 4.5 % | 2,404 | 8.1 % | (994) | (41.3)% |
| Other | (38,569) | * | (33,389) | * | (5,180) | * |
| Total | \$ (18,105) | (7.1)% | \$ 28,982 | 9.4 % | \$ (47,087) | (162.5)% |
| * X I C 1 | | | | | | |

^{*} Not meaningful

During the year ended December 31, 2017 we incurred a loss from operations of \$18.1 million compared to income of \$29.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. Included in the loss from operations during the year ended December 31, 2017 were the goodwill impairment charges discussed above, totaling \$19.1 million. Operating margins for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased to (7.1)% compared to 9.4% for the year ended December 31, 2016.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Income from operations for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$41.0 million, or 93.7%, to \$2.7 million compared to \$43.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. Operating margins for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased to 1.7% compared to 21.0% for the year ended December 31, 2016 due primarily to the lower sales, lower overhead cost absorption attributed to the reduced sales volumes and the goodwill impairment charge discussed above.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Income from operations for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2017 increased \$0.1 million, or 0.7%, to \$16.3 million compared to \$16.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. Operating margins for the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased to 26.7% compared to 27.0% in 2016. Increased sales and lower operating expenses were partially offset by costs incurred in connection with the ramp up of CPI on Demand services. Operating margins decreased as CPI on Demand ramp-up costs were partially offset by decreased operating expenses, as discussed above.

U.K. Limited

Income from operations for U.K. Limited during the year ended December 31, 2017 decreased \$1.0 million, or 41.3%, to \$1.4 million compared to \$2.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in income from operations was primarily due to higher material costs as a percent of sales due to product mix, higher operating expenses and \$0.2 million of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, partially offset by the increase in net sales. Operating margins decreased to 4.5% during the year ended December 31, 2017 from 8.1% in the year ended December 31, 2016 primarily due to product mix and higher operating expenses, as discussed above.

Other

Loss from operations in Other of \$38.6 million represented an increased loss of \$5.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to the year ended December 31, 2016. The increased loss was primarily attributable to the higher corporate expenses and the lower sales activity in Canada, partially offset by the net impact of the two impairment charges discussed above.

Interest, net

Interest expense for the year ended December 31, 2017 increased \$0.8 million, or 4.0%, to \$20.8 million compared to \$20.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The additional interest expense resulting from the higher average interest rate on the First Lien Term Loan during the year ended December 31, 2017 was partially offset by no interest expense associated with the Sellers' Note related to the EFT Source acquisition, which was repaid during September 2016.

Income tax benefit (expense)

During the year ended December 31, 2017 there was an income tax benefit of \$16.4 million compared with an income tax expense of \$3.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 driven by the decrease in income before taxes of \$46.9 million. The effective tax rate increased to 42.7% during the year ended December 31, 2017 from 36.8% for the year ended December 31, 2016. Our effective tax rate was higher during the year ended December 31, 2017 primarily due to the impact of remeasurement of the Company's deferred tax liability under the new enacted United States federal tax rate of 21% from 35%, and the benefits derived from research and development tax credits. Partially offsetting these increases to our effective tax rate were the impact of \$19.1 million of non-deductible goodwill impairment charges and unrecognized tax benefits recorded during the year ended December 31, 2017.

Net (loss) income

Net loss for the year ended December 31, 2017 was \$22.0 million, compared to net income of \$5.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in net income was driven by several factors, including lower net sales and gross profit, and higher operating expenses, including the impairment charges described above, and higher interest costs.

Fourth Quarter

Our net sales decreased 3.6% in the fourth quarter of 2017 compared to the fourth quarter of 2016. Net sales for U.S. Debit and Credit decreased 13.4% in the fourth quarter of 2017 compared to fourth quarter of 2016 due to the continued decline in sales and average selling prices of EMV chip cards, and lower card personalization and fulfillment sales.

Net sales for our U.S. Prepaid Debit segment increased \$6.3 million or 50.1%, to \$19.0 million in the fourth quarter of 2017 compared to \$12.6 million in the fourth quarter of 2016 as a result of net sales volume increases across our retail prepaid customer base and increased net sales related to our CPI on Demand services.

Net sales for our U.K. Limited segment decreased 4.1% in the fourth quarter of 2017 compared to the fourth quarter of 2016, due primarily to limited activity with some larger customers during the quarter, partially offset by \$0.5 million in foreign currency exchange rates.

During the fourth quarter of 2017 there was a loss from operations of \$21.8 million compared to a loss from operations of \$0.9 million in the fourth quarter of 2016. The increased loss from operations was primarily due to the goodwill impairment charges of \$19.1 million relating to reporting units within U.S. Debit and Credit and Other, as further described above. Decreased net sales in U.S. Debit and Credit were primarily due to the continued decline in EMV chip card demand and average selling prices, and lower sales in Canada contributed to the increased loss. Higher sales activity, with both retail prepaid and CPI on Demand, and lower operating expenses in U.S. Prepaid Debit partially offset these losses.

Year Ended December 31, 2016 Compared With Year Ended December 31, 2015

The table below presents our results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015:

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | |
|---------------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------|-------------|----------|--|--|--|
| | 2016 | 2015 | \$ Change | % Change | | | |
| | | (dollars in t | housands) | | | | |
| Net sales: | | | | | | | |
| Products | \$ 168,510 | \$ 241,609 | \$ (73,099) | (30.3)% | | | |
| Services | 140,190 | 132,501 | 7,689 | 5.8 % | | | |
| Total net sales | 308,700 | 374,110 | (65,410) | (17.5)% | | | |
| Cost of sales | 206,802 | 238,289 | (31,487) | (13.2)% | | | |
| Gross profit | 101,898 | 135,821 | (33,923) | (25.0)% | | | |
| Operating expenses | 72,916 | 68,101 | 4,815 | 7.1 % | | | |
| Income from operations | 28,982 | 67,720 | (38,738) | (57.2)% | | | |
| Other expense, net: | | | | | | | |
| Interest, net | (20,044) | (18,328) | (1,716) | 9.4 % | | | |
| Foreign exchange gain (loss) | (417) | 59 | (476) | * | | | |
| Loss on debt modification and early | | | | | | | |
| extinguishment | | (703) | 703 | * | | | |
| Other income (expense) | 20 | 359 | (339) | * | | | |
| Income before income taxes | 8,541 | 49,107 | (40,566) | (82.6)% | | | |
| Income tax expense | (3,142) | (17,846) | 14,704 | (82.4)% | | | |
| Net income from continuing operations | 5,399 | 31,261 | (25,862) | (82.7)% | | | |
| Loss from discontinued operations | | (398) | 398 | (100.0)% | | | |
| Net income | \$ 5,399 | \$ 30,863 | \$ (25,464) | (82.5)% | | | |
| * Not meaningful | | | | | | | |

Net Sales

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------|---------------|-------------|----------|--|--|--|
| | 2016 | 2015 | \$ Change | % Change | | | |
| | | (dollars in t | housands) | | | | |
| Net sales by segment: | | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit—Products | \$ 146,333 | \$ 217,863 | \$ (71,530) | (32.8)% | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit—Services | 62,462 | 45,805 | 16,657 | 36.4 % | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit—Total | 208,795 | 263,668 | (54,873) | (20.8)% | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit—Products | | _ | | | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit—Services | 60,065 | 65,878 | (5,813) | (8.8)% | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit—Total | 60,065 | 65,878 | (5,813) | (8.8)% | | | |
| U.K. Limited—Products | 17,468 | 22,211 | (4,743) | (21.4)% | | | |
| U.K. Limited—Services | 12,221 | 12,150 | 71 | 0.6 % | | | |
| U.K. Limited—Total | 29,689 | 34,361 | (4,672) | (13.6)% | | | |
| Other—Products | 6,950 | 9,321 | (2,371) | (25.4)% | | | |
| Other—Services | 6,160 | 8,099 | (1,939) | (23.9)% | | | |
| Other—Total | 13,110 | 17,420 | (4,310) | (24.7)% | | | |
| Eliminations | (2,959) | (7,217) | 4,258 | (59.0)% | | | |
| Total | \$ 308,700 | \$ 374,110 | \$ (65,410) | (17.5)% | | | |

Net sales for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$65.4 million, or 17.5%, to \$308.7 million compared to \$374.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2016. The decrease in net sales during 2016 was due to a 20.8% decrease in U.S. Debit and Credit, an 8.8% decrease in U.S. Prepaid Debit, a 13.6% decrease in U.K. Limited and a 24.7% decrease in Other.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Net sales for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$54.9 million, or 20.8%, to \$208.8 million compared to \$263.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease in net sales was driven by a \$46.1 million decrease in EMV related revenue, a \$24.9 million decrease in magnetic stripe card and other sales due to the ongoing shift of card issuing bank customers from magnetic stripe cards to EMV cards, partially offset by a \$16.1 million net sales increase in card personalization, fulfillment and other services.

The decrease in EMV revenue is the result of continued softness in demand for EMV cards, particularly with large issuer and processor customers. For the year ended December 31, 2016, we sold 104.5 million EMV cards at an average selling price of \$0.95 per card compared to 154.7 million EMV cards at an average selling price of \$0.94 per card for the year ended December 31, 2015. The increase in average selling price for EMV cards during the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to 2015 is primarily due to customer mix.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Net sales for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$5.8 million, or 8.8%, to \$60.1 million compared to \$65.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease was due to net reductions in volumes, and lower average prices on our tamper-evident secured packaging services. The decrease in volumes included the impact of a large customer shifting some of its business to a competitor, who we believe was infringing on a Company patent, as further described in Part I, Item 3, "Legal Proceedings" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

U.K. Limited

Net sales for U.K. Limited for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$4.7 million, or 13.6%, to \$29.7 million compared to \$34.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease was primarily attributable to fluctuations in the exchange rate between the United States dollar and the British Pound, which resulted in a reduction to net sales for the year ended December 31, 2016 of \$4.0 million compared to the previous year. A decrease in card sales also contributed to the decline.

Other

Net sales in Other decreased \$4.3 million, or 24.7%, from the year ended 2016 to 2015. The decrease related primarily to the shut-down of the Petersfield, U.K. operation in August 2015, which contributed \$4.1 million in net sales during the year ended December 31, 2015. Net sales in Canada decreased \$0.2 million during the year ended December 31, 2016 compared 2015, as the impact of foreign currency exchange rates during the year more than offset an increase in sales of manufactured EMV cards and card personalization in Canada.

Cost of Sales

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | |
|---------------------------|-------------------------|---------------|-------------|----------|--|--|--|
| | 2016 | 2015 | \$ Change | % Change | | | |
| | | (dollars in t | housands) | | | | |
| Cost of sales by segment: | | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 138,939 | \$ 166,551 | \$ (27,612) | (16.6)% | | | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 39,017 | 39,498 | (481) | (1.2)% | | | |
| U.K. Limited | 21,713 | 25,234 | (3,521) | (14.0)% | | | |
| Other | 10,007 | 14,427 | (4,420) | (30.6)% | | | |
| Eliminations | (2,874) | (7,421) | 4,547 | * | | | |
| Total | \$ 206,802 | \$ 238,289 | \$ (31,487) | (13.2)% | | | |

^{*} Not meaningful

Cost of sales for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$31.5 million, or 13.2%, to \$206.8 million compared to \$238.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease in cost of sales was due to a 16.6% decrease in U.S. Debit and Credit, a 1.2% decrease in U.S. Prepaid Debit, a 14.0% decrease in U.K. Limited and a 30.6% decrease in Other.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Cost of sales for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$27.6 million, or 16.6%, to \$138.9 million compared to \$166.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease was driven by lower EMV chip and magnetic stripe card sales volumes resulting in lower corresponding manufacturing costs. Lower per unit EMV chip prices also contributed to the decreased cost of sales. Higher costs of sales from growth in card personalization, fulfillment and other services partially offset the above decreases.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Cost of sales for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$0.5 million, or 1.2%, to \$39.0 million compared to \$39.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease was primarily due to a decrease in materials, corresponding to the decrease in net sales described above, partially offset by increased labor and overhead costs incurred during the three months ended December 31, 2016, including costs to ramp up CPI on Demand services capabilities.

U.K. Limited

Cost of sales for U.K. Limited for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$3.5 million, or 14.0%, to \$21.7 million compared to \$25.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease in cost of sales was primarily due to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations of \$2.9 million and a decrease in cards sold, as discussed above.

Other

Other cost of sales decreased by \$4.4 million, or 30.6%, to \$10.0 million compared to \$14.4 million in 2015. The decrease was primarily related to our Petersfield, U.K. operation, shut-down in August 2015, which incurred \$4.1 million in cost of sales during the year ended December 31, 2015. Increased cost of sales related increased sales of manufactured EMV cards and card personalization in Canada, was offset by the impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations.

Gross Profit and Gross Profit Margin

| | | Year Ended De | cember 31, | | | |
|--------------------------|------------|---------------|-------------|------------|-------------|----------|
| | | % of | | % of | | |
| | 2016 | net sales | 2015 | net sales | \$ Change | % Change |
| | | | (dollars in | thousands) | | |
| Gross profit by segment: | | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 69,856 | 33.5 % | \$ 97,117 | 36.8 % | \$ (27,261) | (28.1)% |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 21,048 | 35.0 % | 26,380 | 40.0 % | (5,332) | (20.2)% |
| U.K. Limited | 7,976 | 26.9 % | 9,127 | 26.6 % | (1,151) | (12.6)% |
| Other | 3,018 | 23.0 % | 3,197 | 18.4 % | (179) | (5.6)% |
| Total | \$ 101,898 | 33.0 % | \$ 135,821 | 36.3 % | \$ (33,923) | (25.0)% |

Gross profit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$33.9 million, or 25.0%, to \$101.9 million compared to \$135.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. Gross profit margin for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased to 33.0% compared to 36.3% for the year ended December 31, 2015.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Gross profit for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$27.3 million, or 28.1%, to \$69.9 million compared to \$97.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease in gross profit was primarily a result of decreased EMV net sales offset by growth in our card personalization and fulfillment services. Gross profit margin for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased to 33.5% compared to 36.8% for the year ended December 31, 2015 due to lower overhead cost absorption attributed to reduced sales volumes.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Gross profit for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$5.3 million, or 20.2%, to \$21.0 million compared to \$26.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. Gross profit margin for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased to 35.0% compared to 40.0% for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decreases in gross profit and gross profit margin were primarily due to decreased net sales, from net reductions in volumes, lower average prices on our tamper-evident secured packaging services, and increased fourth quarter labor and overhead costs, including costs to ramp up Print on Demand capabilities.

U.K. Limited

Gross profit for U.K. Limited for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$1.2 million, or 12.6%, to \$8.0 million compared to \$9.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2015, primarily due to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations of \$1.1 million. Gross profit margin for the U.K. Limited segment for the year ended December 31, 2016 increased to 26.9% compared to 26.6% for the year ended December 31, 2015.

Other

Gross profit in Other decreased 5.6% in 2016 to \$3.0 million from \$3.2 million in 2015. The decrease was primarily related to the impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations.

Operating Expenses

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------|-----------|-----------|----------|--|
| | 2016 | 2015 | \$ Change | % Change | |
| | (dollars in thousands) | | | | |
| Operating expenses by segment: | | | | | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 26,100 | \$ 25,562 | \$ 538 | 2.1 % | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 4,837 | 5,679 | (842) | (14.8)% | |
| U.K. Limited | 5,572 | 6,417 | (845) | (13.2)% | |
| Other | 36,407 | 30,443 | 5,964 | 19.6 % | |
| Total | \$ 72,916 | \$ 68,101 | \$ 4,815 | 7.1 % | |

U.S. Debit and Credit

Included in Operating expenses for the year ended December 31, 2016 increased \$4.8 million, or 7.1%, to \$72.9 million compared to \$68.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The increase in operating expenses was due to a 19.6% increase in Other and a 2.1% increase in U.S. Debit and Credit, partially offset by a 14.8% decrease in U.S. Prepaid Debit and a 13.2% decrease in U.K. Limited.

- U.S. Debit and Credit increased \$0.5 million, primarily due to increased salaries and benefits to support growth in the card personalization business.
 - U.S. Prepaid Debit decreased \$0.8 million, primarily due to cost reductions in sales and administrative salaries.
- U.K. Limited decreased \$0.8 million, primarily due to the impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations of \$0.7 million.

The \$6.0 million increase in Other was primarily due to public company costs of \$5.5 million, patent and shareholder litigation and related charges of \$3.5 million, a \$2.7 million intangible asset impairment charge related to the Company's plans to discontinue the use of a trademark in its sales, marketing and other business practices, and a \$1.5 million increase of other corporate expenses (primarily related to increases in insurance and information technology expenses). These cost increases were partially offset by a \$6.1 million decrease in stock-based compensation expense, a \$0.7 million reduction of expenses relating to the prior year restructuring charge due to shut-down of the Petersfield, U.K. operation, and a reduction of \$0.4 million related to IPO transaction expenses. Stock-based compensation expense during the year ended December 31, 2015 included an \$8.7 million charge in connection with the settlement of our obligation under the phantom stock plan in conjunction with our IPO.

Public company costs included \$1.6 million of legal and insurance costs, \$1.5 million of accounting, reporting and public filing costs, and \$2.4 million in salaries and benefits, board fees, contract labor and hiring expenses.

Income from Operations and Operating Margin

| Year | Ended Decemb | per 31, | | | |
|-----------|--|--------------------------------|--|---|--|
| | % of | | % of | | |
| 2016 | net sales | 2015 | net sales | \$ Change | % Change |
| | | (dollars in | thousands) | | |
| | | | | | |
| \$ 43,756 | 21.0 % \$ | 71,555 | 27.1 % | \$ (27,799) | (38.8)% |
| 16,211 | 27.0 % | 20,701 | 31.4 % | (4,490) | (21.7)% |
| 2,404 | 8.1 % | 2,710 | 7.9 % | (306) | (11.3)% |
| (33,389) | * | (27,246) | * | (6,143) | 22.5 % |
| \$ 28,982 | 9.4 % § | 67,720 | 18.1 % | \$ (38,738) | (57.2)% |
| | 2016 \$ 43,756 16,211 2,404 (33,389) | 2016 % of net sales \$ 43,756 | 2016 net sales 2015 (dollars in section) \$ 43,756 21.0 % \$ 71,555 16,211 27.0 % 20,701 2,404 8.1 % 2,710 (33,389) * (27,246) | 2016 % of net sales (dollars in thousands) 2015 (net sales thousands) % of net sales (dollars in thousands) \$ 43,756 21.0 % \$ 71,555 27.1 % 20,701 31.4 % 31.4 % 2,710 7.9 % (33,389) | 2016 % of net sales (dollars in thousands) 2015 net sales (dollars in thousands) % of net sales (dollars in thousands) \$ Change \$ 43,756 21.0 % \$ 71,555 27.1 % \$ (27,799) 16,211 27.0 % 20,701 31.4 % (4,490) 2,404 8.1 % 2,710 7.9 % (306) (33,389) * (27,246) * (6,143) |

^{*} Not meaningful

Income from operations for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$38.7 million, or 57.2%, to \$29.0 million compared to \$67.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. Operating margins for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased to 9.4% compared to 18.1% for the year ended December 31, 2015.

U.S. Debit and Credit

Income from operations for U.S. Debit and Credit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$27.8 million, or 38.8%, to \$43.8 million compared to \$71.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. Operating margins for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased to 21.0% compared to 27.1% for the year ended December 31, 2015 due primarily to the lower sales, lower overhead cost absorption attributed to the reduced sales volumes and increased salaries and benefits to support growth in the card personalization business, as discussed above.

U.S. Prepaid Debit

Income from operations for U.S. Prepaid Debit for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$4.5 million, or 21.7%, to \$16.2 million compared to \$20.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. Operating margins for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased to 27.0% compared to 31.4% in 2015. The decrease in income from operations and operating margins was due to decreased net sales, and increased fourth quarter labor and overhead costs, partially offset by the decreased operating expenses, as discussed above.

U.K. Limited

Income from operations for the U.K. Limited segment for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$0.3 million, or 11.3%, to \$2.4 million compared to \$2.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 due primarily to the impact of foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations.

Other

Loss from operations in Other of \$33.4 million represented an increase of \$6.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to the year ended December 31, 2015. The additional loss was driven primarily by the higher operating expenses discussed above.

Interest, net

Interest expense for the year ended December 31, 2016 increased \$1.7 million, or 9.4%, to \$20.0 million compared to \$18.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The increase in interest expense was driven by higher average debt balances outstanding relating to the \$435.0 million First Lien Term Loan that we put in place in August 2015 in conjunction with the partial redemption of the Series A Preferred Stock. Interest expense in 2015 also includes \$4.7 million of amortization of debt issuance cost and discount related to the early debt repayment of \$112.5 million using proceeds from our IPO, and an additional fourth quarter debt repayment of \$10.0 million.

Loss on debt modification and early extinguishment

Loss on debt modification and early extinguishment for the year ended December 31, 2015 was \$0.7 million related to unamortized deferred financing costs and discount on our Senior Term Loan dated September 2, 2014, which was repaid with proceeds from our \$435.0 million First Lien Term Loan. Refer to Note 8 "Long-Term Debt and Credit Facility", in Part II, Item 8 "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Income tax expense

Income tax expense for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$14.7 million, to \$3.1 million, compared to \$17.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2015 driven by the decrease in income before taxes of \$40.6 million. The effective tax rate increased to 36.8% during the year ended December 31, 2016 from 36.3% for the year ended December 31, 2015 due primarily to the impact of state income taxes.

Net income

Net income for the year ended December 31, 2016 decreased \$25.5 million, to \$5.4 million, compared to \$30.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2015. The decrease in net income was driven by several factors, including lower net sales and gross profit, and higher operating expenses and interest cost, as described above.

Fourth Quarter

Our net sales decreased 28.0% in the fourth quarter 2016 compared to the fourth quarter of 2015. Net sales for our U.S. Debit and Credit segment decreased 35.2% in the fourth quarter of 2016 compared to fourth quarter of 2015 due to the continued decline in demand of EMV chip cards.

Net sales for our U.S. Prepaid Debit segment increased 2.0% in the fourth quarter of 2016 compared to the fourth quarter of 2015 as a result of net sales volume increases across our retail prepaid customer base, partially offset by a large customer shifting some of its business to a competitor, as previously discussed.

Net sales for our U.K. Limited segment decreased 27.7% in the fourth quarter of 2016 compared to the fourth quarter of 2015, due primarily to foreign currency exchange rates. Fluctuations in the exchange rate between the United States dollar and the British Pound resulted in a reduction to net sales for the three months ended December 31, 2016 of \$1.7 million compared to the same period in the previous year. Also contributing to the decrease was a decline in cards sold.

During the fourth quarter of 2016 there was a loss from operations of \$0.9 million compared to income from operations of \$10.0 million in the fourth quarter of 2015. The decrease in income from operations during the three months ended December 31, 2016 compared to 2015 is primarily due to decreased net sales in U.S. Debit and Credit. The decrease in net sales has been primarily due to continued softness in demand for EMV cards, particularly with large issuer customers. Additionally, included in the loss from operations during the three months ended December 31, 2016 was a \$2.7 million impairment charge for a Company trademark resulting from the Company's plans to discontinue its use of the trademark in its sales, marketing and other business practices.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of December 31, 2017, we had \$23.2 million of cash and cash equivalents. Of this amount, \$3.2 million was held in accounts outside of the United States.

Our ability to make investments in and grow our business, service our debt and improve our debt leverage ratios, while maintaining strong liquidity, will depend upon our ability to generate excess operating cash flows through our operating subsidiaries. Although we can provide no assurances, we believe that our cash flows from operations, combined with our current cash levels and available borrowing capacity, will be adequate to fund debt service requirements and provide cash, as required, to support our ongoing operations, capital expenditures, lease obligations and working capital needs.

At December 31, 2017, there was \$312.5 million outstanding under the First Lien Term Loan, and we had an undrawn \$40.0 million Revolving Credit Facility, of which \$20.0 million is undrawn and available for borrowing. Additional amounts may be available for borrowing during the term of the Revolving Credit Facility, up to the full \$40.0 million, to the extent our net leverage ratio does not exceed 7.0 times Adjusted EBITDA, as defined in the agreement. The First Lien Term Loan and Revolving Credit Facility (collectively, "First Lien Credit Facility") mature on August 17, 2022 and August 17, 2020, respectively.

Interest rates under the First Lien Term Loan, at the Company's election, are based on either a Eurodollar rate, subject to an interest rate floor of 1.0%, plus a margin of 4.5%, or a base rate plus a margin of 3.5%. As of December 31, 2017, the interest rate on our First Lien Term Loan was 5.96% and increased to 6.36% as the interest rate was reset on the First Lien Term Loan during January 2018.

The First Lien Credit Facility contains customary covenants, including among other things, certain restrictions or limitations on indebtedness, issuance of liens, investments, dividends, redemptions and other distributions to equity holders, asset sales, certain mergers or consolidations, sales, transfers, leases or dispositions of substantially all of our assets, and affiliate transactions. We may also be required to make repayments on the First Lien Term Loan in advance of the maturity date based on a calculation of excess cash flows, as defined in the agreement, with any required payments to be made after the issuance of the Company's annual financial statements. We do not have a required excess cash flow payment related to 2017, and we were in compliance with all covenants under the First Lien Credit Facility as of December 31, 2017.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Board of Directors approved a stock repurchase program authorizing repurchases of the Company's common stock up to \$20.0 million. There were no shares repurchased under this plan during the year ended December 31, 2017 and the stock repurchase plan expired by its terms during May 2017.

During August 2017, the Company discontinued its quarterly dividend of \$0.225 per share. The dividend discontinuation was part of the Company's plan to utilize a greater portion of its available cash to reinvest back into the business to fund growth initiatives and to reduce debt. We remain focused on creating long-term shareholder value by making the strategic investments necessary to position the Company to return to sustainable profitable growth, while also strengthening our balance sheet and maintaining financial flexibility. By discontinuing the dividend, the Company will save approximately \$10 million annually providing additional liquidity and financial flexibility.

Operating Activities

Cash provided by operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2017 was \$2.4 million compared to cash provided by operating activities of \$60.0 million during the year ended December 31, 2016. The year over year decrease was primarily due to net working capital fluctuations, primarily accounts receivable and income taxes, and increased net losses incurred during the year ended December 31, 2017 compared to net income during the year ended December 31, 2016. Included in the \$22.0 million net loss during the year ended December 31, 2017 and the \$5.4 million of net income during the year ended December 31, 2016 were non-cash impairment charges of \$19.2 million and \$2.7 million, respectively, which did not impact cash flows from operating activities.

Cash provided by operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2016 was \$60.0 million compared to \$43.9 million during the year ended December 31, 2015. The increase in cash provided by operating activities was due to a net increase in cash flows from working capital, particularly from decreases to accounts receivable and inventories, partially offset by lower net income during the year ended December 31, 2016 compared to 2015.

Investing Activities

Cash used in investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2017 was \$8.8 million, all relating to capital expenditures. Capital expenditures during the year ended December 31, 2017 were \$5.5 million lower than during the year ended December 31, 2016 due to decreased capital requirements.

Cash used in investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2016 was \$14.3 million, all relating to capital expenditures. Capital expenditures during the year ended December 31, 2016 were lower than during the year ended December 31, 2015 (\$18.7 million) as we had elevated capital spending in 2015 in conjunction with the U.S. EMV

conversion and increased investment in our services business. We also received \$5.0 million in cash from investing activities during the year ended December 31, 2015 from the sale of our Nevada operation.

Financing Activities

Cash used in financing activities for the year ended December 31, 2017 was \$7.9 million, primarily related to dividend payments of \$7.5 million.

Cash used in financing activities for the year ended December 31, 2016 was \$21.9 million, which primarily included the repayment of the \$9.0 million subordinated, unsecured promissory note with certain sellers of EFT Source, \$6.0 million of common stock repurchased under our stock repurchase program, and \$7.5 million of dividends paid on our common stock.

Working Capital

Our working capital as of December 31, 2017 was \$54.8 million compared to \$57.1 million as of December 31, 2016. During the year ended December 31, 2017, our cash balance decreased by \$13.7 million. Offsetting the decrease in cash were net increases in other working capital, primarily accounts receivable reflecting the stronger fourth quarter performance of the U.S. Prepaid Debit segment compared to the fourth quarter in 2016 and income taxes receivable as a result of net losses incurred during the year ended December 31, 2017.

Our working capital as of December 31, 2016 was \$57.1 million compared to \$59.0 million as of December 31, 2015. During the year ended December 31, 2016, our cash balance increased \$23.3 million. Offsetting the increased cash were the \$9.0 million principal payment made to certain sellers of EFT Source, and net decreases in other working capital accounts, primarily accounts receivable and inventories, reflecting the decline in the net sales from the prior year.

Contractual Obligations

The following table summarizes our material contractual obligations as of December 31, 2017:

| | Payments due by period—December 31, 2017 | | | | | | |
|--|--|-----------|-------------|-------------|-----------|--|--|
| | (in thousands) | | | | | | |
| | | Less than | | | More than | | |
| | Total | 1 year | 1 - 3 Years | 3 - 5 Years | 5 Years | | |
| Long-term debt (1) | \$ 312,500 | \$ — | _ | 312,500 | _ | | |
| Operating leases | 13,362 | 3,613 | 5,391 | 3,299 | 1,059 | | |
| Interest payments (2) | 86,218 | 18,632 | 37,264 | 30,322 | | | |
| Non-cancellable purchase obligations (4) | 14,513 | 4,793 | 9,720 | 3) | | | |
| Total contractual obligations | \$ 426,593 | \$ 27,038 | \$ 52,375 | \$ 346,121 | \$ 1,059 | | |

⁽¹⁾ Principal payments only.

Cyclical and Seasonal Nature of Business

Financial Payment Cards and Private Label Credit Cards are generally influenced by broader cyclical changes in the economy, with economic downturns resulting in decreases in the demand for our products and services. In particular, prolonged economic downturns typically have resulted in significant reductions in the demand for general purpose credit cards due to tightening credit conditions. Additionally, we generally generate higher net sales in the third and fourth quarters of the year, as our sales of Prepaid Debit Card solutions and retail gift cards are more heavily weighted toward the second half of the year when consumers tend to purchase more of these products and services in anticipation of the holiday season in the United States.

⁽²⁾ Amounts are based on the applicable interest rate as of December 31, 2017.

⁽³⁾ Relates to a single contract for the purchase of materials.

This total does not include our unrecognized tax expense of \$1.2 million because we are unable to make a reasonably reliable estimate as to when a cash settlement, if any, with the appropriate taxing authority may occur.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We had no off-balance sheet arrangements at December 31, 2017 and 2016.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations is based on our consolidated financial statements which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. In preparing our financial statements, we make estimates, assumptions and judgments that can have a significant impact on our reported revenue, results of operations and net income, as well as on the value of certain assets and liabilities on our balance sheet during and as of the reporting periods. These estimates, assumptions and judgments are necessary because future events and their effects on our results and the value of our assets cannot be determined with certainty, and are made based on our historical experience and on other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. These estimates may change as new events occur or additional information is obtained, and we may periodically be faced with uncertainties, the outcomes of which are not within our control and may not be known for a prolonged period of time. Because the use of estimates is inherent in the financial reporting process, actual results could differ from those estimates.

Impairment Assessments of Goodwill and Long-Lived Assets

We account for business combinations using the acquisition method and allocate the acquisition price of acquired companies to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based upon their estimated fair values at the acquisition date. The difference between the acquisition price and the fair value of the net assets acquired is recorded as goodwill.

In determining the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed in business combinations and for determining fair values in impairment tests, we use one of the following recognized valuation methods:

- the income approach (including discounted cash flows);
- the market approach; or
- the cost approach.

We generally base our measurement of the fair value of a reporting unit on a blended analysis of the present value of future discounted cash flows and the market valuation approach. The discounted cash flows model indicates the fair value of the reporting unit based on the present value of the cash flows that we expect the reporting unit to generate in the future. Our significant estimates in those fair value measurements include identifying business factors such as size, growth, profitability, risk and return on investment and assessing comparable revenue and earnings multiples. Further, when measuring fair value based on discounted cash flows, we make assumptions about future price levels, rates of increase in revenue, cost of revenue and operating expenses, weighted average cost of capital, rates of long term growth and income tax rates. We also consider our market capitalization, adjusted for unallocated monetary assets such as cash, debt, a control premium and other factors determined by management. Valuations are performed by management or third party valuation specialists under management's supervision, where appropriate. We believe that the estimated fair values assigned to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed and for determining fair value in business combinations and impairment tests are based on reasonable assumptions that marketplace participants would use. However, such assumptions are inherently uncertain and actual results could differ from those estimates. Changes to or a failure to achieve our projected business assumptions, including growth and profitability, could result in a valuation that would trigger an impairment of goodwill.

Goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangible assets are not amortized, but instead are tested for impairment at least annually on October 1 or more frequently when an event occurs or circumstances change that indicates the carrying value may not be recoverable. For impairment evaluations, we first make a qualitative assessment with respect to both goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangibles. In 2017, we adopted ASU 2017-04, *Intangibles – Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment* ("ASU 2017-04") in conjunction with our annual impairment testing effective October 1, 2017. In accordance with ASU 2017-04, an entity should perform its goodwill impairment test by comparing the fair value of the reporting unit with its carrying amount, and recognize an impairment charge for the amount by which the carrying amount of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value.

We completed our goodwill impairment testing as of October 1, 2017, and recorded impairment charges of \$19.1 million, of which \$17.2 million related to U.S. Debit and Credit resulting from continued market softness in demand for EMV cards, including price erosion and loss of market share in the United States. The other impairment for \$1.9 million related to Other which resulted from declines in net sales and operating losses incurred in our Canadian business. There were no goodwill impairments recognized during the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015.

Goodwill is allocated to our reporting units at the date the goodwill is initially recorded. Once goodwill has been allocated to a reporting unit, it no longer retains its identification with a particular acquisition and becomes identified with that reporting unit. Accordingly, the fair value of the reporting unit as a whole is available to support the recoverability of its goodwill. Goodwill of \$53.6 million as of December 31, 2017 is attributable to the Company's reportable segments as follows: U.S. Debit and Credit: \$47.2 million and U.K. Limited: \$6.5 million.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, we recognized a \$2.7 million impairment related to a trademark acquired in the EFT Source acquisition. The impairment was a result of the Company's plans to discontinue its use of the trademark in its sales, marketing and other business practices. Accordingly, the trademark was written down to its fair value of zero. The impaired asset is included in the U.S. Debit and Credit reportable segment for the year ended December 31, 2016. Subsequent to this impairment, we evaluated the future utilization of our trademarks and updated our estimate to amortize these assets over lives ranging from 7.5 to 10 years. As a result, the Company has no remaining indefinite lived intangible assets as of December 31, 2017. There were no impairment of indefinite-lived intangible assets for the year ended December 31, 2015.

Refer to Note 6, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets" and Note 7 "Fair Value of Financial Instruments" in Part II, Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for certain additional information on goodwill and intangible asset impairments and for further definition of valuation inputs.

Long-lived assets, such as property, equipment and software, and amortizable intangible assets, are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset or asset group may not be recoverable. Plant, equipment, and leasehold improvements are recorded at cost. Accumulated depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the lesser of the estimated useful life of the related assets (generally 3 to 10 years for equipment, furniture, and leasehold improvements) or, when applicable, the lease term. Maintenance and repairs that do not extend the useful life of the respective assets are charged to expense as incurred. If circumstances require that a long-lived asset or asset group be tested for possible impairment, we first compare the undiscounted cash flows expected to be generated by that long-lived asset or asset group to its carrying amount. If the carrying amount of the long-lived asset or asset group is not recoverable on an undiscounted cash flow basis, impairment is recognized to the extent that the carrying amount exceeds its fair value. There were no material long-lived asset impairments recorded for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015.

Future changes in our assumptions or the interrelationship of those assumptions may negatively impact future valuations. In future measurements of fair value, adverse changes in assumptions could result in an impairment of goodwill or long-lived assets that would require a non-cash charge to the consolidated statements of operations and may have a material effect on our financial condition and operating results.

Revenue Recognition

Generally, we recognize revenue related to sales of our products upon shipment, when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or services have been rendered, the fee is fixed or determinable, and collectability is reasonably assured. A provision for payment discounts, product return allowances and uncollectable accounts, which is estimated based upon our historical performance, management's experience and current economic trends, is recorded as a reduction of sales in the same period that the revenue is recognized.

Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, as amended by ASU 2016-12 *Narrow-scope Improvements and Practical Expedients* "ASU 2014-09" was adopted by the Company effective January 1, 2018. In accordance with this new standard, certain of our performance obligations are required to be recognized over time as goods are produced rather than upon shipment, as required under applicable accounting guidance prior to 2014-09, as those products provide value only to a specified customer, have no alternative use, and we have the right to payment for work completed on such items. This will accelerate the timing of revenue recognition for these arrangements, as revenue will be recognized as goods are produced rather than upon shipment or delivery of

goods. See Note 2, "Summary of Significant Accounting Policies" in Part II, Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" in this Annual Report on Form 10-K for additional information.

Bill and Hold Transactions

In certain cases, at the customer's request, we enter into bill-and-hold transactions whereby title transfers to the customer, but the product does not ship until a specified later date. We recognize revenue associated with bill-and-hold arrangements when the product is complete and ready to ship, hold criteria have been met, the amount due from the customer is fixed, and collectability of the related receivable is reasonably assured. All of the foregoing requires us to apply our judgment. Bill-and-hold arrangements most often occur when customers request that we ship complete tamper-evident security packages containing a Prepaid Debit Card to our secure fulfillment center until they provide us further instructions at a later date to ship those packages to numerous individual retail locations or distribution centers.

Multiple-Element Arrangements

We enter into warehouse, fulfillment and distribution service agreements with several customers, where we are engaged to store and handle completed cards and tamper-evident security packages on their behalf. For the sales arrangements that contain multiple deliverables, the arrangement is split into separate units of accounting and individually delivered elements have value to the customer on a standalone basis. When separate units of accounting exist, revenue is allocated to each element based on our best estimate of competitive market prices. At the point in which completed cards and packages are shipped to our warehouse, the product is billed and the revenue is recognized in accordance with our revenue recognition policy. Warehousing services are recognized monthly based on volume and handling requirements; fulfillment services are recognized when the product is handled in the manner specified by the customer for a unit or handling fee. All of the foregoing requires us to apply our judgment. Multiple-element arrangements most often occur when customers request that we ship complete tamper-evident security packages containing a Prepaid Debit Card to our secure fulfillment center until they provide us further instructions at a later date to ship those packages to numerous individual retail locations or distribution centers.

Inventory Valuation

Raw materials, work-in-process and finished goods inventories are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value, with cost determined using a first-in, first-out, specific identification or weighted-average method. Cost is calculated based upon the price paid for an item at the time it is received by us, and also includes the capitalization of labor, overhead and other expenses in the case of work-in-process and finished goods inventory. This net inventory cost is recognized through cost of sales when the inventory is sold. It is impractical for us to assign specific allocated overhead costs to individual units of inventory. As such, to match net inventory costs against the related revenue, we estimate the net inventory costs to be deferred and recognized each period as the inventory is sold. Also, we must exercise significant judgment in the case of work-in-process inventory to allocate the appropriate costs to this unfinished product.

Stock-Based Compensation

During October 2015, we adopted the CPI Card Group Inc. Omnibus Incentive Plan ("Omnibus Plan") and granted stock options to certain employees during the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016. We estimate the fair value of option awards using a Black-Scholes option pricing model or other option pricing models, as we deem appropriate. Option-pricing models require us to estimate a number of key valuation inputs including expected volatility, expected dividend yield, expected term and risk-free interest rate. The most subjective estimate is the expected volatility of the underlying stock when determining the fair market value of an option granted. Based on the limited amount of trading history of our common stock, we utilized a peer group to estimate the volatility assumption when calculating the fair value of stock options granted during 2017 and 2016. As we obtain more trading history on our own common stock, our specific trading history, and associated volatility will gradually replace the peer group volatility assumption. As such, our volatility assumption in the future could be significantly different going forward than what we have estimated for our 2017 and 2016 grants, which could impact our stock-based compensation expense in future periods.

A 10% change in our stock-based compensation expense for the year ended December 31, 2017, would have affected pre-tax income by approximately \$0.2 million. We include stock-based compensation expense in selling, general and administrative expenses in our consolidated statement of operations and comprehensive (loss) income.

Income Taxes

We record income tax expense using the liability method for taxes and are subject to income tax in many jurisdictions, including the United States, various states and localities, the United Kingdom, and Canada. A current tax asset or liability is recognized for the estimated taxes refundable or payable on the tax returns for the current year and a deferred tax asset or liability is recognized for the estimated future tax effects attributable to temporary differences and carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted income tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect of a change in tax rates is recognized as income or expense in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is recorded to reduce the carrying amounts of deferred tax assets unless it is more likely than not that such assets will be realized. In evaluating our ability to realize our deferred tax asset, we considered the following sources of future taxable income:

- future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences;
- future taxable income, exclusive of reversing temporary differences and carryforwards;
- taxable income in prior carryback years; and
- tax-planning strategies.

Our evaluation regarding whether a valuation allowance is required or should be adjusted also considers, among other things, the nature, frequency and severity of recent losses, forecasts of future profitability and the duration of statutory carryforward periods. Our forecast of future profitability represents our best estimate of these future events. After conducting this assessment, the valuation allowance recorded, net of federal benefit, against our deferred tax assets was \$4.7 and \$4.9 million as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. If actual results differ from estimated results, or if we adjust these assumptions in the future, we may need to adjust our deferred tax assets or liabilities, which could impact our effective tax rate.

The amount of income taxes we pay could be subject to possible audits in the taxing jurisdictions in which we operate. In the event of these possible audits, the taxing authorities might challenge items on our tax returns. Because the tax matters challenged by tax authorities are typically complex, the ultimate outcome of these challenges is uncertain. We recognize tax benefits for uncertain positions only to the extent that we believe it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained. Our future results may include favorable or unfavorable adjustments to our unrecognized tax benefits due to closure of income tax audits, new regulatory or judicial pronouncements, or other relevant events. As a result, our effective tax rate may fluctuate significantly on a quarterly and annual basis.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

The FASB issued ASU 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, in May 2014, as amended by ASU 2016-12 *Narrow-scope Improvements and Practical Expedients*, in May 2016. ASU 2014-09, as amended, requires an entity to recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. An entity should also disclose sufficient quantitative and qualitative information to enable users of financial statements to understand the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from contracts with customers. In July 2015, the FASB deferred the effective date to annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim reporting periods within those periods. The Company plans to implement the provisions of ASU 2014-09, as amended, as of January 1, 2018 using the modified retrospective transition method, with the cumulative effect of initial adoption recognized at the date of initial application.

The Company is finalizing the analysis of the effects of ASU 2014-09 on the consolidated financial statements, and subject to completion of this analysis, the Company expects to record a cumulative effective of adoption adjustment as of January 1, 2018 to increase accumulated earnings by a range of \$3 to \$4 million, reflecting the earnings the

Company would have recognized under ASU 2014-09 if applied as of December 31, 2017. The Company does not expect the application of ASU 2014-09 will have a material effect on the Consolidated Statement of Operations. Under the new guidance, the Company expects to recognize certain performance obligations over time as the goods are produced, since those products provide value to only a specified customer, have no alternative use, and the Company has the right to payment for work completed on such items. This will accelerate the timing of revenue recognition for these arrangements, as revenue will be recognized as goods are produced rather than upon shipment or delivery of goods. In addition to accelerating the timing of recording revenue, the Company expects corresponding decreases in deferred revenue, work in process and finished goods inventories, and an increase to accounts receivable. The Company is in the process of implementing and refining the required changes to its business and accounting processes, and internal controls to support recognition and disclosures under the new standard.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, *Leases*, which provides guidance for accounting for leases. The new guidance requires companies to recognize the assets and liabilities for the rights and obligations created by leased assets. ASU 2016-02 is effective for annual and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2018 with early adoption permitted. The new standard is required to be adopted using a modified retrospective approach. The Company is in the process of assessing the impact of ASU 2016-02 on its results of operations, financial position and consolidated financial statements.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Key Input Price Risks

Our profitability is dependent on, among other things, our ability to anticipate and react to changes in the costs of key operating resources, including EMV microchips, polyvinyl chloride ("PVC"), energy and other commodities. We have been able to generally offset cost increases, which have historically not been significant, by making operational adjustments that increase productivity. However, substantial increases in costs and expenses could impact our operating results to the extent that such increases cannot be offset by selling price increases.

Labor and Benefits Costs

We are exposed to inflation in wage and benefits costs which represented 16% of net sales for the year ended December 31, 2017. Due to the high-security nature of our business, the availability of potential applicants is limited by the security and other requirements of the Payment Card Brands, and applicants are required to undergo a background screening process. Due to these factors, we have historically provided a starting wage that is above the minimum wage in place for the particular states or provinces in which we do business to attract qualified applicants. We further believe that this enables us to attract a higher caliber employee, which we believe translates directly to higher quality and productivity. There can be no assurance that we will generate sales growth in an amount sufficient to offset increases in minimum wage or other inflationary pressures.

Interest Rate Risk

We are exposed to interest rate risk through fluctuations in interest rates on our term loan obligations. Our Revolving Credit Facility and our First Lien Term Loan carry interest at a floating rate. As of December 31, 2017, we had \$312.5 million in outstanding floating rate debt obligations under our First Lien Term Loan. Net of unamortized debt and unamortized deferred financing costs of \$8.6 million, our recorded debt balance was \$303.9 million at December 31, 2017. Each quarter point increase or decrease in the interest rate on our First Lien Term Loan would change our annual interest expense by approximately \$0.8 million. If \$40 million under our Revolving Credit Facility were drawn, each quarter point increase or decrease in the interest rate on our Revolving Credit Facility would change our annual interest expense by approximately \$0.1 million.

Foreign Currency Exchange Risk

We have foreign currency risks related to our revenue and operating expenses denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar, primarily the British Pound Sterling and the Canadian Dollar. Risk can be estimated by measuring the impact of a near-term adverse movement of 10% in foreign currency rates against the U.S. Dollar. A hypothetical 10% change in the British Pound Sterling and Canadian Dollar would have impacted our 2017 net sales by approximately \$4.2 million, with the impact to income from operations being immaterial. Approximately 83.5% of net

sales for the year ended December 31, 2017 were in U.S. dollar functional currency subsidiaries, not subject to such foreign currency risk.

Pricing Risk

While we have been able to partially offset historical pricing pressure and other changes in the price of our products and services by offering higher-value added products and services, cross-selling additional products and services, coupled with more efficient purchasing practices, productivity improvements and greater economies of scale, there can be no assurance that we will be able to continue to do so in the future. From time to time, competitive conditions could limit our pricing flexibility and macroeconomic conditions could increase pricing pressure. There can be no assurance that future pricing pressure can be offset by our ability to reduce our costs. In addition, there can be no assurance that we will generate sales growth in an amount sufficient to offset pricing pressures.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

| | Page |
|--|------|
| CPI Card Group Inc. | |
| As of December 31, 2017 and 2016 and for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015 | |
| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | F-2 |
| Consolidated Balance Sheets | F-3 |
| Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive (Loss) Income | F-4 |
| Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Deficit | |
| Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows | F-6 |
| Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements | F-7 |

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Stockholders and Board of Directors CPI Card Group Inc.:

Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of CPI Card Group Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the related consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive (loss) income, stockholders' deficit, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes (collectively, the consolidated financial statements). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

Basis for Opinion

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits, we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ KPMG LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2014.

Denver, Colorado March 12, 2018

CPI Card Group Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(Dollars in Thousands, Except Shares and Per Share Amounts)

| | December 31, | | |
|---|--------------|------------|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | |
| Assets | | | |
| Current assets: | | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ 23,205 | \$ 36,955 | |
| Accounts receivable, net of allowances of \$53 and \$126, respectively | 37,537 | 31,492 | |
| Inventories | 16,237 | 19,369 | |
| Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 3,960 | 4,601 | |
| Income taxes receivable | 8,435 | | |
| Total current assets | 89,374 | 92,417 | |
| Plant, equipment and leasehold improvements, net | 49,300 | 53,419 | |
| Intangible assets, net | 41,472 | 46,348 | |
| Goodwill | 53,611 | 71,996 | |
| Other assets | 248 | 240 | |
| Total assets | \$ 234,005 | \$ 264,420 | |
| Liabilities and stockholders' deficit | | <u> </u> | |
| Current liabilities: | | | |
| Accounts payable | \$ 16,545 | \$ 10,996 | |
| Accrued expenses. | 13,820 | 17,487 | |
| Income taxes payable | | 64 | |
| Deferred revenue and customer deposits | 4,177 | 6,729 | |
| Total current liabilities | 34,542 | 35,276 | |
| Long-term debt, net of current maturities | 303,869 | 301,922 | |
| Deferred income taxes | 12,286 | 21,261 | |
| Other long-term liabilities. | 2,882 | 1,234 | |
| Total liabilities. | 353,579 | 359,693 | |
| Commitments and contingencies (Note 13) | | | |
| Stockholders' deficit: | | | |
| Common Stock; \$0.001 par value—100,000,000 shares authorized; 11,134,714 shares | | | |
| issued and outstanding and 11,071,813 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, | | | |
| 2017 and 2016, respectively, giving retroactive effect to the 1-for-5 reverse stock split | | | |
| effected on December 20, 2017 | 11 | 11 | |
| Capital deficiency | (113,081 | (114,837) | |
| Accumulated (loss) earnings | (1,366 | 25,968 | |
| Accumulated other comprehensive loss | (5,138 | (6,415) | |
| Total stockholders' deficit | (119,574 | (95,273) | |
| Total liabilities and stockholders' deficit. | \$ 234,005 | \$ 264,420 | |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

CPI Card Group Inc. and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive (Loss) Income (Dollars in Thousands, Except Per Share Amounts)

| | Year Ended December 31, | | |
|--|-------------------------|------------|---------------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 |
| Net sales: | | | |
| Products | \$ 125,306 | \$ 168,510 | \$ 241,609 |
| Services | 129,556 | 140,190 | 132,501 |
| Total net sales | 254,862 | 308,700 | 374,110 |
| Cost of sales: | | | |
| Products (exclusive of depreciation and amortization shown below) | 87,441 | 111,627 | 155,516 |
| Services (exclusive of depreciation and amortization shown below) | 81,180 | 84,453 | 73,111 |
| Depreciation and amortization | 11,250 | 10,722 | 9,662 |
| Total cost of sales | 179,871 | 206,802 | 238,289 |
| Gross profit | 74,991 | 101,898 | 135,821 |
| Operating expenses: | , | , | , |
| Selling, general and administrative (exclusive of depreciation, amortization | | | |
| and impairments shown below) | 67,258 | 64,011 | 61,116 |
| Impairments. | 19,074 | 2,700 | — — |
| Depreciation and amortization. | 6,764 | 6,205 | 6,304 |
| Restructuring charges. | | | 681 |
| Total operating expenses | 93,096 | 72,916 | 68,101 |
| (Loss) income from operations. | (18,105) | 28,982 | 67,720 |
| Other expense, net: | (10,103) | 20,902 | 07,720 |
| Interest, net | (20,848) | (20,044) | (18,328) |
| | | | (18,328) |
| Foreign currency gain (loss) | 560 | (417) | (703) |
| Loss on debt modification and early extinguishment | 11 | 20 | \ / |
| Other income, net | 11 | (20, 441) | 359 |
| Total other expense, net | (20,277) | (20,441) | (18,613) |
| (Loss) income before income taxes | (38,382) | 8,541 | 49,107 |
| Income tax benefit (expense) | 16,372 | (3,142) | (17,846) |
| Net (loss) income from continuing operations | (22,010) | 5,399 | 31,261 |
| Discontinued operations: | | | |
| Loss from a discontinued operation, net of taxes (Note 3) | | | (606) |
| Gain on sale of a discontinued operation, net of taxes | | | 208 |
| Net (loss) income | \$ (22,010) | \$ 5,399 | \$ 30,863 |
| Preferred stock dividends | | | (32,548) |
| Net (loss) income attributable to common stockholders | \$ (22,010) | \$ 5,399 | \$ (1,685) |
| | | | |
| Basic and diluted (loss) earnings per share: | | | |
| Continuing operations | \$ (1.98) | \$ 0.48 | \$ (0.15) |
| Discontinued operation. | - | _ | (0.04) |
| 1 | \$ (1.98) | \$ 0.48 | \$ (0.19) |
| | <u> </u> | | * (** *) |
| Dividends declared per common share | \$ 0.45 | \$ 0.90 | \$ |
| Dividends decided per common share | ψ 0.15 | ψ 0.50 | Ψ |
| Commelancina (loss) income | | | |
| Comprehensive (loss) income | (22.010) | 5 200 | 20.062 |
| Net (loss) income | (22,010) | 5,399 | 30,863 |
| Currency translation adjustment | 1,277 | (2,116) | (1,715) |
| Total comprehensive (loss) income | \$ (20,733) | \$ 3,283 | \$ 29,148 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

CPI Card Group Inc. and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Deficit (Dollars in Thousands, Except Share Amounts)

| | Common | Shares | Capital | Accumulated | Accumulated other comprehensive | Employee notes | |
|--|------------|-----------------------|-------------|-----------------|---------------------------------|----------------|-------------|
| | Shares(1) | Amount ⁽¹⁾ | deficiency | earnings (loss) | loss | receivable | Total |
| December 31, 2014 | 8,274,216 | \$ 8 | \$ (24,808) | \$ 5,798 | \$ (2,584) | \$ (108) | \$ (21,694) |
| Issuance of common stock upon public offering, net of offering costs | 3,000,000 | 3 | 135,301 | _ | _ | _ | 135,304 |
| Shares issued under stock-based compensation plans | 51,523 | _ | _ | _ | _ | _ | _ |
| Stock-based compensation | _ | _ | 885 | _ | _ | _ | 885 |
| Redemption of common stock | (17,354) | _ | (46) | _ | _ | _ | (46) |
| Dividend distribution on Series A Preferred Stock | _ | _ | (230,315) | _ | _ | _ | (230,315) |
| Repayment of employee note | _ | _ | _ | _ | _ | 108 | 108 |
| Components of comprehensive income (loss): | | | | | | | _ |
| Net income | _ | _ | _ | 30,863 | _ | _ | 30,863 |
| Currency translation adjustment | | | | | (1,715) | | (1,715) |
| December 31, 2015 | 11,308,385 | \$ 11 | \$(118,983) | \$ 36,661 | \$ (4,299) | \$ — | \$ (86,610) |
| Common stock dividends | _ | _ | _ | (10,049) | _ | _ | (10,049) |
| Common stock repurchased | (287,883) | _ | (1) | (6,007) | _ | _ | (6,008) |
| Shares issued under stock-based compensation plans | 51,311 | _ | _ | (36) | _ | _ | (36) |
| Stock-based compensation | _ | _ | 3,579 | _ | _ | _ | 3,579 |
| Tax benefit attributable to stock-based compensation and other | _ | _ | 568 | _ | _ | _ | 568 |
| Components of comprehensive income (loss): | | | | | | | _ |
| Net income | _ | _ | _ | 5,399 | _ | _ | 5,399 |
| Currency translation adjustment | | | | | (2,116) | | (2,116) |
| December 31, 2016 | 11,071,813 | \$ 11 | \$(114,837) | \$ 25,968 | \$ (6,415) | \$ — | \$ (95,273) |
| Adoption of ASU 2016-09 | _ | _ | (38) | 38 | _ | _ | _ |
| Common stock dividends | _ | _ | _ | (5,021) | _ | _ | (5,021) |
| Shares issued under stock-based compensation plans | 62,901 | _ | _ | (341) | _ | _ | (341) |
| Stock-based compensation | _ | _ | 1,794 | _ | _ | _ | 1,794 |
| Components of comprehensive (loss) income: | | | | | | | _ |
| Net loss | _ | _ | _ | (22,010) | _ | _ | (22,010) |
| Currency translation adjustment | | | | | 1,277 | | 1,277 |
| December 31, 2017 | 11,134,714 | \$ 11 | \$(113,081) | \$ (1,366) | \$ (5,138) | \$ _ | \$(119,574) |

⁽¹⁾ Common share and par value amounts have been adjusted to give retroactive effect to the 1-for-5 reverse stock split effected on December 20, 2017.

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

CPI Card Group Inc. and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Dollars in Thousands)

| | Year | ber 31, | |
|--|-----------------|---------------------|-----------|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 |
| Operating activities | | | |
| Net (loss) income | \$ (22,010) | \$ 5,399 | \$ 30,863 |
| Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash provided by operating | . ()) | | , |
| activities: | | | |
| Impairments | 19,074 | 2,700 | |
| Depreciation and amortization expense | 18,014 | 16,927 | 15,995 |
| Stock-based compensation expense | 1,989 | 3,579 | 9,633 |
| Amortization of debt issuance costs and debt discount. | 1,947 | 1,922 | 5,648 |
| Loss on debt modification and extinguishment | | 1,522 | 703 |
| Loss on sale of a discontinued operation | | | 1,039 |
| Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation. | | (611) | 1,057 |
| Deferred income tax | (9,095) | (1,829) | 10,914 |
| Other, net | (230) | 448 | (45) |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities: | (230) | 440 | (43) |
| Accounts receivable | (5,486) | 19,847 | (9,556) |
| Inventories | 3,573 | 5,793 | (4,416) |
| Prepaid expenses and other assets | 671 | | (714) |
| | | (527) | \ / |
| Income taxes | (8,489) | 5,429 | (4,975) |
| Accounts payable | 5,319 | (6,394) | 1,663 |
| Accrued expenses | (1,512) | 3,841 | 915 |
| Deferred revenue and customer deposits | (2,964) | 3,037 | 699 |
| Other liabilities | 1,626 | 397 | (14,444) |
| Cash provided by operating activities | 2,427 | 59,958 | 43,922 |
| Investing activities | (0.=00) | (1.1.0.1) | (40.5=0) |
| Acquisitions of plant, equipment and leasehold improvements | (8,790) | (14,294) | (18,670) |
| Proceeds from sale of a discontinued operation | | | 5,000 |
| Cash used in investing activities | (8,790) | (14,294) | (13,670) |
| Financing activities | | | |
| Dividends paid on common stock. | (7,540) | (7,519) | _ |
| Payment of Sellers' Note | | (9,000) | _ |
| Common stock repurchased | | (6,008) | |
| Net proceeds from an initial public offering of common stock | | | 135,304 |
| Proceeds from First Lien Term Loan | | | 435,000 |
| Payments on First Lien Term Loan | | | (122,500) |
| Payments on long-term debt | | | (170,929) |
| Loan issuance costs | | | (17,773) |
| Dividend distribution on Series A Preferred Stock | | | (230,315) |
| Redemption of preferred and common stock | | | (58,296) |
| Proceeds from employee note receivable | | | 108 |
| Taxes withheld and paid on stock-based compensation awards | (341) | | |
| Excess tax benefits from stock-based compensation awards | `— | 611 | |
| Cash used in financing activities | (7,881) | (21,916) | (29,401) |
| Effect of exchange rates on cash | 494 | (399) | (186) |
| Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents: | (13,750) | 23,349 | 665 |
| Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period | 36,955 | 13,606 | 12,941 |
| Cash and cash equivalents, end of period . | \$ 23,205 | \$ 36,955 | \$ 13,606 |
| Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information | <u>+ 25,205</u> | + 23,723 | - 15,000 |
| Cash paid (refunded) during the period for: | | | |
| Interest | \$ 18,466 | \$ 15,071 | \$ 11,986 |
| Income taxes | | | |
| mcome taxes | \$ 30 | \$ (468) | \$ 10,136 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

CPI Card Group Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(Dollars in Thousands, Except Share and Per Share Amounts or as Otherwise Indicated)

1. Business

CPI Card Group Inc., formerly known as CPI Holdings I, Inc. (which, together with its subsidiary companies, is referred to herein as "CPI" or the "Company") is engaged in the design, production, data personalization, packaging and fulfillment of Financial Payment Cards which the Company defines as credit cards, debit cards and prepaid debit cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands (Visa, MasterCard, American Express, Discover and Interac (in Canada)) in the United States and Canada. The Company also is engaged in the design, production, data personalization, packaging and fulfillment of retail gift and loyalty cards (primarily in Europe and Canada).

As a producer and provider of services for Financial Payment Cards, each of the Company's secure facilities must be certified by one or more of the Payment Card Brands and is therefore subject to specific requirements and conditions. Noncompliance with these requirements would prohibit the individual facilities of the Company from producing Financial Payment Cards for these entities' payment card issuers.

The Company's business consists of the following reportable segments: U.S. Debit and Credit, U.S. Prepaid Debit and U.K. Limited.

- U.S. Debit and Credit Segment. The U.S. Debit and Credit segment primarily produces Financial Payment Cards and provides integrated card services to card-issuing banks in the United States. Products manufactured by this segment primarily include EMV and non-EMV credit cards, debit cards and prepaid debit cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands, Private Label Credit Cards, defined as credit cards that an individual merchant issues for exclusive use in its own stores, and that are not issued on the networks of the Payment Cards Brands, and instant issuance systems. This segment also provides a variety of integrated card services, including card personalization and fulfillment services and instant issuance services. The U.S. Debit and Credit segment operations are each certified by multiple global Payment Card Brands, and where required by the Company's customers, certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council.
- U.S. Prepaid Debit Segment. The U.S. Prepaid Debit segment primarily provides integrated card services to prepaid debit card issuers in the United States. Services provided include tamper-evident security packaging and card personalization and fulfillment and CPI on Demand services, where the Company is able to produce all images, personalized payment cards and related collateral on a one-by-one, on demand, basis for its customers, enabling individualized offerings and reducing waste. This segment also produces Financial Payment Cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands that are included in the tamper-evident security packages mentioned above. The U.S. Prepaid Debit segment operation is certified by multiple global Payment Card Brands, and is certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council.
- *U.K. Limited Segment.* The U.K. Limited segment primarily produces retail cards, such as gift and loyalty cards for customers in the United Kingdom and continental Europe. This segment also provides card personalization, packaging and fulfillment services. Neither of the Company's operations in this segment is certified by any of the Payment Card Brands or to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council, but are certified to be in compliance with International Organization for Standardization ("ISO") 27001 standards.

The Company also has an operation in Ontario, Canada that provides EMV and Prepaid Debit Cards and card services, which is reflected in "Other". See Note 16 "Segment Reporting".

The Company sold its non-secure operation located in Nevada on January 12, 2015 (the "Nevada Sale") under an asset purchase agreement for \$5,000 in cash. The Nevada operation primarily produced retail gift cards that are not issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands. Accordingly, the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2015, and Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income for the year ended December 31, 2015

has been reclassified to present the Nevada operation as a discontinued operation. See Note 3 "Discontinued Operation and Disposition".

In August 2015, the Company completed the shut-down and closure of its operation in Petersfield, United Kingdom. Petersfield primarily produced retail gift cards that are not issued on networks of the Payment Card Brands. In connection with the shut-down and closure of the Petersfield, United Kingdom operation, the Company accrued facility contract termination costs of \$681 during the year ended December 31, 2015.

On August 17, 2015, the Company entered into a first lien credit agreement ("First Lien Credit Facility") with a syndicate of lenders providing for a \$435,000 first lien term loan facility ("First Lien Term Loan") and a \$40,000 revolving credit facility ("Revolving Credit Facility"). The Company used proceeds from the First Lien Credit Facility to pay off the outstanding balance on our previous credit facility of \$158,420, and to redeem 62,140 shares of Series A Preferred Stock for an aggregate price of \$276,688. See Note 8 "Long-Term Debt and Credit Facility" and Note 10 "Series A Preferred Stock".

On October 15, 2015, the Company completed its initial public offering ("IPO") issuing 3,000,000 shares of common stock at a price of \$50.00 per share (as adjusted for the one-for-five reverse stock split of our common stock discussed in "Basis of Presentation" below). The net proceeds from the IPO, after issuance costs, were utilized to (i) redeem all of our remaining Series A Preferred Stock for a total redemption price of \$11,877, (ii) repay \$112,500 of the amount outstanding under the First Lien Term Loan (as defined herein), and (iii) terminate and settle all outstanding obligations due under the Phantom Stock Plan (as defined herein) of \$13,268. The proceeds of the IPO were net of deferred offering expenses of \$7,196 and are reflected in "Capital deficiency" in the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet and Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Deficit.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements include the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated.

On December 18, 2017, the Company filed a Certificate of Amendment to the Company's Third Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware to effect a one-for-five reverse stock split of the Company's common stock. The reverse stock split became effective on December 20, 2017, at which time each lot of five shares of common stock issued and outstanding automatically and without any further action on the part of our stockholders, converted into and became one share of common stock. In lieu of issuing any fractional shares, any stockholder entitled to receive less than one share of common stock received cash for such stockholder's fractional share. Share and per share amounts reflect the one-for-five reverse stock split for all periods presented throughout the accompanying consolidated financial statements and notes thereto.

Revenue Recognition

Generally, the Company recognizes revenue related to sales of its products upon shipment, when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or services have been rendered, the fee is fixed or determinable and collectability is reasonably assured.

In certain cases, at the customer's request, the Company enters into bill-and-hold transactions whereby title transfers to the customer, but the product does not ship until a specified later date. The Company recognizes revenue associated with bill-and-hold arrangements when the product is complete and ready to ship, hold criteria have been met, the amount due from the customer is fixed and collectability of the related receivable is reasonably assured.

The company includes gross shipping and handling revenue and costs in net sales and cost of sales respectively.

Multiple-Element Arrangements

The Company enters into warehouse, fulfillment and distribution service agreements where customers engage the Company to store and handle completed cards and packages on their behalf. For the sales arrangements that contain

multiple deliverables, the arrangement is split into separate units of accounting, and individually delivered elements have value to the customer on a standalone basis. When separate units of accounting exist, revenue is allocated to each element based on the Company's best estimate of competitive market prices. At the point in which completed cards and packages are shipped to the Company's warehouses or secure vaults, the product is billed and the revenue is recognized in accordance with the Company's revenue recognition policy. Warehousing services revenue is recognized monthly based on volume and handling requirements; fulfillment services revenue is recognized when the product is handled in the manner specified by the customer for a unit or handling fee.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents and they are stated at cost, which approximates fair value.

Trade Accounts Receivable and Concentration of Credit Risk

Accounts receivable are stated at the amount management expects to collect from outstanding balances. The Company performs ongoing credit evaluations of its customers and generally requires no collateral to secure accounts receivable. The Company maintains an allowance for potentially uncollectible accounts receivable based upon its assessment of the collectability of accounts receivable. Accounts are written off against the allowance when it becomes probable collection will not occur. The allowance for bad debt and credit activity for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 is summarized as follows:

| Balance as of December 31, 2015 | \$ 212 |
|-------------------------------------|-----------|
| Bad debt expense | 12 |
| Write-off of uncollectible accounts | (90) |
| Currency translation adjustments | (8) |
| Balance as of December 31, 2016 | \$ 126 |
| Bad debt expense | (51) |
| Write-off of uncollectible accounts | (26) |
| Currency translation adjustments | 4 |
| Balance as of December 31, 2017 | \$ 53 |

For the year ended December 31, 2017 one customer represented 12.4% of the Company's consolidated net sales. For the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015, the Company did not have sales to a single customer that exceeded 10% of consolidated net sales.

Inventories

Inventories consist of raw materials, work-in-process and finished goods and are measured at the lower of cost or net realizable value (determined on the first-in, first-out, specific identification or weighted-average method basis) in accordance with the Financial Accounting Standards Board's ("FASB") Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2015-11, *Inventory—Simplifying the Measurement of Inventory*, which the Company adopted on January 1, 2017. Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less reasonably predictable costs of completion, disposal, and transportation. The adoption of this standard did not impact the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Plant, Equipment and Leasehold Improvements

Plant, equipment and leasehold improvements are recorded at cost. Accumulated depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the lesser of the estimated useful life of the related assets (generally 3 to 10 years for machinery and equipment, furniture, computer equipment, and leasehold improvements) or, when applicable, the lease term. Maintenance and repairs that do not extend the useful life of the respective assets are charged to expense as incurred.

Long-lived assets with finite lives are reviewed for impairment whenever events indicate that the carrying amount of the asset or the carrying amounts of the asset group containing the asset may not be recoverable. In such

reviews, estimated undiscounted future cash flows associated with these assets or asset groups are compared with their carrying value to determine if a write-down to fair value is required.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Goodwill is not amortized, but instead is tested for impairment at least annually on October 1 or more frequently when an event occurs or circumstances change that indicates the carrying value may not be recoverable. For impairment evaluations, the Company first makes a qualitative assessment with respect to both goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangibles. During 2017, the Company early adopted ASU 2017-04, *Intangibles – Goodwill and Other (Topic 350): Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment* ("ASU 2017-04") in conjunction with its annual impairment testing effective October 1, 2017. In accordance with ASU 2017-04, an entity should perform its goodwill impairment test by comparing the fair value of the reporting unit with its carrying amount, and recognize an impairment charge for the amount by which the carrying amount of the reporting unit exceeds its fair value.

The Company generally bases its measurement of the fair value of a reporting unit on a blended analysis of the present value of future discounted cash flows and the market valuation approach. The discounted cash flows model indicates the fair value of the reporting unit based on the present value of the cash flows that the Company expects the reporting unit to generate in the future. The Company's significant estimates in the discounted cash flows model include: its weighted average cost of capital; discrete and long-term rate of growth and profitability of the reporting unit's business; and working capital effects. The market valuation approach indicates the fair value of the business based on a comparison of the reporting unit to comparable publicly traded companies in similar lines of business. Significant estimates in the market valuation approach model include identifying similar companies with comparable business factors such as size, growth, profitability, risk and return on investment, and assessing comparable revenue and operating income multiples in estimating the fair value of the reporting unit.

The Company recorded goodwill impairment charges of \$19,074 during the year ended December 31, 2017. Refer to Note 6 "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets" for information.

Acquired finite-lived intangible assets are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets, and are reviewed for impairment whenever events indicate that the carrying amount of the asset may not be recoverable. In such reviews, estimated undiscounted future cash flows associated with these assets are compared with their carrying value to determine if a write-down to fair value is required.

Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes using an asset and liability approach to financial accounting and reporting for income taxes. Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are computed annually for differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities that will result in taxable or deductible amounts in the future based on enacted tax laws and rates applicable to the periods in which the differences are expected to affect taxable income

The Company has deferred tax assets and liabilities and maintains valuation allowances where it is more likely than not that all or a portion of deferred tax assets will not be realized. To the extent the Company determines that it will not realize the benefit of some or all of its deferred tax assets, then these deferred tax assets will be adjusted through the Company's income tax expense in the period in which this determination is made.

The Company recognizes the tax benefits from uncertain tax positions only when it is more likely than not, based on the technical merits of the position, that the tax position will be sustained upon examination, including the resolution of any related appeals or litigation. The tax benefits recognized in the consolidated financial statements from such a position are measured as the largest benefit that has a greater than fifty percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate resolution. The Company recognizes interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of income tax expense.

Stock-Based Compensation

The Company accounts for stock-based compensation pursuant to ASC 718, *Share-Based Payments*. All stock-based compensation to employees is required to be measured at fair value and expensed, net of forfeitures, over the

requisite service period. The Company recognizes compensation expense on awards on a straight-line basis over the vesting period for each tranche of an award. Refer to Note 15 "Stock Based Compensation" for additional discussion regarding details of the Company's stock-based compensation plans.

As a result of the Company's adoption of ASU 2016-09, *Compensation–Stock Compensation: Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting* ("ASU 2016-09") as of January 1, 2017, the Company accounts for forfeitures when they occur. The cumulative-effect adjustment to "Accumulated earnings" and "Capital deficiency" in the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet was immaterial. In addition, excess tax benefits and deficiencies in connection with the Company's stock-based compensation plans are recorded in "Income tax benefit" in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive (Loss) Income. The Company elected to present excess tax benefits as an operating activity prospectively in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the year ended December 31, 2017. As required by ASU 2016-09, the Company classifies payments to tax authorities for shares withheld to satisfy employer income tax obligations in relation to the vesting of stock-based compensation awards as a financing activity in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows.

Advertising Costs

Advertising costs are expensed as incurred. Advertising costs during the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015 were \$783, \$801, and \$764, respectively.

Use of Estimates

Management uses estimates and assumptions relating to the reporting of assets and liabilities in its preparation of the Consolidated Financial Statements. Significant items subject to such estimates and assumptions include the carrying amount of property and equipment, goodwill and intangible assets, valuation allowances for inventories and deferred taxes, debt, uncertain tax positions and stock-based compensation expense. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Foreign Currency Translation

Financial statements of foreign subsidiaries that use local currencies as their functional currency are translated into U.S. dollars using the exchange rate at each balance sheet date for assets and liabilities and the weighted-average exchange rate for each reporting period for revenue, expenses, gains and losses. Translation adjustments are recorded as a component of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

Foreign currency transaction gains and losses resulting from the process of re-measurement are recorded in "Foreign currency gain (loss)" in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive (Loss) Income. For the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015 there were \$560, \$(417), and \$59 of such foreign currency gains (losses), respectively.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

The FASB issued ASU 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, in May 2014, as amended by ASU 2016-12 *Narrow-scope Improvements and Practical Expedients*, in May 2016. ASU 2014-09, as amended, requires an entity to recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. An entity should also disclose sufficient quantitative and qualitative information to enable users of financial statements to understand the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from contracts with customers. In July 2015, the FASB deferred the effective date to annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017, and interim reporting periods within those periods. The Company plans to implement the provisions of ASU 2014-09, as amended, as of January 1, 2018 using the modified retrospective transition method, with the cumulative effect of initial adoption recognized at the date of initial application.

The Company is finalizing the analysis of the effects of ASU 2014-09 on the consolidated financial statements, and subject to completion of this analysis, the Company expects to record a cumulative effective of adoption adjustment as of January 1, 2018 to increase accumulated earnings by a range of \$3,000 to \$4,000, reflecting the earnings the Company would have recognized under ASU 2014-09 if applied as of December 31, 2017. The Company does not

expect the application of ASU 2014-09 will have a material effect on the Consolidated Statement of Operations. Under the new guidance, the Company expects to recognize certain performance obligations over time as the goods are produced, since those products provide value to only a specified customer, have no alternative use, and the Company has the right to payment for work completed on such items. This will accelerate the timing of revenue recognition for these arrangements, as revenue will be recognized as goods are produced rather than upon shipment or delivery of goods. In addition to accelerating the timing of recording revenue, the Company expects corresponding decreases in deferred revenue, work in process and finished goods inventories, and an increase to accounts receivable. The Company is in the process of implementing and refining the required changes to its business and accounting processes, and internal controls to support recognition and disclosures under the new standard.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, *Leases*, which provides guidance for accounting for leases. The new guidance requires companies to recognize the assets and liabilities for the rights and obligations created by leased assets. ASU 2016-02 is effective for annual and interim periods beginning after December 15, 2018 with early adoption permitted. The new standard is required to be adopted using a modified retrospective approach. The Company is in the process of assessing the impact of ASU 2016-02 on its results of operations, financial position and consolidated financial statements.

3. Discontinued Operation and Disposition

On January 12, 2015, the Company sold its Nevada non-secure operation under an asset purchase agreement for \$5,000 in cash. The Nevada operation was primarily engaged in the design, production, data personalization, packaging and daily fulfillment of retail gift and loyalty cards for customers in the United States and was not certified by any of the Payment Card Brands. At the date of sale, the net carrying values of the assets classified as a discontinued operation included inventory and plant, equipment and leasehold improvements of \$3,129 and \$2,910, respectively. For the year ended December 31, 2015, the Company recognized a gain on the sale of the discontinued operation of \$208, which is included in "Gain on sale of a discontinued operation", net of an income tax benefit of \$1,247, in the Company's Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive (Loss) Income.

During the year ended December 31, 2015, the Nevada operation recognized a loss of \$606 as included in "Loss from a discontinued operation, net of taxes" in the Company's Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive (Loss) Income. This amount is net of an income tax benefit of \$404 for the year ended December 31, 2015. There was no financial impact related to Nevada for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016.

After the Nevada Sale, CPI retained no continuing involvement in the Nevada operations other than a 180 day transition of services agreement, which expired on July 11, 2015. As a result of the Nevada Sale, the Company made a tax deduction of \$32,128 related to the tax deductible goodwill and intangible assets of the Nevada operations, of which \$4,190 of the tax deductible goodwill resulted in the recognition of an income tax benefit of \$1,510 during the year ended December 31, 2015.

4. Inventories

Inventories are summarized below:

| | December 31, | | | |
|-----------------|--------------|--------|----|--------|
| | | 2017 | | 2016 |
| Raw materials | \$ | 6,498 | \$ | 8,206 |
| Work-in-process | | 6,557 | | 6,340 |
| Finished goods. | | 3,182 | | 4,823 |
| | | 16,237 | \$ | 19,369 |

5. Plant, Equipment and Leasehold Improvements

Plant, equipment and leasehold improvements consist of the following:

| December 31, | | | |
|--------------|--|--|--|
| 2017 | 2016 | | |
| \$ 2,318 | \$ 2,077 | | |
| 62,318 | 59,464 | | |
| 7,585 | 6,634 | | |
| 19,754 | 18,655 | | |
| 1,980 | 1,136 | | |
| 93,955 | 87,966 | | |
| (44,655) | (34,547) | | |
| \$ 49,300 | \$ 53,419 | | |
| | 2017 \$ 2,318 62,318 7,585 19,754 1,980 93,955 (44,655) | | |

Amounts recorded for the depreciation of plant, equipment and leasehold improvements were \$13,112, \$12,295, and \$11,389 for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

There were no impairments of the Company's plant, equipment, and leasehold improvement assets for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015.

6. Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

The Company's goodwill by reportable segment at December 31, 2017 and 2016 is as follows:

| | Dec | emb | er 31, |
|---|-----------|-----|-----------|
| | 2017 | | 2016 |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 47,150 |) | \$ 64,330 |
| U.K. Limited | 6,461 | | 5,908 |
| Other | | _ | 1,758 |
| | \$ 53,611 | _ | \$ 71,996 |
| Goodwill activity is summarized as follows: | | | |
| Balance as of January 1, 2016 | | \$ | 73,123 |
| Currency translation | | | (1,127) |
| Balance as of December 31, 2016 | | \$ | 71,996 |
| Currency translation | | | 689 |
| Impairments | | | (19,074) |
| Balance as of December 31, 2017 | | \$ | 53,611 |

The Company completed its goodwill impairment testing as of October 1, 2017, and recorded impairment charges of \$19,074, of which \$17,181 related to U.S. Debit and Credit resulting from continued market softness in demand for EMV cards, including price erosion and loss of market share in the United States. The other impairment for \$1,893 relates to Other which resulted from declines in net sales and operating losses incurred in our Canadian business. The Company determined the fair value of the reporting units primarily based on an income approach, using the present value of future discounted cash flows of the reporting unit. This approach includes significant estimates of the reporting unit's weighted average cost of capital, financial forecasts developed by management, and long-term rate of growth and profitability. The market approach was also considered, with fair value determined by applying pricing multiplies derived from publicly-traded companies that are comparable to the reporting unit. There were no goodwill impairments recognized during the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015.

During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company recognized an intangible asset impairment charge of \$2,700 related to a trademark acquired in the EFT Source acquisition. The impairment was a result of the Company's plans to discontinue its use of the trademark in its sales, marketing and other business practices. Accordingly, the trademark was written down to its fair value of zero. Refer to Note 7 "Fair Value of Financial Instruments" for further definition of valuation inputs. The impaired asset is included in the U.S. Debit and Credit reportable segment.

Subsequent to this impairment, the Company evaluated the future utilization of its trademarks and updated its estimate to amortize these assets over lives ranging from 7.5 to 10 years. As a result, the Company has no remaining indefinite lived intangible assets as of December 31, 2017. There was no impairment of indefinite-lived intangible assets for the year ended December 31, 2015.

CPI's amortizable intangible assets consist of customer relationships, technology and software, trademarks and non-compete agreements. Total intangible assets are being amortized over a weighted-average useful life of 15.6 years. Intangible amortization expense totaled \$4,902, \$4,632, and \$4,577, for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, respectively. During the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, there were no material impairments of the Company's amortizable intangible assets.

Intangible assets consist of the following:

| | | | December 31, 201 | 17 | I | December 31, 201 | 16 |
|------------------------------|--------------|-----------|------------------|-----------|-----------|------------------|-----------|
| | Average | | Accumulated | Net Book | | Accumulated | Net Book |
| | Life (Years) | Cost | Amortization | Value | Cost | Amortization | Value |
| Customer relationships | 12 to 20 | \$ 58,895 | (24,373) | 34,522 | \$ 58,994 | \$ (20,972) | \$ 38,022 |
| Technology and software | 7 to 10 | 7,101 | (3,095) | 4,006 | 7,101 | (2,167) | 4,934 |
| Trademarks | 7.5 to 10 | 3,330 | (487) | 2,843 | 3,330 | (98) | 3,232 |
| Noncompete agreements | 5 to 8 | 491 | (390) | 101 | 491 | (331) | 160 |
| Intangible assets subject to | | | | | | | |
| amortization | | \$ 69,817 | \$ (28,345) | \$ 41,472 | \$ 69,916 | \$ (23,568) | \$ 46,348 |

The estimated future aggregate amortization expense for the identified amortizable intangibles noted above as of December 31, 2017 is as follows:

| 2018 | \$ 4,880 |
|------------|--------------|
| 2019 | 4,860 |
| 2020 | 4,820 |
| 2021 | 4,577 |
| 2022 | 4,091 |
| Thereafter | 18,244 |
| | \$ 41,472 |

7. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date (exit price). In determining fair value, the Company utilizes a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value into three broad levels. The following is a brief description of those three levels:

- Level 1—Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities accessible to the reporting entity at the measurement date.
- Level 2—Inputs, other than quoted prices included in Level 1 inputs that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly, for substantially the full term of the asset or liability.
- Level 3—Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability used to measure fair value to the extent that observable inputs are not available, thereby allowing for situations in which there is little, if any, market activity for the asset or liability at the measurement date.

The Company's financial assets and liabilities that are not required to be remeasured at fair value in the Consolidated Balance Sheets are as follows:

| | 1 | Carrying Value as of ecember 31, | r Value as of ecember 31, | Fair Value Measurement at December 31, 2017 (Using Fair Value Hierarchy) | | | | <u>) </u> | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|---|----------------------------------|----------------------------------|--|--------------------------|------------|-------------------|--|---|--|----|--|
| | | 2017 | 2017 | L | evel 1 | Level 2 | Leve | el 3 | | | | |
| Liabilities: First Lien Term Loan | \$ | 312,500 | \$ 228,125 | \$ | _ | \$228,125 | \$ | _ | | | | |
| | Carrying Value as of December 31, | | Value as of | | Value as of December 31, | | r Value as of | | D | value Measurer ecember 31, 20 Fair Value Hie | 16 | <u>. </u> |
| | | 2016 | 2016 | L | evel 1 | Level 2 | Leve | el 3 | | | | |
| Liabilities: | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| First Lien Term Loan | \$ | 312,500 | \$ 290,625 | \$ | — | \$ 290,625 | \$ | | | | | |

The aggregate fair value of the Company's First Lien Term Loan, as defined in Note 8, "Long-Term Debt and Credit Facility," was based on bank quotes.

The carrying amounts for cash and cash equivalents approximate fair value due to their short maturities.

Nonrecurring fair value measurements include the Company's goodwill and intangible asset impairments recognized during the year ended December 31, 2017 and the trademark intangible asset impairment recognized during the year ended December 31, 2016 as determined based on unobservable Level 3 inputs. Refer to Note 6, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets."

8. Long-Term Debt and Credit Facility

Long-term debt consists of the following:

| | Interest Rate | December 31, 2017 | , |
|---|------------------|----------------------|------------|
| First Lien Term Loan (a) | 5.96% | \$ 312,500 | \$ 312,500 |
| Unamortized discount | | (3,122) | (3,795) |
| Unamortized deferred financing costs | | (5,509) | (6,783) |
| Total long-term debt | | 303,869 | 301,922 |
| Less current maturities | | | |
| Long-term debt, net of current maturities | | \$ 303,869 | \$ 301,922 |

⁽a) Interest rate on December 31, 2017

First Lien Credit Facility

On August 17, 2015, the Company entered into the First Lien Credit Facility with a syndicate of lenders providing for the \$435,000 First Lien Term Loan and the \$40,000 Revolving Credit Facility. The First Lien Term Loan and the Revolving Credit Facility have maturity dates of August 17, 2022 and August 17, 2020, respectively.

The First Lien Credit Facility is secured by a first-priority security interest in substantially all of the Company's assets constituting equipment, inventory, receivables, cash and other tangible and intangible property.

Interest rates under the First Lien Credit Facility are based, at the Company's election, on a Eurodollar rate, subject to an interest rate floor of 1.0%, plus a margin of 4.50% or a base rate plus a margin of 3.50%.

The First Lien Credit Facility contains customary nonfinancial covenants, including among other things, restrictions on indebtedness, issuance of liens, investments, dividends, redemptions and other distributions to equity holders, asset sales, certain mergers or consolidations, sales, transfers, leases or dispositions of substantially all of the Company's assets and affiliate transactions. The First Lien Credit Facility also contains a requirement that, as of the last

day of any fiscal quarter, if the amount the Company has drawn under the Revolving Credit Facility is greater than 50% of the aggregate principal amount of all commitments of the lenders thereunder, the Company maintain a first lien net leverage not in excess of 7.0 times Adjusted EBITDA, as defined in the agreement. As of December 31, 2017, the Company was in compliance with all covenants under the First Lien Credit Facility.

The First Lien Credit Facility also requires prepayment in advance of the maturity date upon the occurrence of certain customary events, including based on an annual excess cash flow calculation, pursuant to the terms of the agreement, with any required payments to be made after the issuance of the Company's annual financial statements. The Company does not have a required excess cash flow payment related to 2017.

In accordance with the terms of the First Lien Credit Facility, the Company repaid \$112,500 of the First Lien Term Loan on October 15, 2015 in conjunction with the completion of its initial public offering, and an additional \$10,000 during the fourth quarter of 2015. See Note 1 "Business". The Company recognized additional interest expense of \$4,687 during the year ended December 31, 2015 related to accelerated amortization of deferred financing costs and discount in connection with these repayments.

As of December 31, 2017, the Company did not have any outstanding amounts under the Revolving Credit Facility, and has \$19,950 available for borrowing. Additional amounts may be available for borrowing under the term of the Revolving Credit Facility, up to the full \$40,000, to the extent the Company's net leverage ratio does not exceed 7.0 times Adjusted EBITDA, as defined in the agreement. The Company has one outstanding letter of credit for \$50 relating to the security deposit on a real property lease agreement. The Company pays a fee on outstanding letters of credit at the applicable margin, which was 4.5% as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, in addition to a fronting fee of 0.125% per annum. In addition, the Company is required to pay an unused commitment fee ranging from 0.375% per annum to 0.50% per annum of the average unused portion of the revolving commitments. The unused commitment fee is determined on the basis of a grid that results in a lower unused commitment fee as the Company's total net leverage ratio declines. The Company has accrued interest of \$4,296 and \$3,858, recorded within "Accrued expenses" on the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2017, and 2016, respectively.

Sellers Note

The Company entered into a subordinated, unsecured promissory note for \$9,000 with certain sellers of EFT Source as part of the EFT Source acquisition, which was fully repaid on September 2, 2016. Interest on the Sellers Note accrued at 5.0% per annum and was paid quarterly.

Deferred Financing Costs

Certain costs incurred with borrowings or the establishment or modification of credit facilities are reflected as a reduction to the long-term debt balance. These costs are amortized as an adjustment to interest expense over the life of the borrowing using the effective-interest rate method.

9. Income Taxes

Income tax (benefit) expense from continuing operations and effective income tax rates consist of the following:

| | December 31, | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|--------------|---------------------|-----------|--|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 | | |
| Current taxes: | | | | | |
| Domestic | \$ (7,376) | \$ 4,944 | \$ 16,036 | | |
| Foreign | 99 | 27 | 254 | | |
| • | (7,277) | 4,971 | 16,290 | | |
| Deferred taxes: | | | | | |
| Domestic | (9,161) | (1,830) | 1,656 | | |
| Foreign | 66 | 1 | (100) | | |
| | (9,095) | (1,829) | 1,556 | | |
| Income tax (benefit) expense | \$ (16,372) | \$ 3,142 | \$ 17,846 | | |
| (Loss) income before income taxes | | | | | |
| Domestic | \$ (36,646) | \$ 7,437 | \$ 50,692 | | |
| Foreign | (1,736) | 1,104 | (1,585) | | |
| Total | \$ (38,382) | \$ 8,541 | \$ 49,107 | | |
| Effective income tax rate | 42.7 9 | ⁶ 36.8 9 | % 36.3 % | | |

The effective income tax rate differs from the U.S. federal statutory income tax rate as follows:

| | December 31, | | |
|---|--------------|--------|--------|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 |
| Tax at federal statutory rate | 35.0 % | 35.0 % | 35.0 % |
| State income taxes. | 0.5 | 6.3 | 2.0 |
| Foreign taxes | 0.3 | (1.9) | 0.3 |
| Deferred tax impact of enacted tax rate and law changes | 18.4 | | |
| Goodwill impairments | (17.4) | _ | _ |
| Tax credits | 10.8 | | |
| Unrecognized tax benefits | (3.2) | _ | _ |
| Other | (1.7) | (2.6) | (1.0) |
| Effective income tax rate | 42.7 % | 36.8 % | 36.3 % |

The components of the deferred tax assets and liabilities are as follows:

| | December 31, | | | 31, |
|---|--------------|----------|------|----------|
| | | 2017 | | 2016 |
| Deferred tax assets: | | | | |
| Accrued expense | \$ | 744 | \$ | 1,089 |
| Unrealized foreign exchange loss | | 647 | | 1,426 |
| Net operating loss carryforward | | 2,227 | | 3,066 |
| Deferred financing costs | | 707 | | 1,355 |
| Stock compensation | | 679 | | 1,166 |
| Tax credit carryforward | | 420 | | |
| Other | | 868 | | 555 |
| Total gross deferred tax assets | | 6,292 | | 8,657 |
| Valuation allowance | | (4,688) | | (4,930) |
| Net deferred tax assets | | 1,604 | | 3,727 |
| Deferred tax liabilities: | | | | |
| Plant, equipment and leasehold improvements | | (2,819) | | (6,393) |
| Intangible assets | | (10,144) | (| (17,159) |
| Prepaid expenses | | (927) | | (1,436) |
| Total gross deferred tax liabilities | | (13,890) | (| (24,988) |
| Net deferred tax liabilities | \$ | (12,286) | \$ (| (21,261) |

The net deferred tax liabilities are reflected in the consolidated balance sheets as follows:

| | Decem | ber 31, |
|------------------------------------|-------------|-------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Long-term deferred tax liabilities | \$ (12,286) | \$ (21,261) |

The net change in the valuation allowance during the year ended December 31, 2017 was a decrease of \$242 and related to foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, changes in net operating losses of foreign locations and state research and development credits carried forward.

The Company has potential tax benefits associated with \$8,089 of gross foreign operating loss carryforwards, which expire at various dates from 2024 through 2032. Due to the uncertainty of being able to recognize these loss carryforwards, the Company has provided a valuation allowance of 100% of the tax benefit.

The Company has potential tax benefits associated with state research and development tax credit carryforwards as of December 31, 2017 of \$584, which will expire at various dates between 2029 and 2032. Due to the uncertainty of being able to recognize these credit carryforwards, the Company has provided a valuation allowance of 100% of the tax benefit.

At December 31, 2017, no provision has been made for U.S. federal and state taxes on cumulative foreign earnings from CPI Card Group-Europe Limited operations of approximately \$4,800, which are expected to be indefinitely reinvested outside of the U.S. The U.S. deferred tax liability associated with indefinitely reinvested earnings and profits is not material.

2017 Tax Reform

On December 22, 2017, the U.S. government enacted comprehensive tax reform legislation that includes significant changes to taxation of business entities. These changes include, among others, (i) a permanent reduction to the corporate income tax rate, (ii) a partial limitation on the deductibility of business interest expense, (iii) elimination of deduction for income attributable to domestic production activities and (iv) a partial shift of the U.S. taxation of multinational corporations from a tax on worldwide income to a territorial system (along with a transitional rule that taxes certain historic foreign accumulated earnings and certain rules that aim to prevent erosion of U.S. income tax base). In conjunction with the Tax Act's reduction of the U.S. federal tax rate from 35.0% to 21.0%, the Company accrued a \$7,057 tax benefit during the year ended December 31, 2017 related to the net change in deferred tax liabilities.

Due to the complexities involved in accounting for the recently enacted Tax Act, the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission's Staff Accounting Bulletin ("SAB") 118, requires that the Company include in its financial statements the reasonable estimate of the impact of the Tax Act on earnings to the extent such reasonable estimate has been determined. Accordingly, the Company is currently estimating a zero tax liability on foreign unremitted earnings due to a net earnings and profits ("E&P") deficit on accumulated post-1986 deferred foreign income. Therefore, the Company has not accrued any amount of tax expense for the Tax Act's one-time transition tax on the foreign subsidiaries' accumulated, unremitted earnings going back to 1986 for the year ended December 31, 2017. The Company will continue to analyze historical E&P on accumulated post-1986 deferred foreign income and will record any resulting tax adjustment during 2018. All other accounting as required by the Tax Act as of December 31, 2017 is complete.

Unrecognized Tax Benefits

Unrecognized tax benefits represent the aggregate tax effect of differences between the tax return positions and the amounts otherwise recognized in the Company's consolidated financial statements, and are reflected in "Income taxes receivable" and "Deferred income taxes" in the Company's consolidated balance sheets. The Company accounts for uncertain tax positions by recognizing the financial statement effects of a tax provision only when based upon the technical merits, it is "more-likely-than-not" that the tax position will be sustained upon examination.

| Balance as of December 31, 2016 | \$ |
|--|-------------|
| Increase related to current year tax position | 154 |
| Increase related to prior year tax position | 1,058 |
| Decrease related to settlements with tax authorities | |
| Lapse of statute of limitations | |
| Balance as of December 31, 2017 | \$ 1,212 |

As of December 31, 2017, the total amount of tax contingency reserves was \$1,212, that if recognized, would impact the Company's effective tax rate, prior to the impact of any related valuation allowance. The Company recognizes interest and penalties with respect to unrecognized tax benefits as a component of income tax expense. The amount of accrued interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits as of and for the year ended December 31, 2017 was not material. The Company had no uncertain tax positions as of December 31, 2016 and 2015. Amounts recorded for unrecognized tax benefits represent management estimates, and actual results could differ which would impact the Company's effective tax rate.

It is reasonably possible that \$723 of the Company's unrecognized tax benefits and associated interest and penalties, related to state income tax matters, will be paid or favorably settled in the next twelve months.

The Company is generally subject to potential federal and state examinations for the tax years after December 31, 2013 for federal purposes and December 31, 2012 for state purposes. The Company's locations in the United Kingdom and Canada are subject to examinations for tax years after December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2012, respectively.

10. Series A Preferred Stock

There were no outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

During the year ended December 31, 2015, the Company redeemed a total of 64,809 shares of Series A Preferred Stock at prices ranging between \$3,950.33 and \$4,610.68 per share, including the redemption of 62,140 shares of the Series A Preferred Stock for \$276,688, or \$4,446.70 per share, on August 17, 2015 with proceeds from the Company's First Lien Credit Facility (see Note 8 "Long-Term Debt and Credit Facility"), and the redemption of 2,576 shares of the Series A Preferred Stock for \$11,877, or \$4,610.68 per share, using proceeds from the Company's IPO (see Note 1 "Business"). Of the \$288,565 redemption amount during the year ended December 31, 2015, \$58,250 was treated as a return of capital and \$230,315 was treated as a dividend.

11. Stockholders' Equity

Common Stock

Common Stock has a par value of \$0.001 per share. Holders of common stock are entitled to receive dividends and distributions subject to the participation rights of holders of all classes of stock at the time outstanding, as such holders have prior rights as to dividends pursuant to the rights of any series of Preferred Stock. Upon any liquidation, dissolution, or winding up of the Company, after required payments are made to holders of any series of Preferred Stock, any remaining assets of the Company will be distributed ratably to the holders of Common Stock. Holders of Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share.

On December 20, 2017, the Company effected a one-for-five reverse stock split of its common stock, whereby each lot of five shares of common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the reverse stock split was converted into and became one share of common stock. In lieu of issuing any fractional shares, any stockholder entitled to receive less than one share of common stock received cash for such stockholder's fractional share. Share and per share amounts reflect the one-for-five reverse stock split for all periods presented in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, including the accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements and these notes.

On September 3, 2015, the Company approved a 22-for-1 stock split of its common stock and increased the number of authorized shares of common stock to 100,000,000. Upon the effective date of the stock split, each outstanding share of common stock and restricted common stock was divided into 22 shares of common stock or restricted common stock, as applicable. Shares of common stock available for issuance under the Option Plan (as hereinafter defined) were increased accordingly.

During the year ended December 31, 2017, the Company paid dividends of \$7,540, representing \$0.675 per share. During August 2017, the Company discontinued its quarterly dividend of \$0.225 per share. During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company paid dividends of \$7,519, representing \$0.675 per share. Additionally, on November 9, 2016, the Board of Directors approved a dividend of \$0.225 per share, payable on January 12, 2017 to stockholders of record as of the close of business on December 16, 2016. The accrued dividend of \$2,491 is reflected in "Accrued expenses" in the Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2016. For the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company declared aggregate dividends of \$0.90 per share.

On May 11, 2016, the Board of Directors approved a stock repurchase program that authorized repurchases of the Company's common stock up to \$20,000. The stock repurchase program expired by its terms during May 2017. During the year ended December 31, 2017, there were no common shares repurchased. During the year ended December 31, 2016, there were 287,883 common shares repurchased for \$6,008, at an average cost of \$20.85 per share. The repurchases have been accounted for as a share retirement.

12. (Loss) Earnings per Share

Basic or diluted (loss) earnings per share is computed by dividing net earnings or loss by the weighted-average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the period.

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted (loss) earnings per share, giving retroactive effect for the one-for-five reverse stock split effective December 20, 2017, attributable to continuing and discontinued operations:

| | December 31, | | | | | |
|---|--------------|-----------|----|------------|---------------|--|
| | 2017 | | | 2016 | 2015 | |
| Numerator: | | | | | | |
| Net (loss) income from continuing operations | \$ | (22,010) | \$ | 5,399 | \$ 31,261 | |
| Preferred stock dividends | | | | | (32,548) | |
| (Loss) income from continuing operations attributable to common | | | | | | |
| stockholders | | (22,010) | | 5,399 | (1,287) | |
| Loss from a discontinued operation, net of taxes | | | | | (398) | |
| Net (loss) income attributable to common stockholders | \$ | (22,010) | \$ | 5,399 | \$ (1,685) | |
| Denominator: | | | | | | |
| Basic EPS—weighted average common shares outstanding | 1 | 1,117,454 | | 11,165,445 | 8,963,223 | |
| Diluted EPS—weighted average common shares outstanding | 1 | 1,117,454 | | 11,240,720 | 8,963,223 | |
| Basic and Diluted EPS: | | | | | | |
| (Loss) earnings per share from continuing operations | \$ | (1.98) | \$ | 0.48 | \$ (0.15) | |
| Loss from a discontinued operation, net of taxes | | | | | (0.04) | |
| (Loss) earnings per share | \$ | (1.98) | \$ | 0.48 | \$ (0.19) | |

The potentially dilutive effect of 993,587, 265,563, and 251,490, stock options and restricted stock units as of December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015, respectively, has been excluded from the computation of diluted earnings per share as their inclusion would be anti-dilutive. The cumulative dividends in arrears related to Series A Preferred Stock were paid in conjunction with the Company's IPO. See Note 10, "Series A Preferred Stock."

13. Commitments and Contingencies

Commitments

The Company leases real property for its facilities under non-cancellable operating lease agreements. Land and facility leases expire at various dates between 2018 and 2024 and contain various provisions for rental adjustments and renewals. All of these leases require the Company to pay property taxes, insurance and normal maintenance costs.

During the normal course of business, the Company also enters into non-cancellable agreements to purchase goods and services, including production equipment and information technology systems. The 2019 purchase obligation in the table below relates to a single contract for the purchase of materials.

Future cash payments with respect to operating leases and purchase obligations as of December 31, 2017 are as follows:

| | Operating | Purchase |
|------------|-----------|-------------|
| | Leases | Obligations |
| 2018 | \$ 3,613 | 4,793 |
| 2019 | 2,823 | 9,720 |
| 2020 | 2,568 | |
| 2021 | 2,291 | |
| 2022 | 1,008 | |
| Thereafter | 1,059 | |
| Total | \$ 13,362 | \$ 14,513 |

The Company incurred rent expense under non-cancellable operating leases during the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, totaling \$3,803, 3,467, and \$3,518, respectively.

Asset retirement obligations relate to legal obligations associated with the removal of all leasehold improvements at the end of the lease term. The Company records all asset retirement obligations, which primarily relate to "make-good" clauses in operating leases, for its leased property containing leasehold improvements. The liability is accreted through charges to operating expenses. If the asset retirement obligation is settled for an amount other than the

carrying amount of the liability, the Company recognizes a gain or loss on settlement. The Company's accretion expense incurred during the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015 was immaterial. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the Company's asset retirement obligations included in "Other long-term liabilities" in the Consolidated Balance Sheets were \$620 and \$602, respectively.

Contingencies

In Re CPI Card Group Inc. Securities Litigation, Case No. 1:16-CV-04531 (S.D.N.Y.)

On June 15, 2016, two purported CPI stockholders filed putative class action lawsuits captioned Vance, et al. v. CPI Card Group Inc., et al. and Chipman, et al. v. CPI Card Group Inc., in the United States District Court for the Southern District of New York against CPI, certain of its former officers and current and former directors, along with the sponsors of and the financial institutions who served as underwriters for CPI's October 2015 initial public offering ("IPO"). The complaints, purportedly brought on behalf of all purchasers of CPI common stock pursuant to the October 8, 2015 Registration Statement filed in connection with the IPO, assert claims under §§11 and 15 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") and seek, among other things, damages and costs. In particular, the complaints allege that the Registration Statement contained false or misleading statements or omissions regarding CPI's customers' (i) purchases of Europay, MasterCard, and VISA chip cards (collectively, "EMV cards") during the first half of fiscal year 2015 and resulting EMV card inventory levels, and (ii) capacity to purchase additional EMV cards in the fourth quarter of fiscal year 2015, and the remainder of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015. The complaints allege that these actions artificially inflated the price of CPI common stock issued pursuant to the IPO.

On August 30, 2016, the Court consolidated the Vance and Chipman actions and appointed lead plaintiff and lead counsel pursuant to the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act (the "PSLRA"). On October 17, 2016, lead plaintiff filed a consolidated amended complaint, asserting the same claims for violations of §§11 and 15 of the Securities Act. The amended complaint is based principally on the same theories as the original complaints, but adds allegations that the Registration Statement contained inadequate risk disclosures and failed to disclose (i) small and midsize issuers' slower-than-anticipated conversion to EMV technology and (ii) increased pricing pressure and competition CPI faced in the EMV market.

On November 16, 2016, the Company filed a motion to dismiss the amended complaint, which was denied by the court on October 30, 2017.

The Company believes these claims are without merit and intends to defend the actions vigorously. Given the current stage of these matters, the range of any potential loss is not probable or estimable and no accrual has been recognized as of December 31, 2017.

Heckermann v. Montross, et al., Case No. 1:17-CV-01673 (D. Del.)

On November 20, 2017, a purported CPI stockholder filed a shareholder derivative complaint in the United States District Court for the District of Delaware against certain of CPI's former officers and current and former directors, along with the sponsors of CPI's October 2015 IPO (with CPI named as the nominal defendant). The derivative complaint is based principally on the same set of factual allegations underlying *In Re CPI Card Group Inc. Securities Litigation*, and asserts claims under §§10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Rule 10b-5 thereunder, and for, *inter alia*, purported breaches of fiduciary duties, unjust enrichment and waste of corporate assets. It alleges false or misleading statements and omissions in the Registration Statement filed by CPI in connection with its IPO and subsequent public filings and statements and seeks, among other things, injunctive relief, damages and costs.

The Company believes these claims are without merit and intends to defend the action vigorously. Given the current stage of this matter, the range of any potential loss is not probable or estimable and no accrual has been recognized as of December 31, 2017.

Gemalto S.A. v. CPI Card Group Inc. (2 cases)

First case. This suit was initially filed by Gemalto S.A. ("Gemalto") against the Company in the United States District Court for the Western District of Texas in October 2015. The complaint alleged that the Company infringed a

now-expired Gemalto patent by incorporating into the Company's products microchips that allegedly practice the EMV standard. The Company successfully moved to transfer the lawsuit to the District of Colorado, answered the complaint, and filed counterclaims that the asserted patent was invalid and unenforceable, and that Gemalto's lawsuit was a "sham" intended to interfere with the Company's IPO and business relationships. Gemalto answered the Company's counterclaims in February 2016. In March 2016, Gemalto provided specific infringement contentions, which named CPI products that incorporate microchips supplied by two specific vendors.

On May 31, 2016, the Company filed an Inter Partes Review ("IPR") petition with the United States Patent & Trademark Office's Patent Trial & Appeal Board ("PTAB"), seeking re-examination of Gemalto's asserted patent. On July 11, 2016, the United States District Court for the District of Colorado granted the Company's motion to stay the litigation pending the PTAB's consideration of the Company's challenge to the patentability of asserted claims. The petition was granted as to all of the independent claims of Gemalto's patent on November 9, 2016. The PTAB also granted the Company's petition as to certain dependent claims, which are claims that rely upon and incorporate an independent claim. The PTAB heard oral argument on the IPR on August 4, 2017.

Second case. On May 3, 2016, Gemalto filed a second patent infringement action against CPI in the United States District Court for the District of Colorado. The complaint alleged that the Company infringed a Gemalto patent on networked smartcard printing by way of the Company's Card@Once offering. Gemalto provided initial infringement contentions to the Company in July 2016, and amended its contentions in October 2016. During May 2017, the Company filed an IPR petition with the PTAB, seeking re-examination of Gemalto's asserted patent.

On September 28, 2017, the Company reached a settlement with Gemalto to resolve both lawsuits. Under the terms of the settlement, the Company made a one-time payment of \$750 in the fourth quarter of 2017, which is recorded in "Selling, General and Administrative" expenses in the Consolidated Statement of Operations during the during year ended December 31, 2017. The settlement resulted in the dismissal of both lawsuits with prejudice, and also includes a mutual covenant not to sue for a period of 18 months.

In addition to the matters described above, the Company is subject to routine legal proceedings in the ordinary course of business. The Company believes that the ultimate resolution of such matters will not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

14. Employee Benefit Plan

The Company maintains a qualified defined-contribution plan under the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code Section 401(k), which covers substantially all employees in the United States who meet certain eligibility requirements. Under the plan, participants may defer their salary subject to statutory limitations and may direct the contributions among various investment accounts. The Company matches 100% of the participant's first 3% of deferrals and 50% matching on each of the 4^{th} and 5^{th} percent contributed by the participant. The Company's portion is 100% vested at the time of the match.

The aggregate amounts charged to expense in connection with the plan were \$1,236, \$1,382, and \$1,049, for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

15. Stock Based Compensation

CPI Card Group Inc. Omnibus Incentive Plan

On December 20, 2017, the Company effected a one-for-five reverse stock split of its common stock, whereby each lot of five shares of common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the reverse stock split was converted into and became one share of common stock. Share and per share amounts below reflect the one-for-five reverse stock split for all periods presented.

During October 2015, the Company adopted the CPI Card Group Inc. Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "Omnibus Plan") pursuant to which cash and equity based incentives may be granted to participating employees, advisors and directors. The Company had reserved 800,000 shares of common stock for issuance under the Omnibus Plan. Effective September 25, 2017, the Omnibus Plan was amended and restated, providing for an increase in the number of shares of common stock authorized for issuance thereunder by 400,000. The increase was made effective in the fourth quarter of

2017 by stockholder approval in accordance with applicable law, after which the Company had reserved 1,200,000 shares of common stock for issuance. As of December 31, 2017, there were 175,134 shares available for grant under the Omnibus Plan.

During the year ended December 31, 2017, the Company granted awards of non-qualified stock options for 713,075 shares of common stock. During the third quarter of 2017, the Company granted stock option awards in lieu of the regular cycle of Omnibus Plan awards that the Company would have otherwise made in the first quarter of 2018, and also in conjunction with the appointment of the Company's President and Chief Executive Officer. All stock option grants have a 10-year term, and will generally vest ratably over a three-year period beginning on the first anniversary of the grant date.

The following is a summary of the activity in outstanding stock options under the Omnibus Plan:

| | Options | Weighted- Average Exercise Price | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (in Years) |
|---|----------|---|---|
| Outstanding as of December 31, 2016. | 287,500 | \$ 42.86 | |
| Granted | 713,075 | 8.85 | |
| Forfeited | (63,265) | 40.96 | |
| Outstanding as of December 31, 2017 | 937,310 | \$ 17.11 | 9.20 |
| Options vested and exercisable as of December 31, 2017 | 60,407 | 47.91 | 7.89 |
| Options vested and expected to vest as of December 31, 2017 | 937,310 | 17.11 | 9.20 |

The following is a summary of the activity in non-vested stock options under the Omnibus Plan:

| | Number | Weighted- Average Grant Date Fair Value |
|---|----------|--|
| Non-vested as of December 31, 2016 | 287,500 | \$ 11.77 |
| Granted | 713,075 | 2.43 |
| Forfeited | (63,265) | 11.55 |
| Vested | (60,407) | 13.35 |
| Non-vested as of December 31, 2017 | 876,903 | \$ 4.08 |
| Unvested options as of December 31, 2017 vest as follows: | | |
| 2018 | | 313,818 |
| 2019 | | 307,637 |
| 2020 | | 253,022 |
| 2021 | | 2,426 |
| Total unvested options as of December 31, 2017 | | 876,903 |

Stock options were granted under the Omnibus Plan at various times during the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015. The fair value of stock option awards was determined at the date of grant using either a Black-Scholes option-pricing model, or a Monte Carlo simulation, with the following weighted-average assumptions:

| | Year ended December 31, | | | |
|-------------------------------|-------------------------|--------|--------|--|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 | |
| Expected term in years | 6.0 | 6.3 | 6.5 | |
| Volatility | 31.9 % | 35.4 % | 36.7 % | |
| Risk-free interest rate | 2.0 % | 1.5 % | 1.8 % | |
| Dividend yield ⁽¹⁾ | 0.9 % | 3.3 % | 1.3 % | |

⁽¹⁾ Represents the weighted-average dividend yield for grants made during the year ended December 31, 2017. The Company discontinued its quarterly dividend program during August 2017.

Expected term –For option grants valued using a Black-Scholes option-pricing model, the Company estimated the expected term based on the average of the weighted-average vesting period and the contractual term of the stock option awards by utilizing the "simplified method", as the Company does not have sufficient available historical data to estimate the expected term of these stock option awards. Certain stock option awards granted in 2016 with an exercise price of \$50 per share were valued using a Monte Carlo simulation. The Monte Carlo model simulates many future stock price paths, and assumes the exercise of vested options will occur uniformly once the options are projected to be in-the money.

Volatility – The expected volatility percentage was based on a peer group average historical volatility over the expected option term. The peer group was based on financial technology companies that completed an initial public offering of common stock within the last 10 years.

Risk-free interest rate – The risk-free interest rate was determined by using the United States Treasury rate for the period that coincided with the expected option term.

Dividend yield – The estimated dividend yield is based on the Company's recent historical dividend practice and the market value of its common stock.

The weighted average grant date fair value of options granted is as follows:

| | Ye | ar Ei | nded Dec | embe | r 31, |
|---|------------|-------|----------|------|-------|
| | 2017 | 2016 | | 2015 | |
| Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value of Options Granted | \$ 2.43 | \$ | 7.12 | \$ | 17.03 |

The following table summarizes the changes in the number of outstanding restricted stock units for the year ended December 31, 2017 under the Omnibus Plan:

| | Shares | Weighted- Average Grant Date Fair Value |
|-------------------------------------|----------|--|
| Outstanding as of December 31, 2016 | 54,075 | \$ 35.67 |
| Granted | 47,870 | 15.55 |
| Vested | (50,604) | 36.21 |
| Forfeited | (1,664) | 21.75 |
| Outstanding as of December 31, 2017 | 49,677 | \$ 16.20 |

During the year ended December 31, 2017, the Company granted awards of restricted stock units for 47,870 shares of common stock. During the year ended December 31, 2016, the Company granted awards of restricted stock

units for 61,046 shares of common stock at a weighted-average grant-date fair value of \$36.10. There were no awards of restricted stock units granted in 2015. The restricted stock unit awards contain conditions associated with continued employment or service, and generally vest one year from the date of grant. On the vesting dates, shares of common stock will be issued to the award recipients.

The following table summarizes the changes in the number of outstanding cash performance units for the year ended December 31, 2017:

| | Shares | Av Grai | ighted- erage nt Date Value |
|-------------------------------------|-----------|------------|--------------------------------------|
| Outstanding as of December 31, 2016 | | \$ | _ |
| Granted | 932,837 | | 0.71 |
| Vested | | | |
| Forfeited | (109,922) | | 0.71 |
| Outstanding as of December 31, 2017 | 822,915 | \$ | 0.71 |

During the year ended December 31, 2017, the Company granted awards of 932,837 cash performance units with a grant date fair value of \$663. These awards will settle in cash in three annual payments on the first, second and third anniversaries of the date of grant. The cash performance units are based on the performance of the Company's stock, measured based on the Company's stock price at each of the first, second, and third anniversaries of the grant date compared to the Company's stock price on the date of grant. The cash performance units were valued using a Monte Carlo simulation. The Monte Carlo model used the following valuation assumptions based on the 3-year term of the awards: leverage adjusted peer volatility of 48%, risk free rate of 1.5%, and a dividend yield of 4.0%, which was based on the Company's dividend practice in March 2017 when the awards were granted. The Company recognizes compensation expense on a straight-line basis for each annual performance period. The cash performance units are accounted for as a liability and remeasured to fair value at the end of each reporting period. As of December 31, 2017, the Company recognized a liability of \$106 in "Accrued expenses" and \$89 in "Other long-term liabilities" in the Consolidated Balance Sheet for unsettled cash performance units.

Compensation expense for the Omnibus Plan for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015 was \$2,360, \$2,770, and \$239, respectively. As of December 31, 2017, the total unrecognized compensation expense related to unvested options, restricted stock units, and cash performance unit awards under the Omnibus Plan was \$2,211, which the Company expects to recognize over an estimated weighted average period of 1.7 years.

CPI Holdings I, Inc. Amended and Restated 2007 Stock Option Plan

In 2007, the Company's Board of Directors adopted the CPI Holdings I, Inc. Amended and Restated 2007 Stock Option Plan (the "Option Plan"). Under the provisions of the Option Plan, stock options may be granted to employees, directors, and consultants at an exercise price greater than or equal to (and not less than) the fair market value of a share on the date the option is granted.

As a result of the Company's adoption of its Omnibus Plan, as further described above, no further awards will be made under the Option Plan. The outstanding stock options under the Option Plan are non-qualified, have a 10-year life and are fully vested as of December 31, 2017.

The following table summarizes the changes in the number of outstanding stock options under the Option Plan for the year ended December 31, 2017:

*** 1 4 1

| | Options | w | eighted- Average Exercise Price | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term (in Years) |
|---|----------|----|------------------------------------|---|
| Outstanding and Exercisable as of December 31, 2016 | 43,266 | \$ | 0.002 | |
| Granted | _ | | | |
| Exercised | (36,666) | | 0.002 | |
| Forfeited | | | | |
| Outstanding and Exercisable as of December 31, 2017 | 6,600 | \$ | 0.002 | 5.49 |
| | | | | |

Compensation expense and unrecorded compensation expense related to options previously granted under the Option Plan, for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, were de minimis.

Other Stock-Based Compensation Awards

During June 2015, the Company issued 38,332 restricted shares of common stock to certain executives of the Company at a weighted-average grant-date fair value of \$47.40. There are no outstanding unvested restricted shares of common stock as of December 31, 2017. The terms of the unvested restricted shares of common stock provide voting and regular dividend rights to the holders of the restricted shares of common stock, and accordingly are included in weighted-average shares outstanding in the Company's basic earnings per share calculation. See Note 12 "Earnings per Share".

During the year ended December 31, 2017, of the remaining 18,972 of unvested restricted stock awards that were outstanding, 9,486 shares vested, and the remaining 9,486 shares were forfeited. The executive who held the remaining 18,972 unvested restricted shares changed employment status to a consultant during the first quarter of 2017, and accordingly, the Company remeasured the awards on the date of the change in employment status and reduced stock-based compensation expense by \$143. Compensation expense related to these awards for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015, was \$(371), \$809, and \$646, respectively.

16. Segment Reporting

The Company has identified reportable segments as those consolidated subsidiaries that represent 10% or more of its revenue, EBITDA (as defined below), or total assets or subsidiaries which the Company believes information about the segment would be useful to the readers of the financial statements from a qualitative perspective. The Company's chief operating decision maker is its Chief Executive Officer who is charged with management of the Company and is responsible for the evaluation of operating performance and decision making about the allocation of resources to operating segments based on measures such as revenue and EBITDA.

EBITDA is the primary measure used by the Company's chief operating decision maker to evaluate segment operating performance. As the Company uses the term, EBITDA is defined as income from continuing operations before interest expense, income taxes, depreciation and amortization. The Company's chief operating decision maker believes EBITDA is a meaningful measure as it represents a transparent view of the Company's operating performance that is unaffected by fluctuations in property, equipment and leasehold improvement additions. The Company's chief operating decision maker uses EBITDA to perform periodic reviews and comparison of operating trends and identify strategies to improve the allocation of resources amongst segments.

As of December 31, 2017, the Company's reportable segments are as follows:

• U.S. Debit and Credit

- U.S. Prepaid Debit
- U.K. Limited

The U.S. Debit and Credit segment primarily produces Financial Payment Cards and provides integrated card services to card-issuing banks in the United States. Products manufactured by this segment primarily include EMV and non-EMV credit cards, debit cards and prepaid debit cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands, instant issuance systems, and private label credit cards that are not issued on the networks of the Payment Cards Brands (including general purpose reloadable, gift, payroll and employee benefit, government disbursement, incentive, and transit cards). This segment also provides a variety of integrated card services, including card personalization and fulfillment and instant issuance. The U.S. Debit and Credit segment operations are each certified by multiple global Payment Card Brands and, where required by the Company's customers, certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council. These operating segments have been aggregated into a single reportable segment due to similarities in the nature of the products and services sold by these subsidiaries, a common customer base, the substantial degree of integration and redundancy across the segments, and utilization of centrally shared sales, marketing, quality and planning departments. Separate information about these segments would not be useful to the readers of the financial statements.

The U.S. Prepaid Debit segment primarily provides integrated card services to prepaid debit card issuers in the United States. Services provided include tamper-evident security packaging, card personalization and fulfillment and CPI on Demand services, where the Company is able to produce all images, personalized payment cards and related collateral on a one-by-one, on demand, basis for its customers, enabling individualized offerings and reducing waste. This segment also produces Financial Payment Cards issued on the networks of the Payment Card Brands that are included in the tamper-evident security packages mentioned above. The U.S. Prepaid Debit segment operation is certified by multiple global Payment Card Brands, and is certified to be in compliance with the standards of the PCI Security Standards Council.

The U.K. Limited segment primarily produces retail cards, such as gift and loyalty cards for customers in the United Kingdom and continental Europe. This segment also provides card personalization, packaging and fulfillment services. The U.K. Limited segment operations are not certified by the Payment Card Brands, nor are they PCI certified, but are certified to be in compliance with ISO 27001 standards.

The "Other" category includes the Company's corporate activities and less significant operating segments that derive their revenue from the production of Financial Payment Cards and retail gift cards in Canada (CPI—Canada) and, through 2015, the U.K. (CPI—Petersfield). For additional information regarding the Company's decision to shut-down the CPI—Petersfield facility during the third quarter of 2015, see Note 1 "Business."

Performance Measures of Reportable Segments

Revenue and EBITDA from continuing operations of the Company's reportable segments for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015 were as follows:

| | Revenue | | | EBITDA | | | |
|--|--------------|------------|------------|--------------|-----------|-----------|--|
| | December 31, | | | December 31, | | | |
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 | |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 158,899 | \$ 208,795 | \$ 263,668 | \$ 11,469 | \$ 52,090 | \$ 78,981 | |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 61,132 | 60,065 | 65,878 | 19,244 | 18,646 | 22,993 | |
| U.K Limited | 31,119 | 29,689 | 34,361 | 2,305 | 2,839 | 3,572 | |
| Other | 11,049 | 13,110 | 17,420 | (32,538) | (28,063) | (22,145) | |
| Intersegment eliminations ^(a) | (7,337) | (2,959) | (7,217) | | _ | _ | |
| Total: | \$ 254,862 | \$ 308,700 | \$ 374,110 | \$ 480 | \$ 45,512 | \$ 83,401 | |

⁽a) Amounts include the revenue from sales between segments and are eliminated upon consolidation.

The following table provides a reconciliation of total segment EBITDA from continuing operations to "Net (loss) income from continuing operations" for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015:

| | December 31, | | |
|---|--------------|-----------|-----------|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 |
| Total segment EBITDA from continuing operations | \$ 480 | \$ 45,512 | \$ 83,401 |
| Interest, net | (20,848) | (20,044) | (18,328) |
| Income tax benefit (expense) | 16,372 | (3,142) | (17,846) |
| Depreciation and amortization | (18,014) | (16,927) | (15,966) |
| Net (loss) income from continuing operations | \$ (22,010) | \$ 5,399 | \$ 31,261 |

Balance Sheet Data of Reportable Segments

Total assets of the Company's reportable segments as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 were as follows:

| | December 31, | |
|-----------------------|--------------|------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| U.S. Debit and Credit | \$ 164,397 | \$ 205,417 |
| U.S. Prepaid Debit | 33,130 | 23,509 |
| U.K. Limited | 22,640 | 26,060 |
| Other | 13,838 | 9,434 |
| Total assets: | \$ 234,005 | \$ 264,420 |

Plant, Equipment and Leasehold Improvement Additions of Geographic Locations

Plant, equipment and leasehold improvement additions of the Company's geographical locations for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015 were as follows:

| | December 31, | | | | | |
|--|--------------|---------|----|--------|----|--------|
| | | 2017 | | 2016 | | 2015 |
| U.S | \$ | 7,164 | \$ | 13,169 | \$ | 19,129 |
| Canada | | 172 | | 263 | | 275 |
| Total North America | | 7,336 | | 13,432 | | 19,404 |
| U.K | | 1,540 | | 1,447 | | 659 |
| Total plant, equipment and leasehold improvement | | <u></u> | | | | |
| additions | \$ | 8,876 | \$ | 14,879 | \$ | 15,568 |

Net Sales of Geographic Locations

Net sales of the Company's geographic locations for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015 were as follows:

| | December 31, | | |
|----------------------|--------------|------------|------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 |
| U.S | \$ 214,136 | \$ 262,544 | \$ 316,111 |
| Canada | 9,535 | 11,998 | 12,541 |
| Total North America | 223,671 | 274,542 | 328,652 |
| U.K | 25,638 | 25,705 | 36,954 |
| Other ^(a) | 5,553 | 8,453 | 8,504 |
| Total net sales | \$ 254,862 | \$ 308,700 | \$ 374,110 |

⁽a) Amounts in other include sales to various countries that individually are not material.

Long-Lived Assets of Geographic Segments

Long-lived assets of the Company's geographic segments as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 were as follows:

| | Decen | ıber 31, |
|-------------------------|------------|------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 |
| Ū.S | \$ 130,767 | \$ 157,773 |
| Canada | 911 | 2,899 |
| Total North America: | 131,678 | 160,672 |
| U.K | 12,705 | 11,091 |
| Total long-lived assets | \$ 144,383 | \$ 171,763 |

Net Sales by Product and Services

Net sales from products and services sold by the Company for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015 were as follows:

| | | December 31, | |
|-----------------------------------|------------|--------------|------------|
| | 2017 | 2016 | 2015 |
| Product net sales ^(a) | \$ 125,306 | \$ 168,510 | \$ 241,609 |
| Services net sales ^(b) | 129,556 | 140,190 | 132,501 |
| Total net sales: | \$ 254,862 | \$ 308,700 | \$ 374,110 |

⁽a) Product net sales include the design and production of Financial Payment Cards, in contact EMV, dual-interface EMV, contactless and magnetic stripe formats. The Company also generates product revenue from the sale of Card@Once® instant issuance systems, Private Label Credit Cards, and retail gift cards. It is impracticable to split the products described into dollar amounts in the table above.

17. Quarterly Financial Information (Unaudited)

Summarized quarterly results for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 were as follows:

| | | | | | Year Ended December 31, |
|--|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|---------------------------|
| 2017 by Quarter: | Q1 | Q2 | Q3 | Q4 | 2017 |
| Net sales | \$ 56,008 | 65,846 | 68,044 | \$ 64,964 | \$ 254,862 |
| Gross profit | 16,095 | 19,286 | 20,976 | 18,634 | 74,991 |
| Net loss. | (4,506) | (2,161) | (735) | (14,608) | (22,010) |
| Basic and diluted loss per share | \$ (0.40) | \$ (0.20) | \$ (0.05) | \$ (1.31) | \$ (1.98) |
| | | | | | Year Ended |
| | | | | | D 21 |
| 2016 by Quarter: | Q1 | Q2 | Q3 | Q4 | December 31, 2016 |
| | Q1 \$ 86,393 | Q2 \$ 73,725 | Q3 \$ 81,202 | Q4 \$ 67,380 | |
| 2016 by Quarter: Net sales. Gross profit | | | | | 2016 |
| Net sales. | \$ 86,393 | \$ 73,725 | \$ 81,202 | \$ 67,380 | 2016 \$ 308,700 |

⁽b) Services net sales include revenue from the personalization and fulfillment of Financial Payment Cards, the provision of tamper-evident security packaging, providing fulfillment services to Prepaid Debit Card program managers, CPI on Demand and software as a service personalization of instant issuance debit cards. The Company also generates services revenue from personalizing retail gift cards (primarily in Canada and the United Kingdom). It is impracticable to split the services described into dollar amounts in the table above.

18. Subsequent Events

During February 2018 the Company made the decision to consolidate three personalization operations in the United States into two facilities to better enable the Company to optimize operations and achieve market-leading quality and service with a cost-competitive business model. The Company plans to be substantially complete with the transition in the third quarter of 2018.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")), that are designed to assure that information required to be disclosed in our Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(b). Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of December 31, 2017.

Limitations on Effectiveness of Controls

Our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, do not expect that our disclosure controls and procedures will prevent all errors and fraud. In designing and evaluating the disclosure controls and procedures, management recognized that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance of achieving the desired control objectives. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by management's override of the control.

The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions. Over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of the inherent limitations in a cost-effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act. Internal control over financial reporting is a process designed under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

As of December 31, 2017, our management assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting using the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission in Internal Control-Integrated Framework, or 2013 Framework. Based on this assessment, our management concluded that, as of December 31, 2017, our internal control over financial reporting was effective based on those criteria. This Annual Report does not include an attestation report of our independent registered public accounting firm due to a transition period established by the rules of the SEC for newly public companies.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There has been no change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during the fourth quarter of 2017 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Item 9B. Other Information

None.

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

The information required by this Item will be included in our definitive Proxy Statement for the 2018 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Proxy Statement"), which we expect to be filed within 120 days of the end of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 11. Executive Compensation

Information relating to our executive officer and director compensation is incorporated herein by reference to the Proxy Statement.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

Information relating to security ownership of certain beneficial owners of our common stock and information relating to the security ownership of the registrant's management is incorporated herein by reference to the Proxy Statement.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

Information relating to certain relationships and related transactions and director independence is incorporated herein by reference to the Proxy Statement.

Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

Information regarding principal accountant fees and services is incorporated herein by reference to the Proxy Statement.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

The following documents are filed as part of this Form 10-K.

1. Financial Statements filed as a part of this document under Item 8.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Consolidated Balance Sheets Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss) Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Deficit Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

2. Financial Statement Schedule

All financial statement schedules have been omitted because they are not required, not applicable, or the required information is included in the financial statements or notes thereto included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

3. Exhibits

| Exhibit No. | Exhibit Description |
|-------------|--|
| 2.1 | Purchase and Sale Agreement, dated as of August 22, 2014, by and among William S. Dinker, Katherine S. Nevill, Bobby Smith and Tom Hedrich, William S. Dinker 2012 Trust for Edward McCullough Dinker, William S. Dinker 2012 Trust for John Walsh Dinker and William S. Dinker 2012 Trust for William S. Dinker III, EFT Source, Inc., CPI Acquisition, Inc. and William S. Dinker, as Sellers' Representative (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-206218)). |
| 3.1 | Third Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of CPI Card Group Inc. (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-207350)). |
| 3.2 | Certificate of Amendment of the Third Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of CPI Card Group Inc. (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed December 22, 2017). |
| 3.3 | Amended and Restated Bylaws of CPI Card Group Inc. (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (File No. 333-207350)). |
| 4.1 | Form of Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-206218)). |
| 10.1** | Employment and Non-Competition Agreement, dated April 22, 2009, between CPI Acquisition, Inc. and Steven Montross (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-206218)). |
| 10.2** | First Amendment of the Employment and Non-Competition Agreement, effective as of April 17, 2017, between CPI Acquisition, Inc. and Steven Montross (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 20, 2017). |
| 10.3** | Employment and Non-Competition Agreement, dated September 25, 2017, by and between CPI Card Group Inc. and Scott Scheirman (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed September 29, 2017). |
| 10.4** | Nonqualified Stock Option Agreement under the CPI Card Group Inc. Omnibus Incentive Plan, dated September 25, 2017, by and between CPI Card Group Inc. and Scott Scheirman (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed September 29, 2017). |

- 10.5** Employment and Non-Competition Agreement, dated October 1, 2008, between Metaca Corporation and Anna Rossetti (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-206218)).
- 10.6** Employment and Non-Competition Agreement, effective as of January 1, 2017, between CPI Card Group, Inc. and Lillian Etzkorn (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 13, 2017).
- 10.7** CPI Card Group Inc. Omnibus Incentive Plan, as amended and restated effective September 25, 2017 (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed September 29, 2017).
- 10.8** Form of Cash Performance Unit Award Agreement under the CPI Card Group Inc.Omnibus Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed May 4, 2017).
- 10.9** Form of Nonqualified Stock Option Agreement under the CPI Card Group Inc. Omnibus Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed November 8, 2017).
- 10.10** Form of Nonqualified Stock Option Agreement for United Kingdom Participants under the CPI Card Group Inc. Omnibus Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed November 8, 2017).
- 10.11** Form of Stock Option Agreement for Canadian Eligible Participants under the CPI Card Group Inc.
 Omnibus Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed November 8, 2017).
- 10.12** CPI Holdings I, Inc. Amended and Restated 2007 Stock Option Plan (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-206218)).
- 10.13** CPI Card Group Inc. U.S. Executive Severance and Change in Control Guidelines (incorporated by reference to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed August 3, 2017).
- 10.14 Form of Indemnification Agreement (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-206218)).
- 10.15 First Lien Credit Agreement, dated as of August 17, 2015, by and among CPI Card Group Inc., CPI Acquisition Inc., the lenders from time to time party thereto and the Bank of Nova Scotia, as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent (incorporated by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-206218)).

| 10.16 | Director Nomination Agreement by and between CPI Card Group Inc. and the Tricor Funds (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 21, 2015). |
|----------|--|
| 10.17 | Registration Rights Agreement by and between CPI Card Group Inc. and the Tricor Funds (incorporated by reference to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 21, 2015). |
| 21.1* | List of Subsidiaries of the Company. |
| 23.1* | Consent of Independent Registered Accounting Firm, KPMG LLP. |
| 24.1* | Power of Attorney (included on the signature pages hereto). |
| 31.1* | Certificate of Chief Executive Officer Required Under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 31.2* | Certificate of Chief Financial Officer Required Under Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 32.1* | Certificate of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Required Under Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. |
| 101.INS* | XBRL Instance Document. |
| 101.SCH* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document. |
| 101.CAL* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document. |
| 101.DEF* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.LAB* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document. |
| 101.PRE* | XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document. |

^{*} Filed herewith.

** Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the 1934 Act, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

CPI CARD GROUP INC.

/s/ Lillian Etzkorn Lillian Etzkorn Chief Financial Officer

March 13, 2018

KNOWN BY ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that the individuals whose signatures appear below hereby constitute and appoint Scott Scheirman and Lillian Etzkorn and each of them severally, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents with full power of substitution and resubstitution for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead in any and all capacities to sign any and all amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, full power and authority to do or perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents or any of them, or of his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do to cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the 1934 Act, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

| Name | Title | Date |
|--|---|----------------|
| /s/ Scott Scheirman Scott Scheirman | President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer) | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Lillian Etzkorn Lillian Etzkorn | Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer) | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Chris Bakke Chris Bakke | Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer) | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Bradley Seaman Bradley Seaman | Chairman of the Board | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Diane Fulton Diane Fulton | Director | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Douglas Pearce Douglas Pearce | Director | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Nicholas Peters Nicholas Peters | Director | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Robert Pearce | Director | March 13, 2018 |

| Robert Pearce | | |
|-----------------------------------|----------|----------------|
| /s/ David Rowntree David Rowntree | Director | March 13, 2018 |
| /s/ Silvio Tavares Silvio Tavares | Director | March 13, 2018 |

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Scott Scheirman, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of CPI Card Group Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading, with respect to the periods covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly represent in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal controls over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 13, 2018 /s/ Scott Scheirman

Scott Scheirman Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Lillian Etzkorn, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of CPI Card Group Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading, with respect to the periods covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly represent in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 13, 2018 /s/ Lillian Etzkorn

Lillian Etzkorn Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATIONS PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Annual Report of CPI Card Group Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2017, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), we Scott Scheirman, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and Lillian Etzkorn, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, to our knowledge, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By: /s/ Scott Scheirman
Scott Scheirman

Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

By: /s/ Lillian Etzkorn

Lillian Etzkorn

Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

Date: March 13, 2018

This written statement accompanies the Report pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and shall not, except to the extent required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, be deemed filed by the Company for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.





Source: Bloomberg

¹ U.S. Financial Technology peers include: Green Dot, FIS, Fiserv, Jack Henry, TSYS, Vantiv, and Blackhawk.



Board of Directors

Bradley Seaman (2)

Non-Executive Chairman

Diane Fulton (1)

Doug Pearce (1)(3)*

Robert Pearce (1)(2)*

Nicholas Peters (3)

David Rowntree (2)(3)

Scott Scheirman

Silvio Tavares (1)*(3)

(1) Audit Committee (2) Compensation Committee (3) Corporate Governance Committee *Committee Chair

Executive Officers

Scott Scheirman

President and Chief Executive Officer

Jason Bohrer

SVP and General Manager, Secure Card Solutions

Nicholas Cahn

Managing Director of CPI Europe

Lane Dubin

SVP and General Manager, Prepaid and Instant Issuance

Lillian Etzkorn

Chief Financial Officer

Lisa Jacoba

Chief Human Resources Officer

Sarah Kilgore

Chief Legal and Compliance Officer

Kevin O'Brien

Chief Accounting Officer

Anna Rossetti

President of CPI Card Group — Canada



Shareholder Information

Corporate Headquarters

CPI Card Group Inc. 10026 W San Juan Way Littleton, Colorado 80127 (303) 973-9311

Auditor

KPMG LLP 1225 17th Street #800 Denver. Colorado 80202

Common Stock

PMTS (NASDAQ) and Toronto Stock Exchange or TSX

Investor Relations

Will Maina (877) 369-9016 InvestorRelations@cpicardgroup.com

Transfer Agent and Registrar

EQ Shareowner Services
1110 Centre Point Curve
Suite 101
Mendota Heights, Minnesota
55120
(800) 468-9716
www.shareowneronline.com

Canadian Transfer Agent Acting as Co-Agent

TMX Trust 650 West Georgia Street Suite 2700 Vancouver, British Columbia V6B4N9 Canada

Annual Meeting

The annual meeting of CPI Card Group shareholders will be held at 9:00 am Mountain Time on Thursday, May 31, 2018 at the Hampton Inn & Suites, 7611 Shaffer Parkway, Littleton, Colorado 80127.









www.cpicardgroup.com